# JOURNAL OF ACADEMIC RESEARCH IN MEDICINE

# Original Investigations

Prediction of Difficulty Level of Cholecistectomy Harun Bayram et al.; Bingöl, Kars, Turkey

In vitro Evaluation of Graphene Oxide Nural Pastacı Özsobacı and Dilek Düzgün Ergün; İstanbul, Turkey

Cyberchondria, Problematic Internet Use and eHealth Ayşe Hilal Başhan Aslantaş and Murat Altuntaş; İstanbul, Turkey

Hand-held or Automated Breast US? Burçin Tutar; İstanbul, Turkey

Brain Lobe Volume in Multiple Sclerosis Burak Karip et al.; İstanbul, Turkey

Calvarial Reconstruction Options Osman Boyali et al.; İstanbul, Turkey

Overdiagnosis of Endometrium Cancer by MRI Ali Selçuk Yeniocak et al.; İstanbul, Turkey

Anti-HCV S/Co Value Optimization Yasemin Derya Gülseren et al.; Balıkesir, Turkey

Screw Fixation Calcaneal Fractures Sinus Tarsi Erdem Özden and Ahmet Aybar; İstanbul, Turkey

Colorectal Cancer and CEA Şuayıp Birinci; Turkey

Optic Nerve and Carotid Artery Protrusion Zülküf Burak Erdur; Kırklareli, Turkey

# VOLUME: 13 | ISSUE: 2 | AUGUST 2023

UNIVERSITY OF HEALTH SCIENCES TURKEY GAZIOSMANPAŞA TRAINING AND RESEARCH HOSPITAL

Web of Science

# JOURNAL OF ACADEMIC RESEARCH IN MEDICINE

# Editor in Chief

# Prof. Dr. Ömer N. Develioğlu

Department of Otolaryngology-Head and Neck Surgery, University of Health Sciences Turkey Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Editors

# Mine Adaş

Department of Endocrinology, University of Health Sciences Turkey Prof. Dr. Cemil Taşçıoğlu City Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

### Ali Ayyıldız

Department of Urology, Adıyaman University Faculty of Medicine, Adıyaman, Turkey

### Okcan Basat

Department of Family Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

### Hakan Başar

Department of Orthopedics and Traumatology, University of Health Sciences Turkey Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

### Ayşegül Batıoğlu Karaaltın

Department of Otorhinolaryngology, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

# Sibel Bektaş

Department of Medical Pathology, University of Health Sciences Turkey Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Çağatay Büyükuysal

Department of Biostatistics, Zonguldak Bülent Ecevit University Faculty of Medicine, Zonguldak, Turkey

## Okan Demiray

Department of General Surgery, University of Health Sciences Turkey Taksim Training and Research Hospital, Istanbul, Turkey

### Tiraje Celkan

Department of Pediatrics, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

### Erdinç Civelek

Department of Brain and Nerve Surgery, University of Health Sciences Turkey Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Nevriye Gönüllü

Department of Medical Microbiology, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

### Seda Geylani Güleç

Department of Pediatrics, University of Health Sciences Turkey Şişli Hamidiye Etfal Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

## Mustafa Hasbahçeci

Clinic of General Šurgery, Medical Park Fatih Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

## Mine Kucur

Department of Medical Biochemistry, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

# Veli Mihmanlı

Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, University of Health Sciences Turkey Prof. Dr. Cemil Taşçıoğlu City Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# İsmail Mihmanlı

Department of Radiology, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

### Ufuk Özkaya

Clinic of Orthopedics and Traumatology, Memorial Bahçelievler Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Ahmet İlker Tekkeşin

Department of Cardiology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Dr. Siyami Ersek Health Practice Research Center, Istanbul, Turkey

# Ayşe Çiğdem Tütüncü

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, Istanbul, Turkey

# Sema Uçak Basat

Department of Internal Medicine, University of Health Sciences Ümraniye Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Serdal Uğurlu

Department of Internal Diseases, Division of Rheumatology, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

### Nurten Uzun Adatepe

Department of Neurology, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

# Hüseyin Güleç

University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Erenköy Training and Research Hospital for Psychiatric and Neurological Diseases, İstanbul, Turkey

# Evrim Coşkun

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Başakşehir Çam and Sakura City Hospital, Department of Physical Therapy and Rehabilitation, İstanbul, Turkey

# Ulviye Yiğit

Haliç University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Ophthalmology, İstanbul, Turkey

# Erdoğan Bulut

Department of Audiology, Trakya University Faculty of Health Science, Edirne, Turkey

# **English Language Editors**

# Buğra Han Egeli

Clinic of Rheumatology, Boston Children's Hospital, Boston, USA

# Kamuran Özlem Üzer

kmrnozlm@gmail.com ORCID ID: 0000-0002-0299-1253

• Owned by on behalf of the University of Health Sciences Turkey Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital: Prof. Dr. Ömer N. Develioğlu

- Editor in Chief: Prof. Dr. Ömer N. Develioğlu
- Publication Type: Periodical



# Publisher Contact

Address: Molla Gürani Mah. Kaçamak Sk. No: 21/1 34093 İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 (530) 177 30 97 / +90 (539) 307 32 03 E-mail: info@galenos.com.tr/yayin@galenos.com.tr Web: www.galenos.com.tr Publisher Certificate Number: 14521 Online Publishing Date: August 2023 ISSN: 2146-6505 E-ISSN: 2147-1894

International scientific journal published quarterly.

# JOURNAL OF ACADEMIC RESEARCH IN MEDICINE

# International Editorial Board

### Fisun Akdeniz

### Retired Assistant Professor of Ege University, İzmir, Turkey İbrahim Özkan Akıncı

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, İstanbul University-İstanbul Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

### Esen K. Akpek

Wilmer Eye Institute, John Hopkins University, Baltimore, USA Ali Akyüz

### Department of General Surgery, İstanbul University-İstanbul Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

### A. Cemal Aygıt

Department of Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery, Kemerburgaz University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

# M. Derva Balbay

Clinic of Urology, Koç University Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey M.B. Can Balcı

Department of Urology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Taksim Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Gökhan Tolga Adaş

Department of General Surgery, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Hakan Bingöl

Clinic of Cardiovascular Surgery, Aksaray Training and Research Hospital, Konya, Turkey

# Canan Aykut Bingöl

Department of Neurology, Yeditepe University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Türkiye

### Günseli Bozdoğan

Department of Pediatrics, Acıbadem University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

### Murat Bozkurt

Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, Kafkas University School of Medicine, Kars, Turkey

### Dursun Buğra

Department of General Surgery, Private American Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

### Berk Burgu

Department of Urology, Ankara University School of Medicine, Ankara, Turkey

### Arif Atahan Çağatay

Department of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, İstanbul University Medical School Hospital, İstanbul, Türkiye

### İlyas Çapoğlu

Department of Internal Medicine, Erzincan University Faculty of Medicine, Erzincan, Turkey

# Fehmi Çelebi

Department of General Surgery, Sakarya University School of Medicine, Sakarya, Turkey

### İsmail Çepni

Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey Ferda Çiftçi

### Department of Ophthalmology, Yeditepe University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

### M. Onur Demirkol

Clinic of Nuclear Medicine and Molecular Imaging, Koç University, İstanbul, Turkey

The previous Editor in Chief was Prof. Dr. Barış Nuhoğlu

(The editor-in-chief duty, which started in September 2011, was transferred to Ömer N Develioğlu in March 2016)

İstanbul Yeniyüzyıl University, Gaziosmanpaşa Hospital Head of Department of Urology

### Ali İhsan Dokucu

### Clinic of Pediatric Surgery, University of Health Sciences Şişli Hamidiye Etfal Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

Havati Durmaz Department of Orthopedics and Traumatology, İstanbul University-İstanbul Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

# Ela Erdem

Department of Pediatric Pulmonology, Marmara University Pendik Training and Research Hospital, Istanbul, Turkey

### Vedat Erentuğ

Clinic of Cardiovascular Surgery, University of Health Sciences Bağcılar Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi, İstanbul, Turkey Oktay Ergene

Department of Cardiology, Dokuz Eylül University School of Medicine, İzmir, Turkey Ramon Franco

Department of Laryngology, Massachusetts Eye and Ear Hospital, Boston, USA

# Cankon Germiyanoğlu

Department of Urology, Ondokuz Mayıs University Faculty of Medicine, Samsun, Turkey

# Abdülaziz Gül

Department of Pediatrics, Elazığ Private Hospital, Elazığ, Turkey H. Canan Hasanoğlu

Clinic of Chest Diseases, University of Health Sciences Atatürk Training and Research Hospital, Ankara, Turkey

# Hakan İlaslan

Department of Radiology, Cleveland Clinic, OH, USA

# Ferruh Kemal İsman

Clinic of Biochemistry, Medeniyet University Göztepe Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Serdar Kabatas

Department of Brain and Nerve Surgery, University of Health Sciences Turkey Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

### Tunaya Kalkan

Retired Assistant Professor of İstanbul University, İstanbul, Turkey Tolga Kapusuz

Maimonides Medical Center, Department of Anesthesiology, SUNY Downstate Medical School, Brooklyn, NY, USA

# Ayhan Kılıç

Clinic of Orthopedics and Traumatology, Acıbadem Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Reyhan Diz Küçükkaya

Clinic of Hematology and Internal Diseases, Florence Nightingale Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

### Metin Küçükkaya

Clinic of Orthopedics and Traumatology, Florence Nightingale Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Mehmet Külekci

# Retired Professor

Asiye Nuhoğlu

Clinic of Neonatology, University of Health Sciences Şişli Hamidiye Etfal Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Barış Nuhoğlu

Clinic Urology, İstanbul Yeni Yüzyıl University, Gaziosmanpaşa Hospital, İstanbul, Turkev

### Ayse Emel Önal

Department of Public Health, İstanbul University-İstanbul Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

### Perihan Ergin Özcan

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, İstanbul University Medical School, İstanbul, Turkey

# Birol Özkan

Clinic of Cardiology, University of Health Sciences Kartal Koşuyolu Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Türker Özkan

Department of Hand Surgery, İstanbul University-İstanbul Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

### Savas Öztürk

Department of Nephrology, İstanbul University, İstanbul Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkev

# Cengiz Pata

Clinic of Gastroenterology, Yeditepe University Hospital, İstanbul, Türkiye

### Gürsel Soybir

Clinic of General Surgery, Memorial Etiler Medical Centre, İstanbul, Turkey

H. Soner Tatlıdede

Department of Plastic Surgery, University of Health Sciences Şişli Hamidiye Etfal Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Aylin Tekeş

Clinic of Pediatric Radiology, Johns Hopkins Hospital, Baltimore, USA Serdar Tekgül

### Department of Urology, Pediatric Surgery Unit, Hacettepe University School of Medicine, Ankara, Turkey

Ralph P. Tufano

## Department of Otolaryngology-Head and Neck Surgery, Johns Hopkins Hospital, Baltimore, USA

Uğur Türe

Clinic of Neurosurgery, Yeditepe University School of Medicine Hospital, İstanbul, Turkev

Clinic of Neonatology, University of Health Sciences Şişli Hamidiye

Clinic of Pediatrics, Pediatric Gastroenterology, University of Health

Sciences Şişli Hamidiye Etfal Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul,

Clinic of Pediatrics, Yeditepe University Medical School Hospital,

Clinic of Pediatrics, University of Health Sciences Şişli Hamidiye Etfal

Department of Otorhinolaryngology, Karabük University Faculty of

Etfal Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

### Ülkü Aygen Turkmen Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, BHT CLINIC TEMA Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

Sinan Uslu

Turkev

Nafiye Urgancı

Ayşe Ayça Vitrinel

İstanbul, Turkey

Orhan Yılmaz

Medicine, Karabük, Turkey

Yıldız Yıldırmak

# JOURNAL OF ACADEMIC RESEARCH IN MEDICINE

# Aims and Scope

Journal of Academic Research in Medicine (JAREM) is an open access international journal published in both Turkish and English and complies with independent and unbiased double-blind reviewing procedures. The journal publishes research in the fields of experimental and clinical medicine, reviews on recent topics, letters to the editor, and other manuscripts on medical education. The journal is published three times per year; in April, August, and December. The journal is funded by University of Health Sciences Turkey Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital.

The aim of JAREM is to publish research on recent topics at an international level. Moreover, reviews, editor's note, and images are also published in the journal. The target audience of readers and authors is composed of educators, academics, researchers, specialists and general practitioners, and all publication process and procedures comply with the standards of ICMJE, WAME and COPE. JAREM is indexed in Web of Science-Emerging Sources Citation Index, TUBITAK ULAKBIM TR Index, EBSCO, Gale, CINAHL, J Gate, Türk Medline and CAB International (CABI).

# Subscription / Permissions / Advertisement

Free full-text copies of the printed manuscripts are available online at jarem.org. For subscription to the printed copy, applications for copyright permissions and announcements should be made to Editorial office.

# **Editorial Office**

Editor: Prof. Dr. Ömer N. Develioğlu Address: Clinic of Otolaryngology, University of Health Sciences Turkey Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital, Gaziosmanpaşa-İstanbul Phone: +90 (212) 945 30 00 E-mail: omernd@yahoo.com

# Publisher

# Galenos Yayınevi

Address: Molla Gürani Mah. Kaçamak Sk. No: 21/1 34093 İstanbul, TürkiyePhone:+90 (530) 177 30 97 / +90 (539) 307 32 03E-mail: info@galenos.com.tr/yayin@galenos.com.trWeb: www.galenos.com.tr

# Instructions for Authors

Instructions for Authors page is available in the printed version or can be accessed at www.jarem.org.

# Material Disclaimer

Published content of JAREM is in authors' own responsibility. University of Health Sciences Turkey Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital, editors, employees and the publisher do not accept any financial, legal or any other liability for the published material.



# JOURNAL OF ACADEMIC RESEARCH IN MEDICINE

# Instructions to Authors

Journal of Academic Research in Medicine (JAREM), as an open access journal with doubleblind reviewing process, publishes experimental, basic and original researches conducted in the field of medical sciences; post-graduate training reports, and articles on history of medicine, and publication and research ethics. Reviewers whom opinions are of priority in the decision of approval are selected by the editors among independent local and international individuals that have specialized on their respective fields. The journal is published three times per year; in April, August and December.

An approval of research protocols by an ethical committee in accordance with international agreements (Helsinki Declaration of 1975, revised 2008-http://www.wma.net/ en/30publications/10policies/b3/index.html, "Guide for the care and use of laboratory animals www.nap.edu/catalog/5140.html) is required for experimental, clinical and drug studies.

All submissions must be accompanied by a signed statement of scientific contributions and responsibilities of all authors and a statement declaring the absence of conflict of interests. Any institution, organization, pharmaceutical or medical company providing any financial or material support, in whole or in part, must be disclosed in a footnote (ICMJE Disclosure Form for Potential Conflict of Interest(s)).

Manuscript format must comply with the ICMJE-Recommendations for the Conduct, Reporting, Editing and Publication of Scholarly Work in Medical Journals (updated in December 2018 - http://www.icmje.org/icmje-recommendations.pdf).

The presentation of Original Researches and Reviews must be designed in accordance with trial reporting guidelines: randomized study-CONSORT, observational study-STROBE, study on diagnostic accuracy-STARD, systematic reviews and meta-analysis PRISMA, animal experimental studies-ARRIVE, nonrandomized behavioural and public health intervention studies-TREND.

An approval of ethic committee or an equivalent acceptance letter prepared by the officials of the institution in accordance with general ethics is mandatory for Original Research. The concept and suggestions presented in the manuscript are the sole responsibility of the authors and do not reflect the opinions of Editor and his/her associates.

Manuscripts sent for publication must not have been previously published elsewhere. Abstracts that have been previously presented in scientific congresses and not exceeding 200 words can be accepted providing the explanation of the condition.

Withdrawal requests without a reasonable cause for papers approaching decision process are "rejected". First author of the manuscripts accepted for publication agrees that corrections both in English and Turkish versions are to be made by the Editors on condition that this will not cause a major change in the document.

Citation potential, being original and having high scientific and academic value are prerequisite for the acceptance of manuscripts for publication.

### **General Terms**

Manuscripts can only be submitted through online manuscript submission system at www. jarem.org. Rejected manuscripts are not returned to authors except artistic pictures. All papers are reviewed by Editor being in the first place, Editor Consultant and associates, statistical consultants and by at least two reviewers. It is particularly important for the journal that first author suggests three individuals as reviewers who are reputable on the subject and who are not related to and unaware of the authors and their institutions.

Editor decides whether the paper conforms to the style stated below before sending the manuscript to the reviewers. Corrections must not be made on original text and must be restricted with the sections requested for revision. Any spelling or drawing errors must be corrected before sending the manuscript to the reviewers.

Articles not conforming to the instructions will not be taken into consideration.

### **Research Articles**

1. Original Research: Full text of the paper should not exceed 5000 words and should include tables and graphs in sufficient number and content to allow understanding. Number of

references being less than 50 is sufficient for plausibility. Number of authors should be limited to 5 with original articles. When there are more than 5 authors the editorial board should be informed about the justification of this situation by the corresponding author.

**1.1 Title page:** It is the first page of the manuscript and prepared separately as MS Word document. It must include full names of the authors; highest academic degrees and the title of the article not exceeding 50 characters. Affiliations of the authors, departments and city names must be stated in order. Studies conducted in more than one centre must be marked with symbols. Full name, postal and e-mail addresses, phone and fax numbers of the author responsible for correspondence and corrections must be stated at the bottom of this page. It must be also explained if the study was previously presented in a scientific congress in accordance with aforementioned terms or if the abstract was published.

**1.2 Structured abstract for original research article:** The abstracts should contain the objective of the study, its type, the results, in sum, conclusion of the study without exceeding 250 word limit.

Abstracts must be structured as to include subheadings of Objective, Methods, Results and Conclusion.

At least 3, at most 6 keywords compatible with NLM MESH terms should be included following abstract (http://www.nlm.nih.gov./mesh/MBrowser.html).

**1.3 Text:** The text must include; Title, Introduction, Methods (with subheadings), Results, Discussion, Limitations of the study, Conclusion, and References. It may be useful to divide methods, results and discussion sections into subheadings. The text must not exceed 5000 words and should be written in Times New Roman, 12 point font. If acknowledgements will be included at the end of the manuscript, those contributed to the conduction of the study or assisted in finalizing the document are mentioned apart from those having substantial scientific contribution. This information must be sent by e-mail or uploaded to the system in a separate MS Word document with the name of "Acknowledgements".

1.4 Statistical Analysis: Analysis must be performed in accordance with statistical data reporting rules in medical journals (Altman DG, Gore SM, Gardner MJ, Pocock SJ. Statistical guidelines for contributors to medical journals. Br Med J 1983: 7; 1489-93). Software used in statistical analysis must be stated. If parametric tests are used for the comparison of continuous variables, data must be presented as mean±standard deviation. For non-parametric tests, Median (Minimum-Maximum) or Median (25th and 75th percentile) values must be indicated. In advanced and complicated statistical analyses, relative risk (RR), odds ratio (OR) and hazard ratio (HR) must be supplemented with confidence intervals (CI) and p values.

**1.5 References:** References should be numbered consecutively in the order cited in the text and are typed in a separate page. Inaccessible references such as personal information, unpublished data, "in press" are not typed in the references section but cited in parenthesis within the text. Abstracts published two years ago are not included in references; if included, they must be written as (abstr.) in parenthesis. Authors are responsible for the accuracy of the references. While citing publications, preference should be given to the latest, most up-to-date publications. Authors should avoid using references that are older than ten years. The limit for the old reference usage is 15% in the journal.

# Journals

Journal names must be abbreviated according to the list of Index Medicus/Medline/PubMed (the list of MEDLINE journals and their abbreviations published annually by NLM can be accessed at http://www.nlm.nih.gov/tsd/serials/lji.html). All author names are listed for articles having less than 6 authors. If the article contains 7 or more authors, names of the first 6 authors are written and followed by "et al.". Names of the authors are followed by the title of the manuscript, year, volume and page numbers.

**Example:** Müller C, Büttner HJ, Petersen J, Roskomun H. A randomized comparison of clopidogrel and aspirin versus ticlopidine and aspirin after the placement of coronary-artery stents. Circulation 2000; 101: 590-3.

# JOURNAL OF ACADEMIC RESEARCH IN MEDICINE

# Instructions to Authors

### Books

Section in a book: Sherry S. Detection of thrombi. In: Strauss HE, Pitt B, James AE, editors. Cardiovascular Medicine. 2nd ed. St Louis: Mosby; 1974. p.273-85.

Book with single author: Cohn PF. Silent myocardial ischemia and infarction. 3rd ed. New York: Marcel Dekker; 1993.

Editor(s) as author: Norman IJ, Redfern SJ, editors. Mental health care for elderly people. New York: Churchill Livingstone; 1996.

Article presented at a meeting: Bengisson S. Sothemin BG. Enforcement of data protection, privacy and security in medical informatics. In: Lun KC, Degoulet P, Piemme TE, Rienhoff O, editors. MEDINFO 92. Proceedings of the 7th World Congress on Medical Informatics; 1992 Sept 6-10; Geneva, Switzerland. Amsterdam: North-Holland; 1992. P. 1561-5.

Scientific or technical report: Smith P. Golladay K. Payment for durable medical equipment billed during skilled nursing facility stays. Final report. Dallas (TX) Dept. of Health and Human Services (US). Office of Evaluation and Inspections: 1994 Oct. Report No: HHSIGOE 169200860.

Thesis: Kaplan SI. Post-hospital home health care: the elderly access and utilization (dissertation). St. Louis (MO): Washington Univ. 1995.

### Manuscript in electronic format

Morse SS. Factors in the emergence of infectious diseases. Emerg Infect Dis (serial online) 1995 Jan-Mar (cited 1996 June 5): 1(1): (24 screens). Available from: URL: http://www.cdc.gov/ ncidodIEID/cid.htm.

1.6 Figures, Tables and Pictures: Figures and images must be prepared as not to include names of the patient, doctor and the institution. They must be provided separately from the document and numbered according to their sequence within the text. Legends and footnotes are typed in a separate page. The drawings in the graphs must be in sufficient thickness. Therefore, loss of detail will be minimal while zooming out. The width should be maximum 9 or 18 cm. It may be useful if the drawings are made by professionals. Grey colour should not be used. Abbreviations must be defined below in alphabetical order. Roman numbers should not be used in Tables and Figure Captions and in the citation of the tables within the text. Decimal numbers in the text, Tables and Figures must be given with a point. The tables should be prepared to make the text more explanatory and understandable and should not repeat the text.

### Video Images

In addition to images in the Original Images; video images/motion pictures, extra images/static images will be published at our website if they comply with the following technical requirements.

- 1. Presentations in image/static image format: JPG, GIF, TIFF, BMP
- 2. Video images/motion pictures: MPEG, VMF.
- 3. File size must be maximum 2 MB.
- Names of doctor, institution, city, and patient and descriptions in the images and particularly in video images must be deleted before sending.

Originality of the tables, figures and images in your manuscript must be stated. If a material is used from another source, either the original source or a source citing the original one, the source must be cited; hardcopy or electronic versions must be obtained from Copyright owner (publication house, journal or author) and presented to the Editor in Chief with the permissions. Terms relevant to the references, figures and tables are applicable to all types of articles

### Specific Sections

2. Invited Review Articles: Can be prepared by the invited authors upon decision of the Editorial Office. An information or a subject must explain, discuss, and evaluate the latest level that has been reached and must be at a particular degree directing the future studies in order to be used in clinic. The author must have a high reputation in his/her field and must have published manuscripts that have been cited.

**Unstructured abstract:** Word counts determined for research articles are also applicable herein but they will be unstructured. At least 3, at most 6 keywords compatible with NLM MESH terms (available at http://www.nlm.nih.gov./mesh/MBrowser.html) should be included following abstract. They are limited to 5000 words and 50 references.

**3. Editorial Note:** The purpose of editorial note is to make brief evaluation of the published research by reputable authors on that particular field or by reputable reviewers. Clinical significance and short summary is included at the end of the text.

4. Scientific Letter: Manuscripts that aim to announce scientific discoveries and data or preliminary reports that are of clinical significance are accepted for publication as scientific letter. Scientific letters do not contain subheadings and should not exceed 900 words. Number of references should be limited to 10 and the number of tables and figures should be limited to 2.

**5.** Letters to the Editor: Are one of the major aims of publication of the journal. The significance of a published manuscript or overlooked or missed aspects are discussed. Apart from letters commenting on the published manuscripts, authors can present their comments on subjects attracting the readers' interest or on educational cases in the form of Letters to the Editor. Number of references should not exceed 5 and the text should be limited to 500 words; the text does not contain subheadings.

6. Education: Scientific knowledge that has been proved with the results latest research, that set out in academic training, and that taken a place in clinical practice is presented in details.

**Unstructured abstract:** Word counts determined for research articles are also applicable for this section; but this will be unstructured. At least 3, at most 6 keywords compatible with NLM MESH terms (available at http://www.nlm.nih.gov./mesh/MBrowser.html) should be included following abstract. The text should be limited to 5000 words and number of references is limited to 50.

7. Original Images: Striking and rare images reflecting important findings in clinical sciences, shedding light on basic mechanisms of the diseases, emphasizing the abnormalities or revealing new treatment methods are accepted for publication. Those containing video images have higher chance of publication. Figure caption, legends, and footnotes (without reference) should not exceed 250 words.

**8. Historical Notes:** Historical notes are the articles that enlighten important events in the history of medicine and elucidate new information on the historical progress of the diagnosis and treatment of diseases. New historical discoveries must be the results of appropriate researches conducted on the subject. The content of historical notes should not contain subheadings and be limited to 900 words and 10 references.

**9.** Publication Ethics: Articles providing contemporary information and comments on publication ethics and cases of violation of ethics are published in this section of the journal. The text is limited to 900 words and the number of references is limited to 10.

# JOURNAL OF ACADEMIC RESEARCH IN MEDICINE

# Contents

# **Original Investigations**

50	Prediction of Difficulty Level of Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy According to Preoperative Findings Harun Bayram, Barlas Sulu, Tülay Diken Allahverdi, Kenan Binnetoğlu, Doğan Gönüllü; Bingöl, Kars, Turkey
58	Synthesis of Graphene Oxide and <i>in vitro</i> Evaluation of Its Cytotoxic Effect Nural Pastacı Özsobacı, Dilek Düzgün Ergün; İstanbul, Turkey
63	Cyberchondria's Possible Relationship with Problematic Internet Use and eHealth Literacy Ayşe Hilal Başhan Aslantaş, Murat Altuntaş; İstanbul, Turkey
70	Would Women Who Have Been Informed About Automated Breast Ultrasound Prefer This Method to Manuel Ultrasound? Burçin Tutar; İstanbul, Turkey
76	The Relationship of Multiple Sclerosis with Brain Lobes and Related Structures: A Volumetric Analysis Study Burak Karip, Özlem Öztürk Köse, Heval Helin Seykan, Yunus Emre Akpınar, Papatya Keleş; İstanbul, Turkey
82	Can Acellular Dermal Matrix and Kombucha Cellulose Membrane Be Used in Calvarial Reconstruction? Osman Boyalı, Ömer Özdemir, Furkan Diren, Ayhan Bilir; İstanbul, Turkey
88	Overdiagnosis of Endometrium Cancer: A Retrospective Study Ali Selçuk Yeniocak, Süleyman Salman, Serkan Kumbasar, Can Tercan; İstanbul, Turkey
95	Optimizing Signal to Cut-off Values (S/Co) of Anti-HCV in Prediction of Viremia: A Retrospective Analysis with HCV-RNA Yasemin Derya Gülseren, Ali Korhan Sığ, Muradiye Yarar; Balıkesir, Turkey
100	Screw-only Fixation of Calcaneal Fractures Using the Sinus Tarsi Approach Erdem Özden, Ahmet Aybar; İstanbul, Turkey
106	Ministry of Health Data Reveals Age, Gender, and Clinic-specific Differences in CEA Test Outcomes for Colorectal Cancer Detection Şuayıp Birinci; Turkey
113	Relationship Between the Protrusion of the Optic Nerve and Internal Carotid Artery and Sphenoid Sinus Volume Zülküf Burak Erdur; Kırklareli, Turkey

# Prediction of Difficulty Level of Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy According to Preoperative Findings

🔟 Harun Bayram<sup>1</sup>, 🖻 Barlas Sulu<sup>2</sup>, 📵 Tülay Diken Allahverdi<sup>2</sup>, 💿 Kenan Binnetoğlu<sup>2</sup>, 💿 Doğan Gönüllü<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Bingöl State Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, Bingöl, Turkey
<sup>2</sup>Kafkas University Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Kars, Turkey

Cite this article as: Bayram H, Sulu B, Diken Allahverdi T, Binnetoğlu K, Gönüllü D. Prediction of Difficulty Level of Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy According to Preoperative Findings. J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):50-7

# ABSTRACT

**Objective:** Laparoscopic cholecystectomy stands as the established surgical approach for gallbladder diseases. This study seeks to enhance the management of potential complications by anticipating the likelihood of operative complexity and the risk of requiring conversion to an open procedure.

**Methods:** In this retrospective study, a total of 811 cholecystectomy procedures were undertaken, segregating patients into case and control groups. The case group comprised 24 patients who initiated laparoscopically but ultimately underwent open conversion. Exclusion criteria encompassed direct open procedures, patients below 18 years of age, and cholecystectomies performed concurrently with other surgeries. A control group of 276 patients was chosen, matched for age, gender, and body mass index, to evaluate the influential aspects governing conversion likelihood.

**Results:** The study demonstrated a conversion rate of 3.09%. The preeminent determinant of conversion was the increased gallbladder wall thickness. Factors exerting influence on conversion included a history of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, prior abdominal surgery, elevated C-reactive protein, lactate dehydrogenase, and direct bilirubin levels, instances of cholecystitis and cholangitis attacks, dense adhesions between the gallbladder and close organs, gallbladder hydrops, impacted stones, and a Callot dissection time exceeding 90 minutes. The Sugrue scoring system was also observed as a potentially valuable tool for predicting the likelihood of open conversion.

**Conclusion:** The capacity to foresee potential complications proactively empowers optimal preoperative preparations. This approach ensures patients are well-informed about the surgery, potential complications, and the prospect of conversion to an open procedure. Moreover, it enables the possibility of conducting the operation within a more experienced medical center when warranted.

Keywords: Laparoscopic cholecystectomy, open cholecystectomy, cholecystectomy complications

**ORCID IDs of the authors:** H.B. 0000-0002-1682-1693; B.S. 0000-0001-5426-742X; T.D.A. 0000-0001-5808-0873; K.B. 0000-0001-7517-5970; D.G. 0000-0001-7517-5970.



**Corresponding Author:** Doğan Gönüllü, E-mail: dogangonullu@yahoo.com

### Received Date: 29.04.2022 Accepted Date: 12.04.2023

<sup>©</sup>Copyright 2023 by University of Health Sciences Turkey Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital. Journal of Academic Research in Medicine published by Galenos Publishing House. Licenced by Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) Available on-line at www.jarem.org

# INTRODUCTION

Laparoscopic cholecystectomy is currently the gold standard treatment for gallstones. Compared to open surgery, the laparoscopic method has several advantages such as early return of bowel functions, less postoperative pain, better cosmetic results, reduced hospital stay, and early return to daily life (1-3). However, in some patients, surgeons end up having to switch from the laparoscopic method to open surgery.

Some patient or gallbladder data may predict the risk of conversion to open surgery. Thus, this situation can be shared with the patient in advance, and the surgeon should be prepared for possible complications. In the literature, many factors such as male gender, age ≥60 years, history of abdominal surgery, hospitalization due to cholecystitis attacks, and increased gallbladder wall thickness on ultrasonography (USG) were expressed as warning signs that the operation would be difficult (4-7).

This study aims to predict whether the operation would be difficult, to predict the risk of conversion to open surgery, and to prevent or reduce possible complications by using the patient's laboratory test results, imaging methods, clinical findings and medical history.

# **METHODS**

Our study was carried out, after it was approved, with the decision of Kafkas University Faculty of Medicine Ethics Committee dated 30.10.2019 and numbered 80576354-050-99/239. In our retrospective study, the 811 cholecystectomies performed at the General Surgery Clinic of Kafkas University Medical Faculty Research and Application Hospital between January 2015 and December 2018 were examined.

Two patient groups were formed using the patient and control method. Twenty-four patients in whom laparoscopic surgery was converted to open surgery were included as the patient group. According to the exclusion criteria we determined, patients in whom the surgery was started with open surgery, patients under the age of 18 and patients with cholecystectomy performed in conjunction with another operation were not included in the study. A control group was formed by selecting 276 patients in whom the surgery was started and finished laparoscopically according to criteria such as age, gender, and body mass index (BMI).

Age, gender, BMI, presence of additional disease, history of endoscopic retrograde cholangio-pancreatography (ERCP), previous abdominal surgery, previous cholecystitis and cholangitis attack, presence of pericholecystic fluid and gallbladder wall thickness in USG, increase in gallbladder wall thickness, preoperative serum liver enzymes, amylase, lipase, leukocyte count, C-reactive protein (CRP), direct bilirubin (DB) values during the operation were examined in order to determine the factors affecting exposure, gallbladder adhesion, presence of stones in the Hartman region, gallbladder hydrops, gallbladder scleroatrophy, and dissection time of Calot's triangle. In addition, the effectiveness of the Sugrue score was investigated (Table 1). All these parameters were examined to determine the parameter that would make conversion to the open surgery more effective.

# **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analysis was performed using the SPSS version 22.0 software program for Windows. While descriptive statistics for numerical variables were expressed as mean, standard deviation, median, and minimum-maximum; percentage and frequency values were given for categorical variables. The conformity of the "Calot Dissection Time" variable to the normal distribution was tested with the Shapiro-Wilk test. In this context, the Mann-Whitney U test was used for two-group comparisons. Pearson chi-square and Fisher chi-square tests were used in the analysis of categorical data. Backward regression analysis was used to show the effect of independent variables on the conversion to open surgery and logistic analysis was used to show the variables that were found to be insignificant in the analysis. The results were evaluated within the 95% confidence interval, and the p<0.05 value was considered significant.

# RESULTS

Eight hundred and eleven cholecystectomies were performed in our clinic between January 2015 and December 2018. Seven hundred and fifty-two of those were completed laparoscopically. In 24 of the other 59 patients, the operation was started laparoscopically and converted to open surgery while in 35 patients, it was directly started with open surgery for various reasons.

In order to reduce our type 2 error rate, we tried to get a high number of controls. Considering the inclusion and exclusion criteria between January 2015 and December 2018, all eligible patients were included in the study. Power analysis was not performed because all patients were included in the study.

There was no statistically significant difference between the age groups (≥60 years or <60 years), gender, BMI (BMI <30 vs. BMI >30) and comorbidity of the patients converted to open surgery (Table 2).

The risk of conversion to open surgery increased statistically in patients with a history of preoperative ERCP (p=0.001), those with previous abdominal surgery (p=0.001), those with a history of cholecystitis attack (p=0.002) and those who had a history of cholangitis attack (p=0.003) compared to those without ERCP, abdominal operation, cholecystitis and cholangitis attack histories (Table 3).

When liver enzymes [aspartate aminotransferase (AST), alanine aminotransferase (ALT), gamma glutamyl transferase (GGT), alkaline phosphatase (ALP)] were examined within the scope of the study, no significant difference was found between those in whom laparoscopy was converted to open surgery and those in whom there was no conversion (Table 3).

In addition, there was no significant difference between the leukocyte counts between those in whom laparoscopy was converted to open surgery and those in whom there was no conversion (p=0.449), but a statistically significant difference was observed in terms of CRP values (p=0.024) (Table 3).

The rate of conversion to open surgery was found to be higher in patients with high DB levels, and a statistically significant difference was found (p=0.001). A significant correlation was found between the conversion to open surgery and serum lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) levels (p=0.001) (Table 3). When ultrasonographic parameters were compared, no significant correlation was found between those who underwent laparoscopy and those who underwent open surgery in relation to the presence of pericholecystic fluid (p=0.401). A significant correlation was found between these two groups in terms of gallbladder wall thickness (p=0.001) and presence of hydrops (p=0.001) (Table 3). In terms of surgical findings, there was no difference between the two groups in terms of whether the gallbladder was scleroatrophic or not (p=0.053). However, it was determined that the adhesion to the organs around the gallbladder posed a risk of conversion to open surgery (p=0.001). It was determined that the presence of an impacted stone in the Hartman pouch also posed a risk of conversion to surgery (p=0.001). The dissection time of Calot's triangle was found out to be longer in patients who underwent open surgery compared to patients who underwent laparoscopy

Table 1. Difficulty grading of laparoscopic cholecystectomy(44)

Appearance of the gallbladder	Difficulty level, score
Less than 50% adhesions	1
Gallbladder not visible due to adhesions	3
Maximum	3
Distended/contracted gallbladder	1
Gallbladder cannot be grasped with atraumatic holding forceps	1
Enclaved >1 cm stone in Hartmann's pouch	1
Difficulty in entry	
BMI >30	1
Difficult to enter due to previous surgeries	1
Pus/biliary discharge from the gallbladder	1
Cystic artery/duct dissection >90 min	1
BMI: body mass index, min: minutes	

Table 2. Characteristics of	of the patients	
	Case, n (%)	p-value
Age <60 Age >60	12 (6.1%) 12 (11.5%)	p=0.100
Female Male	13 (6.1%) 11 (12.5%)	p=0.064
BMI <30 BMI >30	11 (7.7%) 13 (8.2%)	p=0.878
Comorbid disease (+) Comorbid disease (-)	11 (6.4%) 13 (10.2%)	p=0.221
BMI: body mass index		

(p=0.001) (Table 4). In addition, the calculated Sugrue score was found to be significantly higher in patients converted to open surgery (p=0.001) (Table 3).

Table 3. Examined parameters reopen surgery	lated to the co	onversion to
	Case, n (%)	p-value
ERCP (-) ERCP (+)	19 (6.6%) 5 (41.7%)	p=0.001
Previous abdominal surgery (-) Previous abdominal surgery (+)	17 (6.1%) 7 (33.3%)	p=0.001
AST <32 U/L AST >32 U/L	20 (7.5%) 4 (11.4%)	p=0.502
ALT <33 U/L ALT >33 U/L	19 (7.7%) 5 (9.6%)	p=0.637
GGT <36 U/L GGT >36 U/L	16 (7.1%) 8 (10.7%)	p=0.326
ALP <104 U/L ALP >104 U/L	20 (8.1%) 4 (7.5%)	p=1.000
Leukocyte count <10.4 Leukocyte count >10.4	21 (7.7%) 3 (11.5%)	p=0.449
CRP <0.5 CRP <0.5	11 (5.5%) 13 (13%)	p=0.024
DB <0.3 DB >0.3	11 (5.5%) 8 (24.1%)	p=0.001
LDH <225 LDH >225	19 (6.7%) 5 (29.4%)	p=0.001
Amylase <100 Amylase >100	22 (7.7%) 2 (13.3%)	p=0.341
Lipase <60 Lipase >60	22 (7.7%) 2 (13.3%)	p=0.341
Cholecystitis attack (-) Cholecystitis attack (+)	5 (3.2%) 19 (13.1%)	p=0.002
Cholangitis attack (-) Cholangitis attack (+)	20 (6.9%) 4 (44.4%)	p=0.003
Pericholecystic fluid (-) Pericholecystic fluid (+)	21 (7.6%) 3 (13.6%)	p=0.401
Gallbladder wall thickness not increased Increased gallbladder wall thickness	5 (3.1%) 19 (13.9%)	p=0.001
Adhesion (-) Adhesion (+)	01 (0.6%) 23 (17%)	p=0.001
Hydropic gallbladder (-) Hydropic gallbladder (+)	7 (3.3%) 17 (19.5%)	p=0.001
Scleroatrophy (-) Scleroatrophy (+)	22 (7.5%) 2 (40%)	p=0.053
Stone in Hartmann's pouch (-) Stone in Hartmann's pouch (+)	10 (3.9%) 14 (32.6%)	p=0.001
Sugrue score: extreme difficulty Sugrue score: severe difficulty	8 (100%) 13 (33.3%)	p=0.001
Sugrue score: mild difficulty Sugrue score: moderate difficulty	2 (1.9%) 1 (0.7%)	

AST: aspartate aminotransferase, ALT: alanine aminotransferase, GGT: gamma glutamyl transferase, ALP: alkaline phosphatase, CRP: C-reactive protein, DB: direct bilirubin, LDH: lactate dehydrogenase

In the Backward regression analysis, 13 variables that significantly affected the conversion from laparoscopy to open surgery were included in the model. These variables are shown in Tables 2 and 3. The analysis was continued until the 9<sup>th</sup> step by adding the nonsignificant variables, and finally, 13 factors were included in the analysis (ERCP history, previous operation history, CRP, DB, LDH, cholecystitis attack, cholangitis attack, gallbladder wall thickness, gallbladder adhesion, hydrops, stone in Hartman, Sugrue score in those who underwent previous surgery, more than 10 years of previous abdominal operation, Calot's dissection). When patients who did not have previous abdominal surgery were taken as reference, conversion to open surgery was 10,663 times more in those who had previous surgery. When patients with a low DB level were taken as reference, conversion to open surgery was 9,402 times more in those with a high DB level. Considering those with normal gallbladder wall thickness as a reference, conversion to open surgery was 7,323 times more in those with increased gallbladder wall thickness (Table 5). Conversion to open surgery was 12,083 times more in those who had ERCP compared to those who did not.

When we compared patients with moderate/mild Sugrue scores with those with severe scores, it was found that the rate of conversion to open surgery was 379,219 times higher in those with severe Sugrue scores (Table 5). Model explanatory power was 71% at step 9 based on the Nagelkerke R2 value.

# DISCUSSION

Open cholecystectomy was first performed by Carl Johann August Langenbuch in 1882 in a 43-year-old male patient who had had gallbladder disease for 16 years (8,9). Laparoscopic cholecystectomy has been used as the gold standard surgical treatment method in gallbladder pathologies since the day it was discovered by Philip Mouret. Although laparoscopic has indisputable advantages, cholecystectomy open cholecystectomy may be needed due to different problems arising during the operation. Some preoperative markers can help predict the difficulty of surgery and the risk of open cholecystectomy. Knowing these risk factors before surgery can help predict the risk of open cholecystectomy and can help the surgeon prepare for the operation and inform the patient about this situation and possible complications beforehand. The patient can be referred to more experienced centers if necessary. Conversion to open cholecystectomy should not be seen as a failure or a complication; on the contrary, it should be considered as the most important way to prevent possible complications.

In the literature, the rate of open cholecystectomy varies between 2-15% (4), but in the study of Gabriel et al. (5), in 61 patients (26.1%) out of 234 patients, the laparoscopic operation was converted to open cholecystectomy. In our study, the rate of conversion to open surgery was determined as 3.09% and it was compatible with the literature. Due to the fact that older patients are exposed to more cholecystitis attacks, it has been reported in many studies that the rate of conversion to open surgery is higher in older patients (6). In our study, we found that advanced age was not a predictive factor in the conversion to open surgery.

Most studies have reported that male gender is a risk factor for difficult gallbladder surgery. This outcome can be explained by finding an unexplained fibrotic Calot triangle during surgery (10) or by the higher number of "untreated attacks" due to fewer doctor visits in male patients according to a hypothesis. In a study conducted by Anuk and Kahramanca (11), it was found that gender was not a risk factor. In our study, we concluded that gender was not a significant factor for difficult cholecystectomies.

Table 4. The relationship b	etween the dissection t	time of Callot's triangle and	the rate of conversion to o	pen surgery
Case	Number	Median (min-max)	Mean rank*	p-value
Conversion to open surgery	24	87.5 (35-210)	239.71	0.001
Laparoscopy	276	50 (20-100)	142.74	
	300	50 (20-210)		
min may: minimum mayimum *m	oon rank - avorago ordinal n	umbor		

min-max: minimum-maximum, \*mean rank = average ordinal number

Table 5. Logistic regression analysis of the factors affecting conversion to open surgery

Independent variables		Dependent variables							
		В	SE	Wald	p-value	Odds ratio	%95 Cl (lower bound-upper bound)		
	(+)	2.209	1.026	4.633	0.031	9.107	1.218-68.078		
Previous surgery (-) >0.3 1.898	-	-	-	-	-	-			
Direct Bilirubin level	>0.3	1.898	0.927	4.188	0.041	6.672	1.083-41.086		
Direct bilirubin level	(-) = (-)								
Gallbladder wall	increased	2.588	1.238	4.370	0.037	13.308	1.175-150.690		
thickness	normal	-	-	-	-	-	-		
Characteristic interval CE at a	a al a sual constants								

CI: confidence interval, SE: standard error

Obesity has been used as an indicator of difficult cholecystectomy operations in the literature for reasons such as causing more inflammation and fibrosis, and thus making dissection difficult, problems with trocar entry due to the thickness of the subcutaneous adipose tissue, and the inability to fully determine the anatomy due to the density of intraperitoneal adipose tissue. In their study, Ammori et al. (12) showed that obese individuals had longer laparoscopic cholecystectomy durations compared to non-obese individuals due to the fatty Calot triangle, fatty right colonic flexure, fatty liver and increased body volume, but there was no difference in the rate of conversion to open surgery. Angrisani et al. (13) could not detect a difference between the rates of open surgery in morbidly obese and non-obese patients (obese 11.4%, non-obese 15.5%); In our study, it was determined that obesity was not a significant risk for difficult cholecystectomy.

Husain et al. (14) suggested in their prospective study with 108 patients that the presence of a history of comorbid disease in general was a predictive factor for conversion to open surgery, and Lipman et al. (15) suggested in their multivariate analysis of 1377 patients that the presence of a history of diabetes mellitus was a predictive factor for conversion to open surgery. In our study, it was determined that the history of additional disease was not a predictive factor for conversion to open surgery. However, in our study, we could state that the additional disease was not a predictive factor, inconsistent with the literature, since we kept the spectrum of additional diseases wide including diabetes mellitus, hypertension, heart failure, coronary artery disease, chronic obstructive respiratory disease and asthma.

In our study, it was observed that the rate of conversion to open surgery in patients who underwent ERCP was 12 times higher than those who did not. In the literature, it was stated that the shorter the time between ERCP and laparoscopic cholecystectomy, the lower the rate of conversion to open surgery (16). If cholecystectomy was performed within the first week after ERCP, it was reported as 13.2%, if it was performed less than forty-two days, 11.4%, and 20.6% if it was performed after forty-three days (16,17). Similarly, de Vries et al. (18) compared the rate of conversion to open surgery in cholecystectomies performed within two weeks after the ERCP procedure with the rate of conversion to open surgery in cholecystectomies performed within 2-6 weeks in their study, and the rate of conversion to open surgery was found to be statistically lower in the first group of patients. In their study, Boerma et al. (19) determined that laparoscopic cholecystectomy could be difficult and the rate of conversion to open surgery could increase 3 times 6 weeks after ERCP.

Many studies in the literature have shown that previous abdominal surgery is effective in the conversion to open surgery (6,20). This rate increases especially in those with a history of upper abdominal surgery (radical gastrectomy, perforated ulcer, vagotomy types, splenectomy, etc.). Adhesions between the liver bed and gallbladder and adjacent organs are common after such surgeries. The entrance to the abdomen will be dangerous due to possible intestinal adhesions, so as a precaution, the trocar should be inserted into the abdomen with the open method in these patients, and unnecessary dissection should be avoided by the surgeon. In our study, we found that patients with a history of previous abdominal surgery had 10 times more conversion to open surgery. Philip Rothman et al. (21) commented in their metaanalysis of 32 prospective studies that especially previous upper abdominal surgeries did not increase the rate of conversion to open surgery. According to the studies of Lee et al. (22), the rate of conversion to open surgery was 20 times higher especially in those who underwent upper abdominal surgery. Similarly, Hu et al. (23) reported in their review study that previous upper abdominal surgery was a serious risk factor, but previous lower abdominal surgery did not affect the rate of conversion to open surgery.

In their meta-analysis, Philip Rothman et al. (24) discussed the importance of leukocytosis in conversion to open surgery in 15 of 32 prospective studies. In 5 of these studies, it was stated that leukocytosis was an important risk factor for conversion to open surgery. In others, it was concluded that the increase in white cell count was not a significant risk factor for conversion to open surgery. Our findings suggested that increased white cell count was not associated with conversion to open surgery.

It has been observed that high liver enzymes (AST, ALT, GGT, ALP) do not constitute an important risk factor for conversion to open surgery in most of the studies in the literature (6,25-27). In our study, it was determined that high liver enzymes did not pose a significant risk for conversion to open surgery.

When Shapiro et al. (28) retrospectively analyzed 46 patients who were operated for acute cholecystitis, they found that elevated amylase lipase level was not a predictive parameter, but they stated that high LDH level was an important predictive factor in the conversion to open surgery. In our study, while the level of amylase lipase was not predictive of conversion to open surgery, the level of LDH was predictive of conversion to open surgery.

Wevers et al. (29) reported that CRP level above 165 mg/dL was predictive of conversion to open surgery. Jessica Mok et al. (30) found the mean CRP level of laparoscopic cholecystectomies which were converted to open surgery to be 286.2 mg/dL, the mean CRP level of difficult cholecystectomies to be 67.4 mg/dL, and the mean CRP level of completed laparoscopic cholecystectomies to be 7.05 mg/dL, and as a result it was considered that preoperative CRP level above 220 mg/dL was a predictive factor in the conversion to open surgery. Increased CRP level is a parameter that reveals the severity of inflammation. It is an important indicator of cholecystitis and is one of the most important causes of conversion to open surgery in inflammatory conditions. Gupta et al. found the mean CRP level to be 22.2±18.2 mg/dL in patients undergoing simple laparoscopic cholecystectomy, 56.5±32 mg/dL in patients undergoing difficult cholecystectomy, and 83.6±22.4 mg/dL in patients with conversion to open cholecystectomy. They concluded that high preoperative CRP level was an important predictive factor for difficult cholecystectomy and conversion to

open surgery (31). In our study, we found that the CRP level was predictive for the conversion to open surgery.

In our study, it was observed that the rate of conversion to open surgery as 9 times higher in those with a high DB level. In the literature, similar to our study, it has been revealed in various publications that there is a relationship between high serum bilirubin level and conversion to open surgery (10,15). Beliaev and Booth (32) reported that the elevation of DB and ALP levels was directly related to the conversion to open surgery, and the risk of conversion to open surgery in such patients increased 3 times.

Having a history of cholecystitis and cholangitis attacks may be a preoperative determinant of difficult gallbladder surgeries by making it difficult to reveal Calot's triangle with intense inflammation, widespread adhesions, and increased vascularity. Sudhir and Pruthvi (33) compared preoperative and intraoperative grading systems for difficult laparoscopic procedures in their prospective randomized study. In that study, they observed that patients with a history of hospitalization due to cholecystitis had a higher rate of conversion to open surgery (33). According to Nidoni et al. (34), it was reported that those who had more than two cholecystitis attacks experienced approximately 6 times more conversion to open surgery than those who did not. In our study, similar to the literature, a significant relationship was found between the history of cholecystitis and cholangitis, and the rate of conversion to open surgery.

Like Bunkar et al. (35), Lipman et al. (15) also identified pericholecystic fluid on USG as a predictive factor in conversion to open surgery, as stated in many studies in the literature. Randhawa and Pujahari (7) stated that pericholecystic fluid was a non-significant finding in the estimation of difficult gallbladder surgeries, similar to our study.

Bunkar et al. (35) developed a clinical, sonographic and historybased scoring system in a prospective study conducted with 100 patients over the course of 2 years. In this study, they determined that the gallbladder wall thickness of 4 mm and above in ultrasonography was a sign of difficult cholecystectomy operations (35). In our study, we observed that the gallbladder wall thickness of 4 mm and above was 7 times more associated with conversion to open surgery. The data in the literature support our study, and a significant relationship between gallbladder wall thickness and conversion to open surgery has been demonstrated (6,7).

In their study conducted in 450 patients, Awan et al. (36) stated that the most important reason for conversion to open surgery was intense adhesion. They argued that due to the healing of acute cholecystitis with scar and fibrosis, dense fibrotic adhesions between the omentum and gallbladder and dense fibrotic adhesions between the ductus cysticus and the main bile ducts made it difficult to reveal the anatomy of the Calot's triangle, leading to the inability to perform a "safe cholecystectomy" and leading to conversion to open surgery. In a study in which 6147 patients were examined by Singh and Ohri (37), it was stated that intense adhesion in the Calot triangle was the most important reason for conversion to open surgery. In our case series, in 0.6% of the patients without dense adhesions, the operation was converted to open surgery, while in 17% of the patients with dense adhesions, it was converted to open surgery. A statistically significant correlation was found between the presence of adhesion and the rate of conversion to open surgery.

Chand et al. (38) and Sudhir and Pruthvi (33) reported in their study that there was a significant relationship between gallbladder hydrops and conversion to open surgery. Cho et al. (39), showed in their study that the volume of the gallbladder >50 cm<sup>3</sup>, difficulty in traction and manipulation with graspers due to thickened (edematous) and fragile gallbladder wall during an acute cholecystitis attack, and are difficult, and that pouring of the liquid and stone contents of the gallbladder into the environment, prolonging operation time could cause conversion to open surgery. In our study, a significant relationship was found between gallbladder hydrops and the rate of conversion to open surgery, and the rate of conversion to open surgery was found to be 19.5% in patients with hydrops, which was consistent with the average literature data, but it could not be evaluated as an independent variable in the regression analysis.

Z'graggen et al. (40) reported that the presence of scleroatrophic cholecystitis and the presence of stones in the main biliary tract during an acute cholecystitis attack greatly increased the rate of conversion to open surgery. It is known that the scleroatrophic appearance of the gallbladder macroscopically in laparoscopy is due to many previous episodes of acute cholecystitis. In our study, we observed that, contrary to many studies in the literature, scleroatrophic gallbladder was not effective in the conversion to open surgery.

Although the presence of an impacted stone in Hartmann's pouch was found to be unrelated to conversion to open surgery by Randhawa and Pujahari (7), in many studies in the literature, similar to our study, conversion to open surgery was found to be more common in patients who developed Mirizzi syndrome associated with an impacted stone in Hartmann's pouch (41-43).

Lal et al. (41) found in a prospective study consisting entirely of elective operations that total surgery time over 90 minutes, Calot dissection time over 20 minutes, and bile or stones in the bile coming out of the gallbladder significantly increased the risk of conversion to open surgery. In our study, we found that there was a significant relationship between the conversion to open surgery and the Calot dissection time being 90 minutes or more.

Sugrue et al. (44) developed an operative scoring model with surgical findings in their study. While most of the previous studies were conducted with preoperative findings, the scoring made by Sugrue et al. (44) was formed with operative findings. In our study, our patients were evaluated with the scoring made by Sugrue et al. (44).

# **Study Limitations**

The limitation of our study was that our study was a single-center retrospective study and the conversion to open surgery group included a small number of patients in our study.

# CONCLUSION

In our patients, a history of ERCP, previous abdominal surgery, elevated CRP, LDH and DB levels, history of previous cholangitis or cholecystitis attack, increased gallbladder wall thickness, adhesion of the gallbladder to adjacent organs, presence of hydropic gallbladder and impaction of the stone on the Hartmann's pouch caused the operation to be difficult and was found to increase the risk of conversion to open surgery.

ERCP, previous abdominal operation history, high DB level and thick gallbladder wall were considered as independent variables.

The scoring system developed by Sugrue was proven to be reliable in our patients. This scoring system can be further improved with new studies and a consensus can be achieved in all clinics.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** Our study was carried out, after it was approved, with the decision of Kafkas University Faculty of Medicine Ethics Committee dated 30.10.2019 and numbered 80576354-050-99/239.

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer-reviewed.

Author Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - H.B., B.S., T.D.A., K.B., D.G.; Concept - D.G.; Design - H.B., D.G., B.S.; Data Collection and/ or Processing - H.B., B.S., T.D.A., K.B., D.G.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - H.B., D.G.; Literature Search - H.B., D.G.; Writing - H.B., D.G.

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors have no conflict of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

# REFERENCES

- Antoniou SA, Antoniou GA, Koch OO, Pointner R, Granderath FA. Metaanalysis of laparoscopic vs open cholecystectomy in elderly patients. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 17626-34.
- Keus F, de Jong JA, Gooszen HG, van Laarhoven CJ. Laparoscopic versus open cholecystectomy for patients with symptomatic cholecystolithiasis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2006; CD006231.
- Karim T, Kadyal A. A Comparative Study of Laparoscopic vs. Open Cholecystectomy in a Suburban Teaching Hospital. J Gastrointest Dig Syst 2015; 5: 6.
- Veerank N, Togale MD. Validation Of A Scoring System To Predict Difficult Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy: A One-Year Cross-Sectional Study. J West Afr Coll Surg 2018; 8: 23-39.
- Gabriel R, Kumar S, Shrestha A. Evaluation of predictive factors for conversion of laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Kathmandu Univ Med J (KUMJ) 2009; 7: 26-30.
- Kama NA, Kologlu M, Doganay M, Reis E, Atli M, Dolapci M. A risk score for conversion from laparoscopic to open cholecystectomy. Am J Surg 2001; 181: 520-5.
- Randhawa JS, Pujahari AK. Preoperative prediction of difficult lap chole: a scoring method. Indian J Surg 2009; 71: 198-201.
- Halpert B. Fiftieth anniversary of the removal of the gallbladder. Carl Langenbuch--"Master surgeon of the biliary system", 1846-1901 by Béla Halpert. Archives of Surgery 1982. Arch Surg 1982; 117: 1526-30.
- Sparkman RS. 100th anniversary of the first cholecystectomy. Arch Surg. 1982; 117: 1525.
- Sikora SS, Kumar A, Saxena R, Kapoor VK, Kaushik SP. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy: Am J Coll Surg 1994; 179: 696-704.

- 11. Anuk T, Kahramanca Ş. Factors Affecting conversion of laparoscopic to open cholecystectomy. GÜSBD 2017; 6: 50-5.
- Ammori BJ, Vezakis A, Davides D, Martin IG, Larvin M, McMahon MJ. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy in morbidly obese patients. Surg Endosc 2001; 15: 1336-9.
- Angrisani L, Lorenzo M, De Palma G, Sivero L, Catanzano C, Tesauro B, et al. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy in obese patients compared with nonobese patients. Surg Laparosc Endosc 1995; 5: 197-201.
- Husain A, Pathak S, Firdaus H. Assessment of operative predictors for difficulty in laparoscopic cholecystectomy. International Journal of Contemporary Medical Research 2016; 1232-4.
- Lipman JM, Claridge JA, Haridas M, Martin MD, Yao DC, Grimes KL, et al. Preoperative findings predict conversion from laparoscopic to open cholecystectomy. Surgery 2007; 142: 556-63.
- Çakır M, Küçükkartallar T, Tekin A, Yıldırım MA, Kartal A. Does endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography have a negative effect on laparoscopic cholecystectomy? Ulus Cerrahi Derg 2015; 31: 128-31.
- Cinar H, Ozbalci GS, Tarim IA, Karabulut K, Kesicioglu T, Polat AK, et al. Factors affecting the conversion to open surgery during laparoscopic cholecystectomy in patients with cholelithiasis undergoing ERCP due to choledocholithiasis. Ann Ital Chir 2017; 88: 229-36.
- de Vries A, Donkervoort SC, van Geloven AA, Pierik EG. Conversion rate of laparoscopic cholecystectomy after endoscopic retrograde cholangiography in the treatment of choledocholithiasis: does the time interval matter? Surg Endosc 2005; 19: 996-1001.
- Boerma D, Rauws EA, Keulemans YC, Janssen IM, Bolwerk CJ, Timmer R, et al. Wait-and-see policy or laparoscopic cholecystectomy after endoscopic sphincterotomy for bile-duct stones: a randomised trial. Lancet 2002; 360: 761-5.
- Hamza HM, Radwan ME, Daqqaq TS. Predictive indicators of technically difficult laparoscopic cholecystectomy using clinical and ultrasonographic parameters. Egyptian Journal of Surgery 2019; 38: 542-7.
- Philip Rothman J, Burcharth J, Pommergaard HC, Viereck S, Rosenberg J. Preoperative Risk Factors for Conversion of Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy to Open Surgery - A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Observational Studies. Dig Surg 2016; 33: 414-23.
- Lee NW, Collins J, Britt R, Britt LD. Evaluation of preoperative risk factors for converting laparoscopic to open cholecystectomy. Am Surg 2012; 78: 831-3.
- Hu ASY, Menon R, Gunnarsson R, de Costa A. Risk factors for conversion of laparoscopic cholecystectomy to open surgery - A systematic literature review of 30 studies. Am J Surg 2017; 214: 920-30.
- Philip Rothman J, Burcharth J, Pommergaard HC, Viereck S, Rosenberg J. Preoperative Risk Factors for Conversion of Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy to Open Surgery - A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Observational Studies. Dig Surg 2016; 33: 414-23.
- Beksac K, Turhan N, Karaagaoglu E, Abbasoglu O. Risk Factors for Conversion of Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy to Open Surgery: A New Predictive Statistical Model. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2016; 26: 693-6.
- Raman SR, Moradi D, Samaan BM, Chaudhry US, Nagpal K, Cosgrove JM, et al. The degree of gallbladder wall thickness and its impact on outcomes after laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Surg Endosc 2012; 26: 3174-9.
- Bourgouin S, Mancini J, Monchal T, Calvary R, Bordes J, Balandraud P. How to predict difficult laparoscopic cholecystectomy? Proposal for a simple preoperative scoring system. Am J Surg 2016; 212: 873-81.
- Shapiro AJ, Costello C, Harkabus M, North JH Jr. Predicting conversion of laparoscopic cholecystectomy for acute cholecystitis. JSLS 1999; 3: 127-30.
- Wevers KP, van Westreenen HL, Patijn GA. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy in acute cholecystitis: C-reactive protein level combined with age predicts conversion. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech 2013; 23: 163-6.
- Jessica Mok KW, Goh YL, Howell LE, Date RS. Is C-reactive protein the single most useful predictor of difficult laparoscopic cholecystectomy or its conversion? A pilot study. J Minim Access Surg 2016; 12: 26-32.
- Gupta S, Bansal S, Lal Yadav B, Bharti D, Kalra D, Sodha VS, et al. The role of C- reactive protein as a predictor of difficult laparoscopic cholecystectomy or its conversion. Int Surg J 2021: 5: 2287.
- 32. Beliaev AM, Booth M. Risk factors and predictive models for conversion of laparoscopic cholecystectomy to open surgery, and surgical quality

outcome measures. In: Garbuzenko DV, editor. Actual Problems of Emergency Abdominal Surgery. 2016. p. 41-61.

- Sudhir M, Pruthvi R. Preoperative grading system versus intraoperative grading system as predictors for difficult laparoscopic cholecystectomy: a comparative validation study. JCBR 2018; 2: 39-47.
- Nidoni R, Udachan TV, Sasnur P, Baloorkar R, Sindgikar V, Narasangi B. Predicting Difficult Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy Based on Clinicoradiological Assessment. J Clin Diagn Res 2015; 9: PC09-12.
- Bunkar SK, Yadav S, Singh A, Agarwal K, Sharma P, Sharma AC. Factors predicting difficult laparoscopic cholecystectomy:a single institution experience. International Surgery Journal 2017; 4: 1743-7.
- Awan NA, Hamid F, Mir IF, Ahmad MM, Shah AA, Asimi A, et al. Factors resulting in conversion of laparoscopic cholecystectomy to open cholecystectomy-institution based study. Int Surg J 2018; 5: 132-7.
- Singh K, Ohri A. Difficult laparoscopic cholecystectomy: A large series from North India. Indian J Surg 2006; 68: 205-8.
- Chand P, Kaur M, Bhandari S. Preoperative Predictors of Level of Difficulty of Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy. Niger J Surg 2019; 25: 153-7.
- Cho KS, Baek SY, Kang BC, Choi HY, Han HS. Evaluation of preoperative sonography in acute cholecystitis to predict technical difficulties during laparoscopic cholecystectomy. J Clin Ultrasound 2004; 32: 115-22.

- Z'graggen K, Wehrli H, Metzger A, Buehler M, Frei E, Klaiber C. Complications of laparoscopic cholecystectomy in Switzerland. A prospective 3-year study of 10,174 patients. Swiss Association of Laparoscopic and Thoracoscopic Surgery. Surg Endosc 1998; 12: 1303-10.
- Lal P, Agarwal PN, Malik VK, Chakravarti AL. A difficult laparoscopic cholecystectomy that requires conversion to open procedure can be predicted by preoperative ultrasonography. JSLS 2002; 6: 59-63.
- Gupta N, Ranjan G, Arora MP, Goswami B, Chaudhary P, Kapur A, et al. Validation of a scoring system to predict difficult laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Int J Surg 2013; 11: 1002-6.
- Chowbey PK, Sharma A, Mann V, Khullar R, Baijal M, Vashistha A. The management of Mirizzi syndrome in the laparoscopic era. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech 2000; 10: 11-4.
- Sugrue M, Sahebally SM, Ansaloni L, Zielinski MD. Grading operative findings at laparoscopic cholecystectomy- a new scoring system. World J Emerg Surg 2015; 10: 14.

# Synthesis of Graphene Oxide and *in vitro* Evaluation of Its Cytotoxic Effect

Nural Pastacı Özsobacı<sup>1</sup>, Dilek Düzgün Ergün<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, Department of Biophysics, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>İstanbul Aydın University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Biophysics, İstanbul, Turkey

Cite this article as: Pastacı Özsobacı N, Düzgün Ergün D. Synthesis of Graphene Oxide and *in vitro* Evaluation of Its Cytotoxic Effect. J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):58-62

# ABSTRACT

**Objective:** Graphen oxide, a carbon-based material, is considered as a potential material for many biomedical applications such as cell labeling, cell imaging, biosensors, drug release studies, due to its physical and chemical properties. Graphene oxide can be synthesized by more than one method. In this study, it was aimed to evaluate the cytotoxic effects of the graphenoxide samples we synthesized.

**Methods:** Synthesis of graphene oxide was done by Hummers method. The cytotoxic effects of graphene oxide were determined by 3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyl tetrazolium bromide assay in human embryonic kidney cells (HEK293). After 24 hours, 48 hours and 72 hours of graphene oxide incubation at different doses, the IC50 values were calculated which 50% percentage of cell viability.

**Results:** After 24 hours, 48 hours and 72 hours, IC50 values were measured as 206.18 µg/mL, 108.98 µg/mL, and 55.54 µg/mL, respectively. It was determined that the IC50 value decreased as the incubation time increased.

Conclusion: It was determined that the cytotoxic effect of the synthesized graphene oxide varies depending on the exposure time.

Keywords: Graphene, graphen oxide, HEK293, toxicity

# **INTRODUCTION**

Carbon is one of the most abundant elements in the earth's crust. Carbon-based materials have many different application areas due to their high chemical resistance ability, efficient mechanical properties, low weight characteristics and high dispersibility in the body. Materials with different properties are formed by the bonding of carbon atoms to each other in different ways. Multilayer graphene, graphene oxide (GO), carbon nanotubes, nano diamonds and reduced GOs are carbon derivatives used in biomedical systems (1). Graphene was first described as crystal graphitic films by Nobel laureates Andre Geim and Konstantin Novoselov. Graphene, which has a two-dimensional structure, is 1 atom thick and has the appearance of a honeycomb formed by the bonding of sp<sup>2</sup> hybrid carbon atoms. Graphenes, specific surface area (2630 m<sup>2</sup>G<sup>-1</sup>), high charge mobility (200,000 cm<sup>2</sup> V<sup>-1</sup>·S<sup>-1</sup>), high Young's modulus (~1.0 TPa), high thermal conductivity (~5000 Wm<sup>-1</sup>·K<sup>-1</sup>) and high optical transmittance (~97.7%) have unique thermal, electrical and mechanical properties (2-4). Because of these properties, the use of graphene-based materials in various biomedical applications, including tissue engineering, biosensing, gene delivery and cancer therapy, is increasing day by day (1,5).

ORCID IDs of the authors: N.P.Ö. 0000-0002-9133-5695; D.D.E. 0000-0002-6245-6631.



**Corresponding Author:** Nural Pastacı Özsobacı, E-mail: n.pastaciozsobaci@iuc.edu.tr

### Received Date: 21.02.2023 Accepted Date: 17.04.2023

<sup>©</sup>Copyright 2023 by University of Health Sciences Turkey Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital. Journal of Academic Research in Medicine published by Galenos Publishing House. Licenced by Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) Available on-line at www.jarem.org GO is a chemically modified form of graphene and graphene is hydrophobic while GO is hydrophilic. This feature of GO has made it suitable for use as a drug delivery agent, cellular imaging probes and biosensors in biological systems (1,6,7). GO contains both aromatic (sp<sup>2</sup>) and aliphatic (sp<sup>3</sup>) domains. Its surface is even wider to allow electrostatic interaction, and it allows drug binding. Therefore, it is also compatible with drug release studies (5,8). The functionality of GO as a toxic or biocompatible material depends on its composition, size, surface, shape, functional groups, charge, coating and solute medium. In the literature, more than one method is used for the synthesis of GO (9,10).

In this study, it was aimed to synthesize GO and evaluate the cytotoxic effect of synthesized GO in embryonic kidney cells.

# **METHODS**

# **Graphen Oxide Synthesis**

GO synthesis was carried out by the modified Hummers method (11). All chemicals used in the synthesis of GO were used in analytical purity: Sulfuric acid  $(H_2SO_4)$  (MERCK, 7664-93-9, Germany), phosphoric acid  $(H_3PO_4)$  (MERCK, 7664-38-2, Germany), Graphite, Potassium Permanganate (KMnO\_4) (ISOLAB, 7722-64-7, Germany), hydrogen peroxide  $(H_2O_2)$  (30% wt) (MERCK, 1085972500), hydrochloric acid (HCI) (38% wt) (ISOLAB, 7647-01-0, Germany), anhydrous ethanol (ISOLAB, 64-17-5, Germany), sodium hydroxide (NaOH) (MERCK, 106498.1000, Germany).

For the synthesis of GO, 360 mL of  $H_2SO_4$  and 40 mL of  $H_3PO_4$  were placed in a beaker and mixed at constant temperature at 200 rpm. Then 3 g of graphite and 18 g of KMnO<sub>4</sub> were slowly added to the solution. This reaction was stirred at 40-45 °C for 16 hours. The suspension, which was stirred for 16 hours for the synthesis of GO, was transferred to a beaker containing 400 g of ice and mixing was continued. While the suspension was mixed with ice, 3 mL of  $H_2O_2$  (30% by weight) was added dropwise. The resulting mixture was centrifuged at 3000 rpm for 45 minutes. After centrifugation, the supernatant (acid) was discharged into the waste bin. GO was obtained by washing the pellets and then drying them in an oven.

# Characterization of Graphen Oxide

In order to determine the functional groups in the obtained GO structure, Fourier Transform Infrared (FT-IR) analysis was performed in the range of 4000-400 cm<sup>-1</sup> using FT-IR spectroscopy (Nicholet FT-IR Spectrometer). The images of the samples were taken with the Transmission Electron Microscope (Jeol JEM 2100 plus).

# Cell Culture

Commercially available human embryonic kidney cells HEK293T (CRL-1573) (The American Type Culture Collection-ATCC; Manassas, VA, USA) were cultured in a 37 °C, 5%  $CO_2$  incubator in the medium prepared with 89% Dulbecco's modified eagle medium, 9% heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum (FBS) and 1% antibiotic solution (100 U/mL penicillin and 100 U/mL streptomycin). When the cells reached 70-80% density, they were

first washed with Dulbecco's phosphate buffer saline and then removed from the flask with 0.25%. Trypsin-EDTA. The trypsin-EDTA-cell suspension was centrifuged at 120xg for 5 min. After centrifugation, the supernatant was discarded and fresh medium was added to the cell pellet. Cells were incubated by seeding in 96-well plates (1x10<sup>4</sup> cells/well). All chemicals were commercially available (Euroclone S.p.A.; Via Figino-Italy).

# Application of Graphene Oxide and MTT 3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyl tetrazolium bromide (MTT) Test

The MTT test was used to measure cellular metabolic activity in the evaluation of cell viability, proliferation and cytotoxicity. This colorimetric assay uses metabolically active cells to convert the yellow tetrazolium salt MTT into purple formazan crystals. NAD(P) H-dependent oxidoreductase enzymes in living cells convert MTT to formazan. Using dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) to dissolve insoluble formazan crystals, the absorbance of the resulting colored solution is measured in a spectrophotometer. Darker wells contain more metabolically active living cells, and the color is lighter in wells with reduced cell viability (12,13).

In our study, in order to determine the effective dose (IC<sub>50</sub>) of GO, cells were seeded in 96-well plates at 1x10<sup>4</sup> cells/well. Twenty four hours after cell cultivation, control group was treated with GO at different concentrations (1000-500-250-125-62.5-31.25-15.62-7.81-3.90 µg/mL). It was incubated for 24, 48 and 72 hours. At the end of the experiment, the medium was removed from all wells. 100 µL of fresh medium and 10 µL (5 mg/mL) of MTT solution were added to the wells and the cells were incubated for 3 hours. At the end of the incubation period, 100 µL of DMSO was added to each well and absorbance values were measured at 570 nm in an ELISA microplate reader (Multiskan GO-Thermo). By using optical density values, dose (IC<sub>50</sub>) values for GO, which reduced cell viability by 50%, were determined with the GraphPad Prism 9 program.

Measurements were made in 3 repetitions and the results were expressed as mean values, statistical evaluation was not made.

# RESULTS

# Fourier Transform Infrared Spectroscopy Analysis

FTIR Spectra are given in Figure 1. Between 3000-3500 cm<sup>-1</sup>, a broad peak is observed, corresponding to the stretching and bending vibration of the OH groups of water molecules adsorbed on GO. This peak indicates that GO has a strong hydrophilic structure. The characteristic peaks at 1735 cm<sup>-1</sup> indicates the carboxyl C=O group, and the peak at 1630 cm<sup>-1</sup> indicates the aromatic C=C group. The absorption peaks at 2920 cm<sup>-1</sup> and 2850 cm<sup>-1</sup> correspond to the stretching vibrations of CH<sub>2</sub>. The absorption peaks at 1200 cm<sup>-1</sup> indicate the stretching vibration of the C-O bond of the carboxylic acid. It shows the presence of absorption bonds in the range of 2925 cm<sup>-1</sup>, 2119 cm<sup>-1</sup>, 1768 cm<sup>-1</sup>, 1631 cm<sup>-1</sup>, 1380 cm<sup>-1</sup>, 916 cm<sup>-1</sup> and 534 cm<sup>-1</sup>.

# Morphological Characterization

Looking at Figure 2, it is seen that GO has a partially uniform transparent morphology due to its characteristic monolayer feature. Due to the large specific surface area formed by the oxygenated functional groups during the oxidation process, numerous bends and irregular wrinkles are observed on the surface (14).

# **MTT Results**

60

HEK293 cells were treated with different concentrations of GO (1000-500-250-125-62.5-31.25-15.62-7.81-3.90  $\mu g/mL$ ). It was observed that GO decreased cell viability depending on time and dose (Figure 3). IC\_{\_{50}} values were calculated as  $\mu g/mL$  and given in Table 1.



**Figure 1.** FT-IR spectroscopy of graphene oxide FT-IR: Fourier Transform Infrared



**Figure 2.** TEM photograph of graphene oxide *TEM: transmission electron microscope* 

# DISCUSSION

Since carbon is one of the most common elements in nature, it is known that the biocompatibility of carbon materials is higher than other inorganic materials. In particular, graphite has been used in our daily lives for hundreds of years without critical toxicity issues. Due to the unique physical and chemical properties of graphene, which is a single layer of graphite, its use in biological studies is increasing day by day (1,2,3,7).

In this study, it was aimed to determine the cytotoxic effect of the synthesized GO on the viability of human embryonic kidney cells. For this purpose, the effects of 1000-500-250-125-62.5-31.25-15.62-7.81-3.90 µg/mL concentrations of GO on HEK293 cells were evaluated by MTT analysis, which was evaluated depending on mitochondrial activity. According to the results obtained, cell viability was found to be over 75% at the incubation period of 24 and 48 hours and at the concentrations of 125-62.5-31.25-15.62 µg/mL. When GO incubation was 72 hours, cell viability decreased below 65% at values above 62.5 µg/mL concentration. IC<sub>50</sub> values showing 50% viability concentrations for 24, 48 and 72 hour incubations were calculated as 206.18 µg/mL, 108.98 µg/mL and 55.54 µg/mL, respectively. It was determined that when the incubation period with GO increased, mitochondrial damage increased, thus negatively affecting cell viability.

Today, there are many *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies investigating the biological effects of different graphene derivatives (4,6,9). Zhang et al. (15) found in their study on PC12 cells that the cytotoxic effect of graphene derivatives with different structures was directly related to the graphene structure. In another study investigating the effects of graphene, Wu et al. (16) showed that nano zinc oxide did not show toxic effects on cell viability, oxidative stress, mitochondrial depolarization and membrane damage in A549 cells when bonded with graphene.



Figure 3. Time and dose dependent effect of graphene oxide on HEK293 cells

J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):58-62

GO, one of the graphene derivatives, is interesting for its use in biological systems due to its hydrophilic structure. Due to the wide application area of GO, a comprehensive understanding of the cytotoxicity of GO is required for the safe and sustainable development of GO-based technologies (6). In this study, we aimed to observe the effect of GO, which we synthesized by using the modified Hummers method, on HEK293 cells.

Wang et al. (17) evaluated the biocompatibility of GO, which they synthesized by using the modified Hummers method, in human fibroblast cells and mice. While the application of GO at a dose of less than 20 µg/mL did not show toxicity in human fibroblast cells, it showed significant cytotoxic effects such as decreased cell adhesion, inducing apoptosis, penetrating into lysosomes, mitochondria and cell nuclei at doses above 50 µg/mL. On the mice, it was determined that low and medium doses of GO did not show significant toxicity, but at high doses (0.4 mg) it exhibited chronic toxicity with accumulation in the liver, spleen and kidney, and caused lung granuloma. In a study on human erythrocytes, it was reported that GO showed dose-dependent hemolytic activity, and the particle size of GO samples also played a critical role in hemolic activity (18). In a study investigating the effects of nanoGO on cardiomyoblast cell line, incubation with 20, 40, 60, 80 and 100 µg/mL nano-GO for 24 hours caused mitochondrial hyperpolarization, free radical production, and DNA damage at concentrations of 40, 60, 80, 100 µg/mL (19). Lammel et al. (20) showed that the cytotoxic effect of GO was dose-dependent through plasma membrane damage, and that GO damaged the structural integrity of the plasma membrane by establishing a strong physical interaction with the phospholipid bilayer. They also reported that GO could penetrate the plasma membrane, resulting in altered cell morphology and an increased number of apoptotic cells (20).

Ünal et al. (4) investigated the effect of different graphene derivatives in their study and showed that the viability of A549 human lung epithelial carcinoma cells was 17% even at the highest dose of 1000 µg/mL of GO. GO showed the greatest effect on MCF-7 breast cancer cells at the lowest dose tested, 1.96 µg/mL, and it was found to cause 11% death. However, they reported that the same graphene derivatives did not show a significant cytotoxic effect in healthy 293-T human embryonic kidney epithelial cells (4). However, Hu et al. (21) stated that the effect of GO was greatly attenuated by incubation with 10% fetal bovine serum, due to the extremely high protein adsorption ability of GO. In another in vitro study, it was reported that low-dose GO had no effect on the morphology, viability and membrane integrity of the A549 cell line, but it could cause a dose-dependent oxidative stress and cause a decrease in cell viability at high doses (22). Similar to the studies, in our study, it was observed that cell viability of HEK293 cells that apllied different concentrations of GO decreased depending on time and dose.

# **Study Limitations**

Molecular studies are needed to determine the cytotoxic effect of GO and to elucidate its interaction with the cell. In this sense, our study can be considered as a preliminary study to investigate the effect of GO.

# CONCLUSION

As a result, more studies are needed to increase the usability of graphene derivatives synthesized by different methods in biomedical applications and to evaluate long-term toxicity/ biocompatibility data.

Ethics Committee Approval: This study does not require ethics committee approval.

Informed Consent: This study does not require patient consent.

Peer-review: Internally peer-reviewed.

Author Contributions: Concept - N.P.Ö., D.D.E.; Design - N.P.Ö., D.D.E.; Data Collection and/or Processing -N.P.Ö., D.D.E.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - N.P.Ö., D.D.E.; Literature Search - N.P.Ö., D.D.E.; Writing - N.P.Ö.

Conflict of Interest: The authors have no conflict of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

# REFERENCES

- Rajakumar G, Zhang XH, Gomathi T, Wang SF, Ansari MA, Mydhili G, et al. Current Use of Carbon-Based Materials for Biomedical Applications—A Prospective and Review. Processes 2020; 8:355.
- Zhu Y, Murali S, Cai W, Li X, Suk JW, Potts JR, et al. Graphene and graphene oxide: synthesis, properties, and applications. Adv Mater 2010; 22: 3906-24. Erratum in: Adv Mater 2010; 22: 5226.
- Gonçalves G, Vila M, Portolés MT, Vallet-Regi M, Gracio J, Marques PA. Nano-graphene oxide: a potential multifunctional platform for cancer therapy. Adv Healthc Mater 2013; 2: 1072-90. Erratum in: Adv Healthc Mater 2014; 3: 956.
- Ünal O, Ünal A, Çetin SA, Aydemir E, Bayram E, Kızıl Ç. Investigation of The Anticancer Effects of Graphene Oxide (GO), Nitrogen Doped Graphene Oxide (NGN-OXIDE) and Nitrogen Doped Graphene (NGN). Erciyes University Journal of Institue Of Science and Technology 2020; 36: 193-203.
- Zhang Q, Wu Z, Li N, Pu Y, Wang B, Zhang T, et al. Advanced review of graphene-based nanomaterials in drug delivery systems: Synthesis, modification, toxicity and application. Mater Sci Eng C Mater Biol Appl 2017; 77: 1363-75.
- Gies V, Zou S. Systematic toxicity investigation of graphene oxide: evaluation of assay selection, cell type, exposure period and flake size. Toxicol Res (Camb) 2017; 7: 93-101.
- Chung C, Kim YK, Shin D, Ryoo SR, Hong BH, Min DH. Biomedical applications of graphene and graphene oxide. Acc Chem Res 2013; 46: 2211-24.
- Seabra AB, Paula AJ, de Lima R, Alves OL, Durán N. Nanotoxicity of graphene and graphene oxide. Chem Res Toxicol 2014; 27: 159-68.
- Gurunathan S, Kim JH. Synthesis, toxicity, biocompatibility, and biomedical applications of graphene and graphene-related materials. Int J Nanomedicine 2016; 11: 1927-45.
- Bedeloğlu A, Taş M. Graphene And Its Production Methods. AKU J Sci Eng 2016; 16: 544-54.
- 11. Jiříčková A, Jankovský O, Sofer Z, Sedmidubský D. Synthesis and Applications of Graphene Oxide. Materials (Basel) 2022; 15: 920.
- 12. Slater T, Sawyer B, Sträuli U. Studies on succinate-tetrazolium reductase systems. Biochim Biophys Acta 1963; 77: 383-93.
- Berridge MV, Tan AS. Characterization of the cellular reduction of 3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide (MTT): subcellular localization, substrate dependence, and involvement of mitochondrial electron transport in MTT reduction. Arch Biochem Biophys 1993; 303: 474-82.
- 14. Hadki AE, Ulucan-Altuntas K, Hadki HE, Ustundag CB, Kabbaj OK, Dahchour A, et al. Removal of oxytetracycline by graphene oxide and

Boron-doped reduced graphene oxide: A combined density function Theory, molecular dynamics simulation and experimental study. FlatChem 2021; 27: 100238.

- Zhang Y, Ali SF, Dervishi E, Xu Y, Li Z, Casciano D, et al. Cytotoxicity effects of graphene and single-wall carbon nanotubes in neural phaeochromocytoma-derived PC12 cells. ACS Nano 2010; 4: 3181-6.
- Wu B, Wu JL, Liu S, Shen ZY, Chen L, Zhang XX, et al. Combined effects of graphene oxide and zinc oxide nanoparticle on human A549 cells: bioavailability, toxicity and mechanisms. Environ. Sci: Nano 2019; 6: 635-45.
- 17. Wang K, Ruan J, Song H, Zhang J, Wo Y, Guo S, et al. Biocompatibility of Graphene Oxide. Nanoscale Res Lett 2011; 6: 8.
- Liao KH, Lin YS, Macosko CW, Haynes CL. Cytotoxicity of graphene oxide and graphene in human erythrocytes and skin fibroblasts. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces 2011; 3: 2607-15.

- Arbo MD, Altknecht LF, Cattani S, Braga WV, Peruzzi CP, Cestonaro LV, et al. In vitro cardiotoxicity evaluation of graphene oxide. Mutat Res Genet Toxicol Environ Mutagen 2019; 841: 8-13.
- Lammel T, Boisseaux P, Fernández-Cruz ML, Navas JM. Internalization and cytotoxicity of graphene oxide and carboxyl graphene nanoplatelets in the human hepatocellular carcinoma cell line Hep G2. Part Fibre Toxicol 2013; 10: 27.
- Hu W, Peng C, Lv M, Li X, Zhang Y, Chen N, et al. Protein coronamediated mitigation of cytotoxicity of graphene oxide. ACS Nano 2011; 5: 3693-700.
- Chang Y, Yang ST, Liu JH, Dong E, Wang Y, Cao A, et al. In vitro toxicity evaluation of graphene oxide on A549 cells. Toxicol Lett 2011; 200: 201-10.

DOI: 10.4274/jarem.galenos.2023.91885 J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):63-9

# Cyberchondria's Possible Relationship with Problematic Internet Use and eHealth Literacy

💿 Ayşe Hilal Başhan Aslantaş, 💿 Murat Altuntaş

University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Bağcılar Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Family Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

Cite this article as: Başhan Aslantaş AH, Altuntaş M. Cyberchondria's Possible Relationship with Problematic Internet Use and eHealth Literacy. J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):63-9

# ABSTRACT

**Objective:** This study aims to reveal the possible relationship between cyberchondria, a new phenomenon occuring with the frequent use of the Internet for health-related information, and problematic internet use (PIU) and electronic health (eHealth) literacy. Our results are important for raising physicians' awareness, preventing false referrals and reducing health expenses.

**Methods:** Two hundred seventy one subjects who applied to the Esenler Education Family Health Centre-University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Bağcılar Training and Research Hospital Family Medicine Clinic on the dates between 01.06 and 30.06.2022 and who met the inclusion criteria were included in the study. Cyberchondria Severity scale-Short Form, Problematic Internet Usage questionnaire-Short Form (PIUQ-SF-6), eHealth Literacy scale, and sociodemographic form were applied. The results were evaluated at a significance level of p<0.05.

**Results:** A statistically significant relationship was found between the Cyberchondria Severity scale and its subcales, the PIUQ-SF-6 and its subscales, and the eHealth literacy scale (p<0.05). The severity of cyberchondria increased as PIU and eHealth literacy scores increased. A statistically significant relationship was found between PIUQ-SF-6 and eHealth literacy (p<0.05). Those with high PIU scores also had high eHealth literacy scores. PIU, cyberchondria severity, and eHealth literacy scores were higher in the 18-30 age group, and cyberchondria severity and eHealth literacy scores were higher among those who had a college degree.

**Conclusion:** The increase in cyberchondria as PIU increases shows that conscious use of the Internet will have positive effects on cyberchondria. Filtering and disseminating correct information in eHealth resources and increasing eHealth literacy will ultimately have a positive impact.

Keywords: Cyberchondria, problematic internet use, eHealth literacy, internet, health anxiety, health literacy

# INTRODUCTION

Nowadays, as technology is developing rapidly, the use of internet is increasing day by day. According to the data from the beginning of 2023, the total number of internet users reached 5.16 billion, which corresponds to 64.6% of the world population (1). Due to this frequent use of the internet; it has become an important source for obtaining information from all fields. Health-related searches also have an important place in information seeking. In 2015, according to the data from Google, one of the most popular search engines in the world, one in twenty Google searches was health-related (2).

The advantages of obtaining health-related information via the internet include fast, inexpensive, and easy access. It also offers many options in a variety of formats, such as informative written texts, e-mail, and chat rooms (3). There are also some disadvantages of acquiring health information over the internet. An important one of these disadvantages is cyberchondria, which

ORCID IDs of the authors: A.H.B.A. 0000-0001-7569-7832; M.A. 0000-0003-0282-2721.



Corresponding Author: Ayşe Hilal Başhan Aslantaş, E-mail: hilalbashan@gmail.com

### Received Date: 08.02.2023 Accepted Date: 25.04.2023

<sup>®</sup>Copyright 2023 by University of Health Sciences Turkey Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital. Journal of Academic Research in Medicine published by Galenos Publishing House. Licenced by Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) Available on-line at www.jarem.org can be defined as the health anxiety triggered by seeking health information over the internet (4).

Cyberchondria refers to the phenomenon wherein individuals attempt to self-diagnose or self-treat by conducting online searches for information, documents, and treatment modalities pertaining to the illnesses they perceive themselves to have (5). This concept, which has a history of approximately 20 years, finds its place in the literature because of the increase in internet use, internet addiction and the widespread problematic internet use.

Problematic internet use can be defined as the use of the internet that leads to psychological, social, educational, and/or occupational difficulties in a person's life (6). Easy access to the internet via smartphones and having an internet connection almost anywhere in the world has led to more studies on problematic internet use.

Another important concept that comes to mind in the context of accessing health information via the internet and cyberchondria is electronic health (eHealth) literacy. eHealth literacy is defined as the ability to search, find, understand, and evaluate health information from electronic sources and the ability to use this information to solve a health problem (7).

Because cyberchondria is a new concept in the literature and restrictions such as the fact that the diagnostic criteria are still in the developmental stage and the use of scales to identify cyberchondriac patients is required, new studies are needed.

It is essential to reduce the problematic use of the internet in the age of technology and to increase the level of eHealth literacy in society. Studies have shown that societies can be protected from disinformation with conscious internet use (5).

The aim of this study was to evaluate cyberchondria's possible relationship with problematic internet use and eHealth literacy, to find solutions to the problem and to contribute to the literature.

# **METHODS**

Our research is a single-centre, observational, descriptive, crosssectional study. Two hundred seventy one people who applied to the Esenler Education Family Health Centre affiliated to University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Bağcılar Training and Research Hospital Family Medicine Clinic on the dates between 01.06-30.06.2022 and who met the inclusion criteria were included in the study. Three scales were used; Cyberchondria Severity scale-Short Form, Problematic Internet Usage questionnaire-Short Form (PIUQ-SF-6) and eHealth Literacy scale. Also, a sociodemographic form prepared by us was applied to the participants (8-10). Ethical approval was obtained from the Clinical Research Ethics Committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, and the study was planned in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki (decision no: 124, date: 22.04.2022). Informed consent was obtained from all participants in the study.

Turkish citizens over 18 years of age who voluntarily participated were included in the study. Three hundred and eighty three

patients who met the criteria during the specified period were reported, 271 of whom voluntarily participated in the study and completed the questionnaires.

Individuals who participated in our study were asked to answer 8 sociodemographic questions, PIUQ-SF-6 consisting of 6 questions, Cyberchondria Severity scale-Short Form consisting of 12 questions, and eHealth Literacy scale consisting of 10 questions making the questionnaire 36 questions in total.

PIUQ-SF-6; It is a Likert-type scale consisting of 6 questions. The scale has 3 subscales: obsession (obsessive thinking about the internet and psychological disturbance when not using the internet), neglect (neglecting even basic needs and daily activities due to internet use), and control disorder (inability to control internet use). The score obtained from the scale varies from 6 to 30 and as the score increases, the problematic internet use increases.

Cyberchondria Severity scale-Short Form consists of 12 questions. It is evaluated that a very low score is between 12 and 24 points; a low score is between 24 and 36 points; a medium score is between 36 and 48 points; and a high score cyberchondria severity is between 48 and 60 points. There are 4 different subscales. These subscales are; excessiveness, reassurance-seeking, compulsion, and distress.

The eHealth Literacy scale has 8 Likert-type questions and 2 openended questions. The minimum score that can be obtained from the scale is 8, and the maximum score is 40. It is assumed that the higher the score, the higher the eHealth literacy.

# **Statistical Analysis**

In this study, statistical analyses were performed using the programme IBM SPSS 21. In the analysis of the data, in addition to descriptive statistical methods (mean, standard deviation, median, quartiles, frequency and percentage distributions), the distribution of variables was examined with the Shapiro-Wilk normality test. The Mann-Whitney U test was used for the two-group comparisons of the non-normally distributed variables, and the Kruskal-Wallis test was used for the multiple-group comparisons. The linear relationship between the scale scores was examined using the Spearman rho correlation coefficient. The reliability of the answers given to the scale was evaluated with Cronbach's alpha coefficient. The results were evaluated at a significance level of p<0.05.

# RESULTS

Descriptive statistics obtained using sociodemographic questions are shown in Table 1.

The Cronbach alpha values for each of the three scales used and the average scores of the scales and subscales are shown in Table 2. Accordingly, an average of 11.07 points was obtained from the PIUQ-SF-6, where 6-30 points can be obtained. Also, an average of 25.89 points from the eHealth Literacy scale, which has a scoring from 8 to 40 points. Problematic internet use and eHealth literacy levels tend to increase as the highest score that can be obtained from these scales is approached. Furthermore, an average of

25.52 points was obtained from the Cyberchondria Severity scale, which can be scored between 12 and 60, indicating a low level of cyberchondria severity among participants.

Table 3 presents statistics on the scales and their subscales according to age groups and education levels. Our findings reveal a significant difference in the PIUQ-SF-6 scores among the age groups (p<0.05). Specifically, this difference is between the 18-30 age group and all other groups and between 30-45 and 45-60 age groups. Upon further examination of the subscales, a significant difference was found between the 18-30 and 45-60 age groups in obsession scores (p<0.05). Additionally, a significant difference was found between 18-30 age group and all other groups in neglect scores (p<0.05). The control disorder scores showed a significant difference between the 18-30 and 45-60, 30-45 and 45-60, 18-30 and 60+ age groups (p<0.05).

In the results of the Cyberchondria Severity scale for age groups; a significant difference was found in cyberchondria severity scores (p<0.05). Accordingly, this difference was observed between 18-30 and 45-60, 18-30 and 60+, 30-45 and 60+ age groups. When the subscales were examined, a significant difference was also found between 18-30 and 45-60, 18-30 and 60+, 30-45 and 60+ age groups in excessiveness scores (p<0.05). Moreover, distress and reassurance-seeking scores showed a statistically significant difference (p<0.05). This difference was observed between the age groups of 18-30 and 60+.

Table 1 Descriptive statistics

A significant difference was found between 18-30 and 60+ age groups in the results of the eHealth Literacy scale according to age groups (p<0.05).

When the findings were examined, a statistically significant distinction emerged among different educational levels in relation to scores on the PIUQ-SF-6 (p<0.05). Spesifically; a significant difference was observed between individuals with primary education and those with a bachelor's degree, as well as between individuals with secondary education/high school and those with a bachelor's degree. When the subscales were examined, there was a significant difference in obsession scores between individuals with basic literacy skills and those with a bachelor's degree, as well as between individuals with secondary education/ high school and those with a bachelor's degree, as well as between individuals with secondary education/ high school and those with a bachelor's degree (p<0.05). Also, a significant difference was identified between individuals with primary education and those with a bachelor's degree in neglect and control disorder scores (p<0.05).

In the results of the Cyberchondria Severity scale; significant differences were found between different education levels. A significant difference was found between individuals with basic literacy skills and those with a bachelor's degree, individuals with primary education and those with a bachelor's degree in cyberchondria severity scores, and subscales of excessiveness and reassurance-seeking (p<0.05). In addition, a significant difference was observed in distress scores between individuals with primary education and those with a bachelor's degree.

Table 1. Descrip	Stive Statistics						
		n	%			n	%
	18-30	77	28.4		Single	71	26.2
Age18-307728.4Single30-459535.1Marital statusMarried45-605319.6Divorced/widow60+4617Below minimum wageFemale15155.7MaleUp to twice the minimum wageMale12044.3Up to 2-3 times the minimum wageLiterate31.1Up to 2-3 times the minimum wage or moreEducational statusSecondary Education/ Highschool6022.1	30-45	95	35.1	Marital status	Married	185	68.3
	15	5.5					
	60+	46	17		Below minimum wage	28	10.3
	Female	151	55.7		Minimum wage	59	21.8
	Male	120	44.3	Income level	Up to twice the minimum wage	89	32.8
	Literate	3	1.1		Up to 2-3 times the minimum wage	45	16.6
	Primary education	24	8.9		3 times the minimum wage or more	50	18.5
	Secondary Education/ Highschool	60	22.1				
	Bachelor's degree	151	55.7				
	Master's degree and above	33	12.2				

# Table 2. Cronbach's alpha values and mean scores of scales

Scale	Mean ± SD	Cronbach's alpha	Scale	Mean ± SD	Cronbach's alpha
PIUQ-SF-6	11.07±4.19	0.814	Cyberchondria severity	25.52±9.68	0.897
- Neglect	4.25±1.8	0.628	- Distress	6.69±3.28	0.811
- Control disorder	3.57±1.59	0.537	- Reassurance-seeking	6.06±2.92	0.75
- Obsession	3.25±1.52	0.627	- Compulsion	4.4±2.08	0.727
eHealth literacy	25.89±8.31	0.953	- Excessiveness	8.37±3.47	0.85
SD: standard deviation, eHe	alth: electronic heal	th. PIUO-SE-6: Problematic	Internet Usage questionnaire	e-Short Form	

66

Iable J. Judusu	CS OI SCALES ACC	oruing to age	groups and e	ancarion leve	2						
	Age					Educational sta	atus				
	18-30	30-45	45-60	60+		Literate	Primary education	Secondary education/ Highschool	Bachelor's degree	Master's degree and above	
Scale	Mean ± SD	Mean ± SD	Mean ± SD	Mean ± SD	p-value	Mean ± SD	Mean ± SD	Mean ± SD	Mean ± SD	Mean ± SD	p-value
PIUQ-SF-6	12.83±4.23	10.99±3.84	9.36±3.44	10.26±4.6	<0.001	6.33±0.58	8.88±2.98	10.1±4.06	11.91±4.22	11±4.12	<0.001
- Neglect	4.97±1.74	4.25±1.71	3.58±1.57	3.78±1.91	<0.001	2.33±0.58	3.29±1.43	3.87±1.55	4.63±1.87	4.06±1.71	<0.001
- Control disorder	4.13±1.63	3.62±1.56	2.85±1.1	3.37±1.74	<0.001	2±0	2.71±1.3	3.23±1.59	3.83±1.58	3.76±1.54	<0.001
- Obsession	3.73±1.76	3.12±1.38	2.92±1.4	3.11±1.35	0.014	2±0	2.88±1.19	3±1.69	3.45±1.53	3.18±1.33	0.016
Cyberchondria severity	27.56±8.7	26.76±9.75	23.53±9.53	21.87±10.09	<0.001	13±1.73	20.33±9.59	24.18±8.5	27.36±9.33	24.48±11.28	<0.001
- Distress	7,29±3,52	6.99±3.18	6.09±3.22	5.76±2.87	0.018	3.67±1.15	5.25±2.86	6.4±3.23	7.17±3.25	6.36±3.47	0.004
- Reassurance- seeking	6.49±2.74	6.33±3.08	5.62±2.84	5.3±2.86	0.026	3±0	5.13±2.85	5.8±2.81	6.45±2.88	5.73±3.21	0.011
- Compulsion	4.53±2.14	4.53±2.13	4.13±1.74	4.24±2.23	0.47	3±0	4.04±1.78	3.95±1.72	4.58±2.13	4.79±2.55	0.113
- Excessiveness	9.25±3.09	8.92±3.59	7.68±3.29	6.57±3.3	<0.001	3.33±0.58	5.92±3.01	8.03±3	9.16±3.37	7,.61±3.82	<0.001
eHealth literacy	28.13±7.47	26.54±7.53	24.98±8.57	21.87±9.46	0.006	14.33±10.97	20±9.37	24.55±8.56	27.46±7.29	26.48±8.54	0.001
2D. ctondard dowinti	on alloalth alactr	Ol IID Haalth DII IO	CE A. Problemat	in Internet Lleade		Chort Form D. M	11 + 11 /von+id/M-ane				

J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):63-9

A significant difference was found on eHealth Literacy scores according to education levels (p<0.05). This difference was between the primary education and bachelor's degree groups.

There was no significant difference between the genders in terms of scales and subscales (p>0.05).

Table 4 presents the statistics between the scales and subscales used in our study. We observed a positive and moderate linear relationship between cyberchondria severity and PIUQ-SF-6. Furthermore, a positive, weak/moderate linear relationship was found between all subscales of the cyberchondria severity scale and all subscales of PIUQ-SF-6. Additionally, a positive and weak linear relationship was identified between cyberchondria severity and eHealth literacy. Moreover, a positive, very weak/weak linear relationship was found between all subscales of the cyberchondria severity scale, except for compulsion and eHealth literacy.

Table 5 shows the statistical analysis between PIUQ-SF-6 and eHealth literacy. A positive, very weak linear relationship was found between PIUQ-SF-6 and eHealth literacy. Spesifically, we found that eHealth literacy was weakly correlated with neglect, one of the PIUQ-SF-6 subscales, and very weakly linearly correlated with control disorder.

# DISCUSSION

In our results, Cyberchondria Severity scale and PIUQ-SF-6 and all their subscales showed a statistically significant relationship. Accordingly, as problematic internet use increases, the severity of cyberchondria also increases. In a study on cyberchondria and problematic internet use in 2017, a significant relationship was found between them, similar to our study (11). In a research conducted by Starcevic et al. (12), who developed the Cyberchondria Severity scale, a positive statistically significant relationship was found between problematic internet use and cyberchondria. This article attributes the strong relationship between these two concepts highlighting the challenge of reducing engagement in online activities. Our findings, consistent with existing literature, demonstrate a significant relationship between cyberchondria and problematic internet use. As mentioned earlier, repetitive online searches form the basis of cyberchondria which aligns with the basis of problematic internet use. Individuals with high severity of cyberchondria tend to spend more time on the internet, thus further substantiating the link between these phenomena.

A positive statistically significant relationship was found between eHealth literacy and the Cyberchondria Severity scale and its subscales excessiveness, distress, andreassurance-seeking. A study conducted on healthcare workers showed that the level of eHealth literacy increased as the level of excessiveness increased (13). Contrary to our study, a decrease in cyberchondria-related responses was observed in individuals with high eHealth literacy in another

		Excessiveness	Distress	Reassurance-seeking	Compulsion	Cyberchondria severity
Obsession	r	0.272	0.314	0.308	0.333	0.36
Dbsession Neglect Control disorder NUQ-SF-6 Health literacy	р	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001
Neglast	r	0.374	0.341	0.296	0.301	0.401
Neglect	р	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001
Control disorder	r	0.284	0.306	0.229	0.258	0.327
	р	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001
	r	0.377	0.386	0.325	0.348	0.433
FIUQ-3F-0	р	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001
oHaalth literacy	r	0.28	0.182	0.187	0.117	0.248
enealth interacy	р	<0.001	0.003	0.002	0.054	<0.001

eHealth: electronic health, PIUQ-SF-6: Problematic Internet Usage questionnaire-Short Form, p: Spearman rho correlation

 Table 5. The relationship between PIUQ-SF-6 and eHealth

 literacy

		eHealth liter	acy	
Obsession	r	0.090		
Obsession	р	0.138		
Neclect	r	0.250		
Negleci	р	<0.001		
Control disorder	r	0.128		
Control disorder	r         0.090           p         0.138           r         0.250           p         <0.001			
	r	0.198		
FIUQ-3F-0	р	0.001		
allaster alactronic hast	h PILIO_SE_6	Problematic	Internet	Lleage

questionnaire-Short Form, p: Spearman rho correlation

study conducted on this subject (14). Later in this article, it is noted that people with high levels of eHealth literacy can use online health resources to make accurate decisions and are less likely to develop anxiety during their internet searches even if they have health concerns. In another study, a statistically significant positive correlation was found between cyberchondria and eHealth literacy levels, similar to our study (15). According to the author's comment, since studies in the literature indicate that people with high eHealth literacy levels spend more time on the internet, it is possible that this situation may increase the level of cyberchondria, albeit at a low level.

A positive statistically significant relationship was found between PIUQ-SF-6 and its subscales: neglect, control disorder, and eHealth literacy. In a study examining the relationship between participants' time spent on the internet and their eHealth literacy levels, eHealth literacy was found to be higher in individuals who used internet daily (16). As the results of our study overlap with the literature, it appears that the increase in time spent on the Internet has a positive effect on eHealth literacy. However, this time spent on the internet leads to problematic internet use; is an undesirable outcome. Our results shows that as the age of the group gets younger, the scores of PIUQ-SF-6 and the cyberchondria severity scale increase, in other words; the problematic internet use and the severity of cyberchondria increase. According to our study, the group with the most frequent problematic internet use is the 18-30 age group. In a study using different scales to assess problematic internet use in Japan in 2018, the age of problematic internet users was found to be significantly lower than that of regular internet users, which is similar to the results of our study (17). This result could be due to the fact that they came into contact with the internet earlier than other groups and have a higher level of technological knowledge. Another research found that cyberchondria decreases as age increases, which is consistent with the results of our study (18). A 2021 publication; using the same scale as in our study found that the severity of cyberchondria was higher in the 20-30 age group compared to other groups (19). It can be assumed that this situation is due to the fact that young people have easier access to the internet and technological devices.

The results of our study show that as the level of education increases, so does problematic internet use. In a study conducted in Slovenia in 2016, it was found that problematic internet use increased as the education level increased, which is consistent with our study (20). In another research conducted in Bangladesh with 13,525 participants during the coronavirus-2019 pandemic in 2020, it was also found that problematic internet use is more common among young people and people with higher levels of education (21).

The bachelor's degree education level has the highest cyberchondria severity. When the literature is examined, it was stated in a study conducted with 1196 participants in Turkey in 2021 that the level of cyberchondria severity decreased as the level of education increased (5). Again, a study in Turkey found that as educational level and age increased, the level of cyberchondria decreased and the level of health literacy increased (22). This difference between studies can be attributed to the difference in the number of participants and the single-center nature of our study.

It was found that the highest level of eHealth literacy was found among participants with a bachelor's degree.

When the literature is examined, there are studies that did not find a significant relationship between education level and eHealth literacy, whereas there are also publications that found a significant relationship similar to our study (15,23). Since eHealth literacy is defined as the ability to understand, interpret, and analyze readings based on the fundamentals, it can be considered as an area where those with a high level of education may be more successful than those with a low level of education.

# **Study Limitations**

The most important limitation of our study is that it is singlecentered. Our results may not be valid for the entire population. Therefore, further studies with larger populations are needed to confirm our results.

# CONCLUSION

The use and spread of the internet are increasing day by day. This situation has led to the introduction of new concepts into our lives. The term 'problematic internet use' is more common than in the past due to frequent and uncontrolled internet use, 'eHealth literacy' is a more popular concept nowadays because of the increase in health-related internet searches and anxiety triggered by health-related searches over the internet, resulting in the term 'cyberchondria' within the last 20 years. According to our results, the risk of cyberchondria and problematic internet use is higher among individuals in the younger age group and in those with a high level of education. It is possible that this result is because the participants in this group use more technological devices or the internet than the other groups. Based on the same point; more intensive internet use may have indirectly increased the level of eHealth literacy in these groups.

The average level of cyberchondria of all participants as 'low level' with a score of 25.52±9.68 is a positive result, but it shows that cyberchondria is a subject that needs to be carefully examined, especially by physicians. As physicians, it will be beneficial to colloborate with the patient, to provide safe and accurate information by reminding them that they can access false and incomplete information on the internet and to direct them to the right information sources if necessary. Thus, negative situations such as treatment discontinuation can be prevented, and unnecessary healthcare expenditures can be reduced by preventing patients from repeatedly turning to healthcare facilities. The fact that cyberchondria is positively correlated with problematic internet use reminds us that we need to focus on correct and appropriate internet use again. Pathological internet use can exacerbate conditions such as cyberchondria, which encompass anxiety and obsession.

The mean eHealth literacy score of all participants was determined as 25.89±8.31 out of a maximum of 40 points. The importance of eHealth literacy is increasing as the internet becomes more widespread and powerful. With a high level of eHealth literacy, it is possible for patients to take responsibility for their own diseases and participate effectively and competently in treatment processes. The increase in eHealth literacy among individuals with a high level of education shows that we should attach importance to policies that raise people's education levels. High eHealth literacy will reduce healthcare expenditures in different aspects and reduce the burden on the healthcare system. For this reason, attempts should be made to ensure proper filtering in online health information resources and arrangements should be made to ensure that the public has access to accurate health information.

It is valuable for physicians to know the pathologies and similar situations that we have just learned about in our globalized and technology-dependent world, which is the subject of this study. Keeping cyberchondria, problematic internet use, and eHealth literacy in mind in daily practice will benefit both our healthcare system and our patients.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** Ethical approval was obtained from the Clinical Research Ethics Committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, and the study was planned in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki (decision no: 124, date: 22.04.2022).

**Informed Consent:** Informed consent was obtained from all participants in the study.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer-reviewed.

Author Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - A.H.B.A.; Concept - A.H.B.A., M.A.; Design - A.H.B.A., M.A.; Data Collection and/ or Processing - A.H.B.A.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - A.H.B.A., M.A.; Literature Search - A.H.B.A., M.A.; Writing - A.H.B.A.

Conflict of Interest: The authors have no conflict of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

# REFERENCES

- 1. Datareportal. Digital Around the World. Available from: URL: https:// datareportal.com/global-digital-overview
- Ramaswami P. A remedy for your health-related questions: health info in the Knowledge Graph. Available from: URL: https://blog.google/ products/search/health-info-knowledge-graph/
- Escoffery C, Miner KR, Adame DD, Butler S, McCormick L, Mendell E. Internet use for health information among college students. J Am Coll Health 2005; 53: 183-8.
- Muse K, McManus F, Leung C, Meghreblian B, Williams JM. Cyberchondriasis: fact or fiction? A preliminary examination of the relationship between health anxiety and searching for health information on the Internet. J Anxiety Disord 2012; 26: 189-96.
- Tarhan N, Tutgun-ünal A, Ekinci, Y. Yeni Kuşak Hastalığı Siberkondri: Yeni Medya Çağında Kuşakların Siberkondri Düzeyleri İle Sağlık Okuryazarlığı İlişkisi. OPUS International Journal of Society Researches 2021; 17: 4253-97.
- Beard KW, Wolf EM. Modification in the proposed diagnostic criteria for Internet addiction. Cyberpsychol Behav 2001; 4: 377-83.
- Norman CD, Skinner HA. eHealth Literacy: Essential Skills for Consumer Health in a Networked World. J Med Internet Res 2006; 8: e9.
- Söyler S, Biçer I, Çavmak D. Siberkondri Ciddiyeti Ölçegi Kısa Formu (CYBERCHONDRİA SEVERİTY SCALE -12 Türkçe) Geçerlik ve Güvenirlik Çalışması. 2021.
- Göktaş S, Aygar H, Zencirci SA, Önsüz MF, Alaiye M, Metintaş S. Problematic Internet use questionairre-short form-6 (PIUQ-SF 6): a

validity and reliability study in Turkey. International Journal of Research in Medical Sciences 2018; 6: 2354-60.

- Gencer ZT. Norman ve Skinner'ın E-Sağlık Okuryazarlığı Ölçeğinin Kültürel Uyarlaması İçin Geçerlilik ve Güvenilirlik Çalışması. İstanbul Üniversitesi İletişim Fakültesi Dergisi| Istanbul University Faculty of Communication Journal 2017; 131-45.
- Fergus TA, Spada MM. Cyberchondria: Examining relations with problematic Internet use and metacognitive beliefs. Clin Psychol Psychother 2017; 24: 1322-30.
- Starcevic V, Baggio S, Berle D, Khazaal Y, Viswasam K. Cyberchondria and its Relationships with Related Constructs: a Network Analysis. Psychiatr Q 2019; 90: 491-505.
- Özer Ö, Özmen S, Özkan O. Investigation of the effect of cyberchondria behavior on e-health literacy in healthcare workers. Hosp Top 2023; 101: 94-102.
- Zheng H, Chen X, Fu, S. An exploration of determinants of cyberchondria: A moderated mediation analysis. Proceedings of the Association for Information Science and Technology 2020: 57: e214.
- 15. Deniz S. Bireylerin E-Sağlık Okuryazarlığı ve Siberkondri Düzeylerinin İncelenmesi. İnsan ve İnsan 2020; 7: 84-96.
- Shiferaw KB, Tilahun BC, Endehabtu BF, Gullslett MK, Mengiste SA. E-health literacy and associated factors among chronic patients in a lowincome country: a cross-sectional survey. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak 2020; 20: 181.

- 17. de Vries HT, Nakamae T, Fukui K, Denys D, Narumoto J. Problematic internet use and psychiatric co-morbidity in a population of Japanese adult psychiatric patients. BMC Psychiatry 2018; 18: 9.
- Doherty-Torstrick ER, Walton KE, Fallon BA. Cyberchondria: Parsing Health Anxiety From Online Behavior. Psychosomatics 2016; 57: 390-400.
- Peng XQ, Chen Y, Zhang YC, Liu F, He HY, Luo T, et al. The Status and Influencing Factors of Cyberchondria During the COVID-19 Epidemic. A Cross-Sectional Study in Nanyang City of China. Front Psychol 2021; 12: 712703.
- Macur M, Király O, Maraz A, Nagygyörgy K, Demetrovics Z. Prevalence of problematic internet use in Slovenia. Zdr Varst 2016; 55: 202-11.
- Islam MS, Sujan MSH, Tasnim R, Ferdous MZ, Masud JHB, Kundu S, Mosaddek ASM, Choudhuri MSK, Kircaburun K, Griffiths MD. Problematic internet use among young and adult population in Bangladesh: Correlates with lifestyle and online activities during the COVID-19 pandemic. Addict Behav Rep 2020; 12: 100311.
- Ekinci Y, Tutgun-Ünal A, Bayse R, Ekinci A, Tarhan N. Siberkondri, Sağlık Okuryazarlığı ve Sosyo-ekonomik Statü İlişkisi Bağlamında X ve Y Kuşağına Yönelik Bir Araştırma. İstanbul Arel Üniversitesi İletişim Çalışmaları Dergisi 2021; 9: 117-48.
- Mansur F, Ciğerci K. Siberkondri ve E-Sağlık Okuryazarlığı Arasındaki İlişki. Gümüşhane Üniversitesi Sağlık Bilimleri Dergisi 2022; 11: 11-21.

# Would Women Who Have Been Informed About Automated Breast Ultrasound Prefer This Method to Hand-held Ultrasound?

Burçin Tutar

Centermed Akademi Imaging Clinic, İstanbul, Turkey

Cite this article as: Tutar B. Would Women Who Have Been Informed About Automated Breast Ultrasound Prefer This Method to Manuel Ultrasound?. J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):70-5

# ABSTRACT

**Objective:** To search, whether women would prefer a new method after they have been informed about automated breast ultrasound (US) examination, their perspective on technological developments and whether they make decisions based on their psychological and physical conditions.

**Methods:** Between 17.02.2023-17.03.2023, 118 women have visited our clinic for breast examination and 91 of them filled the questionnaire-based survey and have been included into the study. Questions of the survey consisted of three parts. Questions related to hand-held breast US were: "Do you feel relaxed while chatting with the physician during the examination?", "Do want to get information from the physician during or after the US examination?", "Do the physician's facial expressions have an effect on you?". Questions related to automated US were: "Would you change your mind if there was pain while the procedure was applied and your breasts were compressed?", "Would you think that this machine will give you more detailed information because it is a newer technology?", "Does any machine need to be widely used to be reliable or does it need to be available in a low number of imaging clinics?". Questions related to both methods were: "Does it make any difference to you whether the physician performs the procedure or not?", "Do you have any tolerance level for the duration of the US examination?", "Do you decide according to your own preference or the preference of the physician who referred you to have an US examination?".

**Results:** Mean age was 47.8 (22-74). Twelve out of 91 (13.1%) women had a history of breast cancer in their family. Seventy nine (86.8%) had a previous breast examination. Previous interventional procedures such as cyst aspiration or biopsy were applied for 5 (5.4%) women. When evaluating the questions about the physician as yes/no; the ratio of 'yes' answer was very high: Do want to get information from the physician during or after the US examination? (97.8% vs. 2.1%), Do you feel relaxed while chatting with the physician during the examination? (82.4% vs. 17.4%), Do the physician's facial expressions have an effect on you? (83.5% vs. 16.4%), does it make any difference to you whether the physician performs the procedure or not (83.5% vs. 16.5%). When both examinations were evaluated jointly; the ratio of the women who do not care about the duration of the procedure was higher than the ratio of who care (85.7% vs. 14.2%), and who care about the decision of the physician who refers her was higher than her own choice (80.1% vs. 19.7%).

**Conclusion:** Breast imaging is quite important and stressful for women. A significant number of the women care about obtaining information about the examination and being in direct contact with the physician as well as getting the results of the examination. However; although automated breast examination is a new technology and is not used very commonly in our country; it has been evaluated as testable for women.

Keywords: Automated US, hand-held US, breast imaging, ultrasonography

ORCID IDs of the authors: B.T. 0000-0001-7855-0385.



**Corresponding Author:** Burçin Tutar, E-mail: soysalburcin@gmail.com

### Received Date: 21.03.2023 Accepted Date: 18.05.2023

<sup>©</sup>Copyright 2023 by University of Health Sciences Turkey Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital. Journal of Academic Research in Medicine published by Galenos Publishing House. Licenced by Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) Available on-line at www.jarem.org

# INTRODUCTION

While technological developments are advancing rapidly in our age, new breast imaging techniques are being added day by day. The fact that breast cancer (BC) is the most common cancer in women and that early diagnosis reduces BC-related deaths and changes in the course of treatment play an important role in the rapid increase in developments.

In addition to mammography, ultrasonography (US) is used in BC screening. US can detect early stage, small invasive cancers that cannot be detected on mammography in women with dense breast parenchyma (1,2). However, the hand-held breast US (HHBUS) examination, which is used as a standard today, has some disadvantages. These disadvantages shown in some studies include dependence on the physician performing the procedure, its being time consuming for radiologists, high false-positive rates, and not being cost-effective (2-5). Due to these disadvantages, the use of automated three-dimensional breast US has been increasing in breast imaging clinics recently. Automated breast US (ABUS) allows the image to be stored digitally and is not user dependent and provides technical standardization (6-8).

The aim of this prospective study was to evaluate whether women would prefer a new method for breast US examination after being informed about ABUS examination, their distance from technological developments, and whether they decide according to their mental and physical conditions.

# **METHODS**

Between 17.02.2023 and 17.03.2023, 118 women who were admitted to our clinic for breast US examination were evaluated. Foreign nationals were not included in the study due to problems that might arise from incomplete communication and women with a history of BC and/or implants were not included in the study due to the lack of data on ABUS application.

An anonymous questionnaire was prepared by an experienced breast radiologist who had worked with several different ABUS devices. The forms were made available only in Turkish, printed on paper. All of the women who were admitted to our clinic were asked to fill out a questionnaire consisting of personal information (age, "do you have BC or does one of your relative have BC?", "do you have any complaint about your breast?", "has an interventional procedure been applied to the breast before?") before the breast US examination and the data were recorded routinely. Information on personal characteristics used in the study was obtained from these forms. The questionnaire form prepared for this study was filled by the physician who would perform the HHBUS examination and who was also the investigator, after giving a brief verbal information about the ABUS. The physician also explained what the survey questions were about and informed

that it would take approximately 7-8 minutes to answer. Women participated in the survey voluntarily and no coercion was applied to those who could not complete the survey.

It was stated that the questions of the questionnaire were aimed at the differences between the two methods, even if the ABUS device was used instead of the HHBUS device available in the clinic. Then, about the ABUS, it was told that the radiology technician would perform the imaging similar to mammography (but the evaluation would be done by the physician on the screen and the whole breast image might be saved), that the process might take longer than HHBUS, and that there might be pain because the breast would be compressed during the procedure, but the general procedure was found to be tolerable. It was told that these devices were not widely used and that they were available in a limited number of centers in Turkey.

The questions consisted of three groups: those related to HHBUS, those related to ABUS, and those that were related to both. The questions related to HHBUS were as follows: "Does the conversation with the doctor relax you?", "Do you want to get information from the doctor during or after the US examination?", and "Does the facial expression of the doctor affect you during the procedure?". The questions related to ABUS were as follows: "Does compression of the breast and its being a painful procedure change your decision about the imaging method used?", "Do you think that ABUS gives more detailed information because the device is a new technology?" and "Which is reassuring? Widely usage of a device or its use in a limited number of centers?" The questions regarding both procedures were as follows: "Does it make any difference to you if the doctor performs the procedure or not?", "Do you have a tolerance level for the duration of the US examination?" (if possible, <10-15 minutes or I don't care about the time) and "do you act according to the preference of the doctor who referred you or according to your own preference when having an imaging examination?".

Descriptive statistics, numbers and percentage distributions were used for statistical analysis. İstanbul Medipol University Non-Interventional Clinical Research Ethics Committee approved the study (decision no: 178, date: 16.02.2023). Consent for the study was obtained from the patients.

# **Statistical Analysis**

When the answers regarding HHBUS were evaluated as yes/no; the rate of patients who answered "yes" was found to be very high: "Do you want to get information from the doctor during or after the procedure?" (97.8% vs. 2.1%), "Does the conversation with the doctor relax you?" (82.4% vs. 17.4%), "Does the facial expression of the doctor affect you?" (83.5% vs. 16.4%) and "Does it make a difference for you if the doctor or technician does the extraction?" (83.5% vs. 16.5%).

When both processes were evaluated jointly, the rate of those who said "I don't care about the time" in terms of tolerance level was found to be higher than those who said "I care" (85.7% vs. 14.2%). The rate of those who said "I care about the doctor's preference" when choosing for the procedure was found to be higher than those who said "I act according to my own preferences" (80.1% vs. 19.7%).

# RESULTS

Of the women not included in the study, 5 had breast cancer, 12 were foreign nationals, and 8 had silicone. Two women over 75 years old, one was not included in the study because she was non-cooperative and the other thought she could not fill out the questionnaire. A total of 91 out of 118 women were included in the study.

When the sociodemographic characteristics of the women were evaluated, the mean age was 47.8 (22-74). Twelve (13.1%) women had a family history of breast cancer. The number of those who had breast imaging before was 79 (86.8%). Five (5.4%) women had previously undergone an interventional procedure as biopsy or cyst aspiration.

While only 3 (3.2%) out of 91 women were primary school graduates, 8 (8.7%) were high school graduates, 80 (87.9%) women were university graduates. While only 2 (2.1%) women lived in the small city, 89 (97.8%) women lived in İstanbul.

Seventy six out of 91 women, 76 women (83.5%) stated that they would prefer the doctor to perform the imaging, and 89 (97.8%) stated that they would like to get information about the procedure.

While talking with the physician was comforting for 75 (82.4%) women, 76 (83.5%) women stated that the facial expression of the physician affected them.

Twenty-three women stated that they would not want a painful procedure, whether they previously had a mammogram or not. Of the women, 53 (58.2%) stated that ABUS would give better information because it was a new technology, while 61 (67%) stated that it was more reassuring to have the device in fewer centers.

While making a choice for the procedure, 73 (80.1%) women stated that they cared about the preference of the referring physician. The majority of them (61/91) stated that they only considered the preference of the physician. In terms of duration, there were 13 (14.2%) women who said that they would like the procedure to take a short time, while 78 (85.7%) women stated that they would not care about the duration (Tables 1-3).

# DISCUSSION

Breast imaging is very important and also stressful for women (9,10). Anxiety levels are usually high during the procedure, but sometimes even days before the procedure. During HHBUS examination, women are curious about what the examining physician will say, and they may sometimes look into the eyes of the physician or carefully examine the physician's facial expressions. Although there were not enough studies in the literature on this subject, it was shown in a study that while anxiety levels were high before breast US was performed, the level of anxiety decreased significantly when information about the procedure was given after the procedure (11).

Table 1. Answers for the questions about hand-held breast ultrasonography				
	n=91 (%)			
Do you want to get information from the doctor during or after the procedure?				
Yes	89 (97.8%)			
I would like to receive information during the procedure	57			
I would like to receive information when the process is completed	30			
I would like both	2			
No (I get information from the doctor who referred me)	2 (2.1%)			
Does having a conversation with a doctor during the procedure relax you?				
Yes	75 (82.4%)			
Absolutely	69			
I do not want to interrupt the examination, otherwise it does	6			
It does not matter	13 (14.2%)			
No	3 (3.2%)			
Does the doctor's facial expression affect you?				
Yes	76 (83.5%)			
Always	63			
Sometimes	13			
No	15 (16.4%)			

Table 2. Answers for the questions about automated breast ultrasonography				
	n=91 (%)			
Do you think it gives better information because it is a new technology?				
Yes	53 (58.2%)			
No	10 (10.9%)			
I can't decide/I don't know	28 (30.7%)			
Does compression of the breast and pain affect your decision?				
Yes, it affects	23 (25.2%)			
No, it does not affect	68 (74.7%)			
Does the widespread use of a device or the fact that it is used in a limited number of centers give confidence?				
Its widespread use	7 (7.6%)			
Its use in a limited number of centers	61 (67.0%)			
I can't decide/I don't know	23 (25.2%)			

Table 3. Answers for the questions about both methods				
	n=91 (%)			
Do you have a tolerance level related to the duration of the US examination?				
I prefer it to last a short time (less than 10-15 minutes)	13 (14.2%)			
I don't care about the time	78 (85.7%)			
Does it matter if a doctor or a technician is performing the imaging?				
Yes, I want the doctor to perform the imaging	76 (83.5%)			
Absolutely, the doctor should perform the imaging	72			
It is better if the doctor performs the imaging	4			
No, it does not matter	14 (16.4%)			
Technician can perform the imaging	1 (1.0%)			
Is the preference of the referring physician or your own preference important when conducting a US examination?				
Doctor's preference	61 (67.0%)			
My own preference	18 (19.7%)			
Both of my and the doctor's preference	12 (13.1%)			
US: ultrasonography				

It is reassuring for women to be in direct contact with the physician and to receive information about their breasts during or after the procedure in countries where the physician performs the US procedure, as in our country (6,12). In this study, 83.5% (76/91) of the women stated that they would prefer the doctor to perform the imaging, and 97.8% (89/91) of them would like to get information about the procedure. Conversation with the physician was found to be relaxing for 82.4% (75/91) of the women. One of the important results of this study was that the facial expression of the physician affected 83.5% (76/91) of the women. When the answers about HHBUS were evaluated, the rate of those who gave 'Yes' answer was very high.

The use of ABUS for both screening and diagnostic purposes is increasing (13-15). A method must be accepted by the female population, especially when it will be used for screening purposes (12). There are few studies evaluating the perspective of the procedure and the tolerance of the patients after having the ABUS procedure (6,12,16,17). The most important disadvantage of ABUS is the feeling of discomfort due to pressure and pain. However, it was shown to be less painful in one study compared to mammography (18). Considering all these studies, the procedure was generally found to be tolerable. In this study, it was told to the patients that the procedure could be painful and could take a long time, but it was emphasized that it was tolerable in these respects. In terms of breast compression and a painful procedure,

J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):70-5

23 women (25.2%) stated that they would not want a painful procedure, whether they previously had a mammogram or not. Although the ability to save the whole breast image is an important advantage of ABUS, it may be viewed with suspicion in women because it is a new technology. However, it was seen in this study that more than half of the women (53/91) with a rate of 58.2% stated that ABUS would give better information because it was a new technology and that they would prefer a new technology instead of the traditional method and would like to try it. It was emphasized that while the widespread use of a device was not important for most women in terms of trust, it was more important to trust the center where the device was located and the physician who referred them. In such a situation, having the device in fewer centers was more reassuring for 67% (61/91) of women.

Patients are admitted to imaging clinics, usually by referral from different clinics. And if they trust the referring physician, they also trust the center where they will undergo the imaging. It was also seen in this study that while making a choice for the procedure, 80.1% (73/91) of the women stated that they cared about the preference of the physician who referred them. The majority of them (67%) stated that they only considered the preference of the physician. In terms of the duration of the procedure, the rate of those who said "I don't care about the duration" was very high (85.7% vs. 14.2%).

# **Study Limitations**

Some of the limitations of this study could be listed as follows: The number of participants was relatively small and the questionnaire was administered in the light of the verbal information given, taking into account the advantages and disadvantages of the ABUS device, which was not routinely used in daily practice. However, the aim of the study was to assess how well the device would be accepted before placing it in the clinic. On the other hand, the reason why a new technology was viewed so positively might be that while patients were informed that the ABUS device was a new technology, they were not informed about the results in breast cancer detection.

# CONCLUSION

It may be helpful to survey patients before placing a new device in imaging clinics. Especially in terms of breast imaging, a significant portion of women care about getting information about the examination and being in direct contact with the physician as much as they care about the result of the examination.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** İstanbul Medipol University Non-Interventional Clinical Research Ethics Committee approved the study (decision no: 178, date: 16.02.2023).

Informed Consent: Consent for the study was obtained from the patients. Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed. **Financial Disclosure:** The author declared that this study has received no financial support.

# REFERENCES

- Kolb TM, Lichy J, Newhouse JH. Comparison of the performance of screening mammography, physical examination, and breast US and evaluation of factors that influence them: an analysis of 27,825 patient evaluations. Radiology 2002; 225: 165-75.
- Berg WA, Blume JD, Cormack JB, Mendelson EB, Lehrer D, Böhm-Vélez M, et al. Combined screening with ultrasound and mammography vs mammography alone in women at elevated risk of breast cancer. JAMA 2008; 299: 2151-63. Erratum in: JAMA 2010; 303: 1482.
- Berg WA. Tailored supplemental screening for breast cancer: what now and what next? AJR Am J Roentgenol 2009; 192: 390-9.
- Sprague BL, Stout NK, Schechter C, van Ravesteyn NT, Cevik M, Alagoz O, et al. Benefits, harms, and cost-effectiveness of supplemental ultrasonography screening for women with dense breasts. Ann Intern Med 2015; 162: 157-66.
- Melnikow J, Fenton JJ, Whitlock EP, Miglioretti DL, Weyrich MS, Thompson JH, et al. Supplemental Screening for Breast Cancer in Women With Dense Breasts: A Systematic Review for the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force. Ann Intern Med 2016; 16: 268-78.
- Tutar B, Esen Icten G, Guldogan N, Kara H, Arıkan AE, Tutar O, et al. Comparison of automated versus hand-held breast US in supplemental screening in asymptomatic women with dense breasts: is there a difference regarding woman preference, lesion detection and lesion characterization? Arch Gynecol Obstet 2020; 301: 1257-65.
- Chang JM, Cha JH, Park JS, Kim SJ, Moon WK. Automated breast ultrasound system (ABUS): reproducibility of mass localization, size measurement, and characterization on serial examinations. Acta Radiol 2015; 56: 1163-70.
- Skaane P, Gullien R, Eben EB, Sandhaug M, Schulz-Wendtland R, Stoeblen F. Interpretation of automated breast ultrasound (ABUS) with and without knowledge of mammography: a reader performance study. Acta Radiol 2015; 56: 404-12.
- Alimoğlu E, Alimoğlu MK, Kabaalioğlu A, Ceken K, Apaydin A, Lüleci E. Mammography-related pain and anxiety. Diagn Interv Radiol 2004; 10: 213-7.
- Mainiero MB, Schepps B, Clements NC, Bird CE. Mammography-related anxiety: effect of preprocedural patient education. Womens Health Issues 2001; 11: 110-5.
- 11. Zarei F, Pishdad P, Hatami M, Zeinali-Rafsanjani B. Can breast ultrasound reduce patient's level of anxiety and pain? Ultrasound 2017; 25: 92-7.
- Mussetto I, Gristina L, Schiaffino S, Tosto S, Raviola E, Calabrese M. Breast ultrasound: automated or hand-held? Exploring patients' experience and preference. Eur Radiol Exp 2020; 4: 12.
- Wilczek B, Wilczek HE, Rasouliyan L, Leifland K. Adding 3D automated breast ultrasound to mammography screening in women with heterogeneously and extremely dense breasts: Report from a hospitalbased, high-volume, single-center breast cancer screening program. Eur J Radiol 2016; 85: 1554-63.
- Brem RF, Tabár L, Duffy SW, Inciardi MF, Guingrich JA, Hashimoto BE, et al. Assessing improvement in detection of breast cancer with threedimensional automated breast US in women with dense breast tissue: the SomoInsight Study. Radiology 2015; 274: 663-73.
- Golatta M, Baggs C, Schweitzer-Martin M, Domschke C, Schott S, Harcos A, et al. Evaluation of an automated breast 3D-ultrasound system by comparing it with hand-held ultrasound (HHUS) and mammography. Arch Gynecol Obstet 2015; 291: 889-95.
- Prosch H, Halbwachs C, Strobl C, Reisner LM, Hondl M, Weber M, et al. Automatisierter Brustultraschall vs. handgeführter Brustultraschall:

BI-RADS-Einstufung, Untersuchungsdauer und Erlebnisqualität der Untersuchung [Automated breast ultrasound vs. handheld ultrasound: BI-RADS classification, duration of the examination and patient comfort]. Ultraschall Med 2011; 32: 504-10.

- 17. Smith B, Woodard S, Chetlen AL. Patient perception of automated whole-breast ultrasound. Breast J 2019; 25: 180-2.
- Zintsmaster S, Morrison J, Sharman S, Shah BA. Differences in Pain Perceptions between Automated Breast Ultrasound and Digital Screening Mammography. JDMS 2013; 29: 62-5.

# The Relationship of Multiple Sclerosis with Brain Lobes and Related Structures: A Volumetric Analysis Study

🔟 Burak Karip<sup>1</sup>, 💿 Özlem Öztürk Köse<sup>2</sup>, 🔟 Heval Helin Seykan<sup>2</sup>, 🔟 Yunus Emre Akpınar<sup>3</sup>, 🔟 Papatya Keleş<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences, Hamidiye Faculty of Medicine, Department of Anatomy, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Biruni University, Faculty of Medicine, Department of Anatomy, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>3</sup>Biruni University, Faculty of Medicine, Department of Radiology, İstanbul, Turkey

Cite this article as: Karip B, Öztürk Köse Ö, Seykan HH, Akpınar YE, Keleş P. The Relationship of Multiple Sclerosis with Brain Lobes and Related Structures: A Volumetric Analysis Study. J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):76-81

# ABSTRACT

**Objective:** Magnetic resonance (MR) imaging techniques are at the center of studies on multiple sclerosis (MS), an autoimmune disorder characterized by demyelination and neurodegeneration in the central nervous system. We aimed to show the differences in the white matter (WM) and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) volumes in addition to the frontal, temporal, and occipital lobes (OLs) in MS disease and their relations with each other through MR images.

**Methods:** Images of 50 MS and 50 control group patients randomly selected for use in our study were obtained from Biruni University Faculty of Medicine. Using volBrain software, the volumes of brain structures were calculated on T1-weighted MR images in accordance with the determined parameters. Data analysis was performed using the IBM SPSS 25 package programs.

**Results:** Volumetric calculations with statistically significant results between groups: abnormal appearance white matter (AaWM) (p<0.001), total volume of WM and gray matter (WMGM) (p=0.001), CSF (p=0.002) and frontal lobe (FL) (p=0.024) volumes. Parameters with high correlation according to correlation analysis; WMGM-CSF (r=0.999), FL supplementary motor cortex (SMC) (r=0.742), FL-temporal lobe (TL) (r=0.827), FL-temporal pole (TP) (r=0.652), SMC-TL (r=0.663), TL-TP (r=0.875), OL-occipital pole (r=0.649) and FL-frontal pole (r=0.686) volumes.

**Conclusion:** The presence of a decrease in FL and WM against the volumetric increase in AaWM and CSF is the most important of the predicted and significant results in this study. The fact that the significance levels in other parameters are comparatively low indicates that further studies should focus on more specific structures and methods, and all the results obtained can give clinicians a clue for the diagnosis step of MS disease.

Keywords: Multiple sclerosis, MRI, CSF, white matter, brain, T1-weighted

ORCID IDs of the authors: B.K. 0000-0002-6757-4960; Ö.Ö.K. 0000-0001-5107-3726; H.H.S. 0000-0003-3978-8125; Y.E.A. 0000-0001-5216-6289; P.K. 0000-0002-0222-5081.



**Corresponding Author:** Burak Karip, E-mail: krpbrk@gmail.com Received Date: 15.03.2023 Accepted Date: 30.05.2023

<sup>©</sup>Copyright 2023 by University of Health Sciences Turkey Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital. Journal of Academic Research in Medicine published by Galenos Publishing House. Licenced by Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) Available on-line at www.jarem.org J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):76-81

# INTRODUCTION

Multiple sclerosis (MS) is a common and popular disease in society. By definition, the disease begins when a chronic autoimmune deficiency affects the central nervous system. Unlike most important pathologies, its symptoms (inflammation, T cellmediated demyelination, and axonal loss) appear very early (1,2). Many factors can be effective in the appearance or progression of this disease, the most important of which are environmental, genetic, and epigenetic factors. Although there are more than 2.5 million MS patients worldwide, it is stated that the prevalence of MS in Turkey is between 41.1 and 101.4 per 100,000 people (3). Despite many studies, the large number of factors with which it can interact indicates that there is still a need for new studies on MS (4).

In the clinical reflection of MS, cognitive abnormalities, impairments in attention, and information processing speed can be counted among the major functional disorders. It is known that mental disorders can occur with anatomical damage or lesions in the frontal lobe (FL) of the brain. This situation can be seen as a factor that emphasize the pathology or morphology of the FL of the brain (5). In addition, pathologies in areas where some lesions or changes may compress the optic nerve, such as the retrobulbar region in visually impaired patients, can be seen in the magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) findings of MS patients (6).

Symptoms such as poor memory use and processing of new information in the memory and brain indicate that MS affects the hippocampal region in particular and the temporal lobe (TL) in general (7). One of the most distinctive differential diagnoses of neuromyelitis optica spectrum diseases, which is a type of MS that shows radiologically similar symptoms to MS, is the positive relationship between peripapillary retinal nerve fibers and the gray matter (GM) of the occipital lobe (OL) (8). This may indicate that MS disease may cause the OL (visual cortex) to be affected or that pathology in the relevant region may give a symptom of MS.

Clinical findings and MRI are the two main parameters used by neurologists to diagnose MS. Cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) and evoked potentials are sometimes used to confirm the diagnosis. There is no specific treatment for MS yet, and this varies from patient to patient. Most treatments are aimed at slowing the progression of the disease or stopping it at its current stage. It can also prevent new attacks and the emergence of new symptoms (9).

MS disease should be evaluated from multiple perspectives. The symptoms are seen in the brain, which is the most complex and sensitive area of the human body. When considered holistically, the brain is examined in 4 main sections; the cerebral cortex, limbic system, basal nuclei, and olfactory system (10). The cerebral cortex is divided into four lobes: FL, parietal lobe, TL, and OL (11,12).

Our study aimed to examine the statistical significance of volumetric measurement calculations of the FL, TL, OL, and related structures of MS patients and healthy individuals, which

we think may be closely related to the clinical symptoms of MS and their relationships with each other.

# **METHODS**

Ethics committee approval (decision no: 2023/77-38, date: 06.01.2023) was obtained from Biruni University Non-Interventional Clinical Research Ethics Committee for our study. MRI images were obtained from Biruni University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Radiology. A total of 50 MS and 50 control group patients (25-60 years old) were randomly selected. MR image of a patient in the MS group was not included in the study due to artifacts. The images of 99 patients (35 males, 64 females) including 49 MS (16 males and 33 females) and 50 controls (19 males and 31 females) were subjected to three-dimensional volume measurements in the "volBrain" program (www.volbrain.upv.es).

Parameters included in our study among the outputs obtained from the program (Figure 1) included abnormal appearance of white matter (AaWM), total volume of WM and GM (WMGM), CSF, FL, frontal pole (FP), supplementary motor cortex (SMC), TL, temporal pole (TP), OL and occipital pole (OP). The data obtained for relevant parameters are in the form of percentages. This was a retrospective radiological study. Therefore, the patient consent form was not needed.

# **Statistical Analysis**

Analysis of the data was carried out using IBM SPSS 25 package programs. Qualitative variables frequency and percentage values are presented. The conformity of the data to the normal distribution was tested with the Shapiro-Wilk test. The Mann-Whitney U test was used for comparisons between two-category qualitative and quantitative variables. Chi-square test was used for comparisons between two qualitative variables and Spearman correlation was used for comparisons between two quantitative variables. Type I error rate was taken as 0.05 in the study.

Tissue segmentation	
Tissue	<b>Volume</b> ( <i>cm</i> <sup>3</sup> /%)
White Matter (WM)	595.25 (36.209)
Normal Appearing White Matter	595.14 (36.202)
Abnormal Appearing White Matter	0.11 (0.007)
Grey Matter (GM)	818.71 (49.802)
Subcortical Grey Matter	46.10 (2.804)
Cortical Grey Matter	654.38 (39.806)
Cerebellar Grey Matter	118.22 (7.192)
Cerebro Spinal Fluid (CSF)	208.41 (12.678)
Brain (WM+GM)	1413.96 (86.011)
Intracranial Cavity (IC)	1643.93 (100.000)

Figure 1. VolBrain PDF report example

# RESULTS

The volumetric measurements of the brain lobes, which is one of the basic parameters of the study, showed that the FL had the highest volume compared to the other lobes studied, while the OL was found to have the smallest volume (Table 1).

Because of the comparisons between MS and control groups; AaWM (p<0.001) and CSF (p=0.002) values were higher in the MS group; WMGM (p=0.001) and FP (p=0.024) values were higher in the control group. It was concluded that there was no significant difference between the groups in terms of FL (p=0.170), SMC (p=0.099), TL (p=0.113), TP (p=0.094), OL (p=0.659) and OP (p=0.671) values (Table 2).

Because of examining the existence of a relationship between the percentile values, the relationships between the relevant parameters were determined (Table 3). Parameters with positive and high correlation; FL with SMC (p<0.001; r=0.742), FL with TL (p<0.001; r=0.827), FL with TP p<0.001; r=0.652), SMC with TL (p<0.001; r=0.663), TL with TP (p<0.001; r=0.875), and OL with OP (p<0.001; r=0.649). Negative and highly correlated parameters; WMGM with CSF (p<0.001; r=0.999) and FL with FP (p<0.001; r=0.686).

Parameters with positive and moderate correlation; OL with FL (p<0.001; r=0.497), SMC with FP (p<0.001; r=0.485), TL with FP (p<0.001; r=0.542), TP with SMC (p<0.001; r=0.591), TL with OL (p<0.001; r=0.562), TP with OL (p<0.001; r=0.499), WMGM with FL (p<0.001; r=-0.458), WMGM with FP (p<0.001; r=0.489), FL with CSF (p<0.001; r=-0.453), and AaWM with CSF (p<0.001; r=0.408). Negative and moderately correlated parameters; AaWM with WMGM (p<0.001; r=-0.414), AaWM with FL (p<0.001; r=-0.524), AaWM with FP (p<0.001; r=-0.437), AaWM with TL (p<0.001; r=0.001; r=-0.401; r=-0.401; r=-0.402).

r=-0.574), TP with AaWM (p<0.001; r=-0.571), OL with AaWM (p<0.001; r=-0.414), and FP with CSF (p<0.001; r=-0.484).

Parameters with positive and weak correlation; WMGM with SMC (p<0.001; r=0.365), WMGM with TL (p<0.001; r=0.399), WMGM with TP (p<0.001; r=0.362), FP with TP (p<0.001; r=0.388) and OL

Table 1. Descriptive statistics			
	n (%)		
Group			
MS	49 (49.5)		
Control	50 (50.5)		
Gender			
Male	35 (35.4)		
Female	64 (64.6)		
Parameters	Median (min-max)		
AaWM	0.09 (0-10.82)		
WMGM	84.93 (63.45-93.98)		
CSF	13.62 (4.38-35.49)		
FL	12.11 (5.65-15.05)		
FP	0.44 (0.18-0.76)		
SMC	0.69 (0.08-0.92)		
TL	7.91 (2.4-9.44)		
TP	1.29 (0.38-1.85)		
OL	5.04 (1.91-6.21)		
OP	0.25 (0.1-0.44)		

MS: multiple sclerosis, AaWM: abnormal appearing white matter, WMGM: total volume of WM and gray matter, CSF: cerebrospinal fluid, FL: frontal lobe, FP: frontal pole, SMC: supplementary motor cortex, TL: temporal lobe, TP: temporal pole, OL: occipital lobe, OP: occipital pole, min-max: minimum-maximum

Table 2. Comparisons between patient and control groups							
Parameters	MS Median (min-max)	Control Median (min-max)	Z	p-value			
AaWM	0.15 (0.01-10.82)	0.035 (0-10.81)	-3.725	<0.001*			
WMGM	82.2 (63.45-93.98)	86.9 (69.11-93.68)	-3.212	0.001*			
CSF	16.42 (4.59-35.49)	11.685 (4.38-29.54)	-3.153	0.002*			
FL	11.71 (5.65-14.21)	12.175 (7.04-15.05)	-1.372	0.170			
FP	0.43 (0.18-0.6)	0.465 (0.24-0.76)	-2.253	0.024*			
SMC	0.67 (0.21-0.82)	0.7 (0.08-0.92)	-1.649	0.099			
TL	7.69 (2.4-9.44)	8.14 (2.82-9.2)	-1.585	0.113			
ТР	1.28 (0.38-1.63)	1.32 (0.53-1.85)	-1.677	0.094			
OL	5 (2.07-5.86)	5.105 (1.91-6.21)	-0.441	0.659			
OP	0.26 (0.11-0.44)	0.245 (0.1-0.4)	-0.424	0.671			
Gender	MS n (%)	Control n (%)	Chi-square	p-value			
Male	16 (45.7)	19 (54.3)	0.210	0.578			
Female	33 (51.6)	31 (48.4)	0.310				

\*p<0.05, MS: multiple sclerosis, AaWM: abnormal appearing white matter, WMGM: total volume of WM and gray matter, CSF: cerebrospinal fluid, FL: frontal lobe, FP: frontal pole, SMC: supplementary motor cortex, TL: temporal lobe, TP: temporal pole, OL: occipital lobe, OP: occipital pole, min-max: minimum-maximum
with SMC (p<0.001; r=0.390). Parameters with negative and weak correlations were AaWM with SMC (p<0.001; r=-0.359), AaWM with OP (p=0.017; r=-0.240), CSF with SMC (p<0.001; r=-0.359), CSF with TL (p<0.001; r=-0.391) and TP with CSF (p<0.001; r=-0.355).

OL with WMGM (p=0.113), OP with WMGM (p=0.121), OL with CSF (p=0.122), OP with CSF (p=0.129), OP with FL (p=0.132), FP with OL (p=0.095), FP with OP (p=0.423), SMC with OP (p=0.203), TL with OP (p=0.077), and TP with OP (p=0.181) were not significantly correlated.

# DISCUSSION

The presence of focal lesions or plaques is one of the most important distinguishing features of MS (13). For many years, sequences such as double inversion recovery on T2-weighted images have been used to detect disease-related lesions during MS diagnosis, especially in the analysis of WM content (13,14). This method is very important in terms of revealing the abnormal situation in WM. A different condition seen in almost 1 out of every 4 patients in MS pathology is diffusely abnormal WM, which can sometimes be called 'dirty WM' in the clinic (15). T1-weighted images are thought to be associated with more disability progression than T2-weighted images (16). In contrast to the standard, T1-weighted images were used to measure volume independently of the detection of focal lesions or plaques, the goal of our study. One of the parameters we determined on these images is AaWM. Significantly (p<0.001) higher volume of AaWM was detected in MS (0.15) patients compared to the control group (0.035) patients. This finding agrees with the WM abnormality that is mostly seen at the diagnostic stage in MS disease.

Undoubtedly, one of the most important steps in the diagnosis of MS is the analysis of CSF biomarkers. Studies have shown that cerebral blood volume in MS decreases in the later stages of MS prognosis, however, it predicts that there may be an increase in CSF volume (17,18). In our study, CSF volumes were compared between the patient and control groups, and it was observed that the CSF volumes of MS (16.42) patients were significantly higher (p=0.002) than the control group (11.68). In cases where all diagnostic steps cannot be performed, a simple brain MRI image, can be a clue for the early diagnosis of MS.

The negative correlation of the total volume of WM and GM in the brain structure with the CSF volume (p<0.001; r=0.999) can be shown as a finding that proves that the CSF volume may increase in parallel with the knowledge of the decrease in the WM volume in MS patients. In addition, the moderate negative correlation between AaWM and WMGM (p<0.001; r=-0.414); Since AaWM can be interpreted as causing a decrease in healthy WM volume, a positive moderate relationship between AaWM and CSF (p<0.001; r=0.408) is also parallel to the correlation between WMGM and CSF.

Especially cognitive disorders can occur with anatomical damage or lesions in the FL of the brain. This situation can be seen as a factor that emphasize the pathology or morphology of the FL of the brain. An important example is the damage that may

Table 3. Correlation analysis between percentile values of parameters										
		а	b	с	d	е	f	g	h	i
b	r	-0.414**								
	р	<0.001								
С	r	0.408**	-0.999**							
	р	< 0.001	<0.001							
d	r	-0.524**	0.458**	-0.453**						
	р	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001						
е	r	-0.437**	0.489**	-0.484**	0.686**					
	р	< 0.001	<0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001					
f	r	-0.359**	0.365**	-0.359**	0.742**	0.485**				
	р	< 0.001	<0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	<0.001				
g	r	-0.574**	0.399**	-0.391**	0.827**	0.542**	0.663**			
	р	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001			
h	r	-0.571**	0.362**	-0.355**	0.652**	0.388**	0.591**	0.875**		
	р	< 0.001	<0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	<0.001	< 0.001	<0.001		
i	r	-0.414**	0.160	-0.156	0.497**	0.169	0.390**	0.562**	0.449**	
	р	<0.001	0.113	0.122	< 0.001	0.095	< 0.001	<0.001	< 0.001	
j	r	-0.240*	0.157	-0.154	0.152	0.082	0.129	0.178	0.136	0.649**
	р	0.017	0.121	0.129	0.132	0.423	0.203	0.077	0.181	< 0.001

\*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, a: abnormal appearing white matter, b: total volume of WM and gray matter, c: cerebrospinal fluid, d: frontal lobe, e: frontal pole, f: supplementary motor cortex, g: temporal lobe, h: temporal pole, i: occipital lobe, j: occipital pole

occur in the connections between the FLs and the subcortical structures, which can cause dementia in the relevant region (5,6). Our volumetric measurements show a significant change in MS patients in FL compared with the control group, and a significant change in FP (p=0.024). According to the correlation analysis of SMC, which is also included in FL, in our study groups, although SMC and TL, unlike FL, did not show a significant difference in comparison of study groups, in our study, it was found that SMC was positively and highly correlated with FL (p<0.001; r=0.742) and TL (p<0.001; r=0.663). This may indicate that motor disability, which is frequently evaluated and observed in MS patients, may also be reflected in the volumetric relationships in brain structures (19,20).

Although it is thought that SMC may not have a relationship with OL on a volumetric basis due to the distance between them, it has been reported that changes may occur in the occipital cortex in addition to motor cortex involvement in MS and similar diseases (amyotrophic lateral sclerosis) (21). This may prove the positive and weak relationship between SMC and OL (p<0.001; r=0.390), which emerged because of the correlation analysis in our study.

Because of the statistical analyzes, the parameters that are not significant within themselves, between the groups, and according to the correlation analyzes and their relations with each other are related to the processing of T1-weighted images, which are less frequently used in MR imaging, which is only one of the steps of the diagnosis of MS disease in our study. Based on this, it is not possible to say that parameters that are not significant are not associated with MS disease.

#### **Study Limitations**

Even if some MR images had T1-weighted sequences, we could not use some because their section thicknesses were not taken as 1 mm. On the other hand, the images were taken in DICOM format. However, volBrain software can function in NIFTI format which was not applicable to certain images in our study group.

## CONCLUSION

In addition to individuals with MS disease, studies with randomly selected images compared with control groups show the volumetric decrease in the FL, where cognitive disorders occur, and the SMC, which is included in its content, and their positive correlations with each other. As a result of volumetric analysis, it is seen that a decrease in WM and an increase in CSF can occur. It is foreseen that these situations can be an important guide for clinicians.

Our study provides a clue about MS disease, which needs more academic studies from diagnosis to treatment, especially in the early diagnosis stage, that practical programs such as 'volBrain', which are relatively easy to use and provide limited but free access, can be easily used in hospitals with access to MRI. **Ethics Committee Approval:** Ethics committee approval (decision no: 2023/77-38, date: 06.01.2023) was obtained from Biruni University Non-Interventional Clinical Research Ethics Committee for our study.

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

**Peer-review:** Externally peer-reviewed.

Author Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - B.K., Ö.Ö.K., Y.E.A.; Concept - B.K., Ö.Ö.K., H.H.S.; Design - B.K., P.K.; Data Collection and/or Processing - Ö.Ö.K., H.H.S.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - B.K., Y.E.A.; Literature Search - B.K., Ö.Ö.K., H.H.S.; Writing - B.K., Ö.Ö.K., H.H.S., P.K.

Conflict of Interest: The authors have no conflict of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

## REFERENCES

- Vidal-Jordana A, Montalban X. Multiple Sclerosis: Epidemiologic, Clinical, and Therapeutic Aspects. Neuroimaging Clin N Am 2017; 27: 195-204.
- Choi IY, Piccio L, Childress P, Bollman B, Ghosh A, Brandhorst S, et al. A Diet Mimicking Fasting Promotes Regeneration and Reduces Autoimmunity and Multiple Sclerosis Symptoms. Cell Rep 2016; 15: 2136-46.
- Akdemir N, Terzi M, Arslan N, Onar M. Prevalence of Multiple Sclerosis in the Middle Black Sea Region of Turkey and Demographic Characteristics of Patients. Noro Psikiyatr Ars 2017; 54: 11-4.
- Thompson AJ, Baranzini SE, Geurts J, Hemmer B, Ciccarelli O. Multiple sclerosis. Lancet 2018; 391: 1622-36.
- Beatty WW. Memory and "frontal lobe" dysfunction in multiple sclerosis. J Neurol Sci 1993; 115 Suppl: S38-41.
- Dhanapalaratnam R, Markoulli M, Krishnan AV. Disorders of vision in multiple sclerosis. Clin Exp Optom 2022; 105: 3-12.
- Llufriu S, Rocca MA, Pagani E, Riccitelli GC, Solana E, Colombo B, et al. Hippocampal-related memory network in multiple sclerosis: A structural connectivity analysis. Mult Scler 2019; 25: 801-10.
- Manogaran P, Hanson JV, Olbert ED, Egger C, Wicki C, Gerth-Kahlert C, et al. Optical Coherence Tomography and Magnetic Resonance Imaging in Multiple Sclerosis and Neuromyelitis Optica Spectrum Disorder. Int J Mol Sci 2016; 17: 1894.
- Faisal M, Ahmed M, Ahmed A, Bunyan RF. Multiple sclerosis prediction and assessment approaches: a comparison framework. In: 2017 9th IEEE-GCC Conference and Exhibition, GCCCE 2017; Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers Inc: 2018. p. 1-9. doi: 10.1109/ IEEEGCC.2017.8448109
- Standring S. Gray's Anatomy- The Anatomical Basis of Clinical Practice. 41th ed. Standring S, editor: Elsevier; 2015.
- 11. Hansen JT. Netter's Clinical Anatomy, Third Edition. 3 ed: Elsevier Health Sciences; 2014.
- 12. Ozan H, editor. Ozan Anatomi. 3rd ed. Ankara: Klinisyen Tıp Kitabevleri; 2014.
- Cairns J, Vavasour IM, Traboulsee A, Carruthers R, Kolind SH, Li DKB, et al. Diffusely abnormal white matter in multiple sclerosis. J Neuroimaging 2022; 32: 5-16.
- Crescenzo F, Marastoni D, Pisani AI, Tamanti A, Dapor C, Colombi A, et al. The Prognostic Value of White-Matter Selective Double Inversion Recovery MRI Sequence in Multiple Sclerosis: An Exploratory Study. Diagnostics (Basel) 2021; 11: 686.
- Ge Y, Grossman RI, Babb JS, He J, Mannon LJ. Dirty-appearing white matter in multiple sclerosis: volumetric MR imaging and magnetization transfer ratio histogram analysis. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol 2003; 24: 1935-40.
- Gajofatto A, Calabrese M, Benedetti MD, Monaco S. Clinical, MRI, and CSF markers of disability progression in multiple sclerosis. Dis Markers 2013; 35: 687-99.

- 17. Wuerfel J. Multiple sclerosis, blood flow, and CSF circulation. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 2013; 33: 1313.
- Owler BK, Pena A, Momjian S, Czosnyka Z, Czosnyka M, Harris NG, et al. Changes in cerebral blood flow during cerebrospinal fluid pressure manipulation in patients with normal pressure hydrocephalus: a methodological study. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 2004; 24: 579-87.
- Reilmann R, Holtbernd F, Bachmann R, Mohammadi S, Ringelstein EB, Deppe M. Grasping multiple sclerosis: do quantitative motor

assessments provide a link between structure and function? J Neurol 2013; 260: 407-14.

- Svoboda K, Li N. Neural mechanisms of movement planning: motor cortex and beyond. Curr Opin Neurobiol 2018; 49: 33-41.
- Cengiz B, Fidanci H, Baltaci H, Türksoy E, Kuruoğlu R. Reduced Occipital Cortex Excitability in Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis. J Clin Neurophysiol 2022; 39: 486-91.

# Can Acellular Dermal Matrix and Kombucha Cellulose Membrane Be Used in Calvarial Reconstruction?

💿 Osman Boyalı<sup>1</sup>, 💿 Ömer Özdemir<sup>1</sup>, 💿 Furkan Diren<sup>1</sup>, 💿 Ayhan Bilir<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Neurosurgery, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>İstanbul Atlas University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Histology and Embryology, İstanbul, Turkey

Cite this article as: Boyalı O, Özdemir Ö, Diren F, Bilir A. Can Acellular Dermal Matrix and Kombucha Cellulose Membrane Be Used in Calvarial Reconstruction?. J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):82-7

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective:** Our objective was to study the applicability of acellular dermal matrix (ADM) and Kombucha membrane (KM) in repairing calvarial dura mater defects.

**Methods:** In a study conducted on Wistar rats, six groups were formed. A dorsal calvarial subperiosteal pocket was created in all rats. Two groups were implanted with an ADM and two groups with a KM. The other two groups were designated as control groups. Half of the six groups were sacrificed on day 30, while the other half were sacrificed on day 60. Tissue grafts were removed from the subperiosteal pocket and subjected to histological analysis. Neovascularization and calcification intensity were examined by preparing samples with hematoxylin-eosin and periodic acid Schiff stains and observing them under a light microscope.

**Results:** In the control group, intense calcification was observed, but neovascularization was not observed. In the KM group, intense calcification was observed in almost all animals in both the 30-day and 60-day samples, and while neovascularization was absent in the 30-day animals, signs of neovascularization were present in half of the 60-day animals. In the ADM group, while no signs of neovascularization were observed in the 30-day and 60-day animals and disappeared in the 60-day animals.

**Conclusion:** This study demonstrates the potential use of KM in calvarial reconstruction.

Keywords: Acellular dermal matrix, kombucha, calvarial reconstruction

# INTRODUCTION

The reconstructive surgery of the calvarial tissue is as old as the history of brain surgery. After many successful and unsuccessful experiences over the years, this problem is now being attempted to be solved with various methods (1-4). The search for solutions that cause less damage to the tissue and provide better adaptation always leads to ongoing research in this field (2,5). Today, the

goal of reconstructing bone defects is to close the defect with a material that does not create a foreign body reaction, is not resorbed in the late period, provides the required volume as close as possible, without creating functional loss in another part of the body, and can be obtained at the lowest possible cost, as quickly as possible.

One of these materials is acellular dermal matrix (ADM) grafts. The initial clinical studies on the use of ADM started with the

ORCID IDs of the authors: O.B. 0000-0002-2500-1718; Ö.Ö. 0000-0003-3783-0203; F.D. 0000-0001-6169-9722; A.B. 0000-0002-1132-3599.



Corresponding Author: Ömer Özdemir, E-mail: dromerozdemir1982@gmail.com

#### Received Datei: 25.04.2023 Accepted Datei: 05.06.2023

restoration of full-thickness skin defects due to burns (6,7). After the successful results in this area, the areas of graft usage expanded rapidly, especially in periodontology (8,9), plastic and reconstructive surgery (10,11), neurosurgery (12,13), hand surgery (14), and otolaryngology (15) for various purposes. ADM is a dermal graft devoid of the epidermis and all other cellular elements to prevent tissue rejection and graft failure (16). They are prepared using the de-cellularization process of human cadaver donor skin (allogeneic) or mammalian skin donor sources (xenogeneic) natural dermal tissue (17). This reduces the need for autologous grafts and eliminates problems with donor site wounds (17).

Another reconstructive material is kombucha, a drink made by fermenting tea and sugar with a symbiotic culture of bacteria and yeast (SCOBY) (18) typically for 7-10 days (19). SCOBY is a biofilm of microorganisms that resembles a mushroom head (19). The popularity of kombucha has increased due to its anti-inflammatory potential, antioxidant activity, lowering of cholesterol levels and blood pressure, reduction in cancer spread, and improvement in gastrointestinal, liver, immune system, and function (20-23).

In this study, we investigated the effects of ADM and kombucha on mouse calvarium and thus their usability in human calvarium.

# **METHODS**

Permission was obtained from the İstanbul University Animal Experiments Local Ethics Committee (decision no: 2013/105, date: 30.09.2013) for the study of Wistar rats. Six groups were created. A sagittal incision of 2 cm in the midline was made on the dorsal calvarial skin of all rats. After entering through this incision, the periosteum was first reached, and then a periosteal incision was made at the projection of the same incision under the microscope, after the periosteum was visualized. Using a periosteal elevator, the bone under the periosteum was separated to create a subperiosteal pocket (Figure 1). In two groups, a 0.5x1 cm piece of ADM graft was cut and placed into the subperiosteal pocket. A new three-dimensional pig-derived ADM composed of natural type I and III collagens (Mucoderm, botiss gmbh, Berlin, Germany) was used (Figure 2) (24). In the other two groups, a 0.5x1 cm piece of natural cellulose membrane obtained by Kombucha fermentation and sterilized with UV was placed into the subperiosteal pocket. "Kombucha" is a beverage made by fermenting tea and sugar with a SCOBY for 7-10 days, and a cellulose biofilm membrane is formed on the top of the beverage by extended fermentation (18). These membranes were dried and sterilized with UV light and used as grafts. The remaining two groups were designated as control groups, and only subperiosteal pockets were created without graft tissue implantation. Half of the six groups (Table 1) were sacrificed on the 30<sup>th</sup> day and the other half were sacrificed on the 60<sup>th</sup> day. Tissue grafts taken from the subperiosteal pocket were removed and sent for histological analysis. They were examined under a light microscope after being prepared with hematoxylineosin and periodic acid Schiff stains. Histological examination was performed using cross sections taken in the medial-lateral plane along the long axis of the graft to determine histological changes.

They were visualized under low- and high-power microscopes to evaluate their macroscopic and microscopic appearances. The presence of microcalcifications or neovascularization was examined. For calcification, values such as '-' for none, '+' for low density, and '++' for high density were assigned based on the density of osteoid formation and microcalcification. For



Figure 1. Creation of subperiosteal pocket



Figure 2. Implantation and detection of acellular dermal matrix

Table 1. Characteristics of the experimental groups							
Group	Characteristics						
Group-1	Control group, sacrificed on day 30						
Group-2	Control group, sacrificed on day 60						
Group-3	Implanted acellular dermal matrix, sacrificed on day 30						
Group-4	Implanted acellular dermal matrix, sacrificed on day 60						
Group-5	Kombucha cellulose membrane implanted, sacrified on day 30						
Group-6	Kombucha cellulose membrane implanted, sacrified on day 60						

neovascularization, values such as '-' for none, '+' for low density, and '++' for high density were assigned based on the density of lymphocyte infiltration and chronic inflammation.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analysis was not performed in the study. Microscopic data was evaluated.

# RESULTS

After completing the sacrifice process on days 30 and 60, calvarial tissue samples were taken from 6 groups and sent for histological examination. No infection or malignancy was found in the 48 subjects. When the results of the control group at 30 and 60 days were examined, intense calcification was observed but no neovascularization was seen. In the Kombucha membrane (KM) group, intense calcification was observed in almost all the tissues

of both 30-day and 60-day animals. When KM was examined for neovascularization, no neovascularization findings were found in the 30-day subjects, whereas signs of neovascularization were present in half of the 60-day subjects. In the ADM group, no signs of neovascularization were observed in the 30-day and 60-day tissues. While calcification was observed in more than half of the 30-day subjects, it was observed that they disappeared in the 60day subjects (Table 2) (Figures 3, 4, 5, 6).

## DISCUSSION

In our study, we applied ADM and KM grafts to the calvarium of experimental animals to investigate their suitability for human calvaria. The two primary factors we investigated for suitability were neovascularization and calcification. Neovascularization was evaluated by assessing the presence of adequate scaffold function that allowed for re-epithelialization, neoangiogenesis, cellular

**Table 2.** Histological sections prepared from bone tissues left to heal without any treatment on their periosteums (control groups) and bone tissues left to heal by placing acellular dermal matrix and kombucha cellulose natural membrane under the periosteum were examined under a light microscope after 30-60 days. The sections were evaluated for lymphocyte infiltration and calcification

	30-day treatment		60-day treatment	
Control	Neovascularization	Calcification	Neovascularization	Calcification
1 Rat	-	++	-	++
2 Rat	-	++	-	++
3 Rat	-	++	-	++
4 Rat	-	++	-	++
5 Rat	-	++	-	++
5 Rat	-	++	-	++
7 Rat	-	++	-	++
8 Rat	-	++	-	++
Kombucha				
1 Rat	-	++	++	++
2 Rat	-	++	-	-
3 Rat	-	+	-	++
4 Rat	-	++	+	++
5 Rat	-	++	-	++
6 Rat	-	++	++	++
7 Rat	-	++	-	++
8 Rat	-	++	-	++
Acellular dermal matrix				
1 Rat	-	-	-	-
2 Rat	-	+	-	-
3 Rat	-	-	-	-
4 Rat	-	+	-	-
5 Rat	-	++	-	-
6 Rat	-	-	-	-
7 Rat	-	++	-	-
8 Rat	-	++	-	+



**Figure 3a**. In the control group, histological sections were prepared from the tissue left to heal and renewal stages were observed in the light microscopic images taken 30 days later. Hematoxylin-eosin staining was used



**Figure 4.** In the control group, histological sections were prepared from the healing tissue left to heal for 60 days and renewal stages were observed in the light microscopic images obtained. Hematoxylin-eosin stain was used



**Figure 3b**. In the control group, histological sections were prepared from the healing tissue left to recover and microscopic images were taken 30 days later, showing the stages of regeneration, using hematoxylin-eosin staining

migration, and revascularization. Calcification was important for the restoration of the defect in the calvarial region for continued stability.

In our study, we found that KM had a strong calcification property, and signs of neovascularization began to appear in the late stage (60 days). However, we did not observe any neovascularization findings in ADM, and while there were signs of calcification at 30 days, these signs had disappeared at 60 days. These findings suggest that KM may be suitable for the calvarial defect reconstruction.



**Figure 5.** In histological sections prepared 30 days after implantation of acellular dermal matrix adjacent to the periosteum under the skin, light microscopic images showed cell-matrix interactions in the bone tissue. Periodic acid-Schiff staining was used

When looking at the literature, it is seen that many studies using ADM and KM have moved from animal experimental studies to studies on different tissues in humans with varying results. Studies on neovascularization and calcification with ADM and KM can only be seen in patients who undergo revision surgery. Our study allowed us to evaluate neovascularization and calcification results in a suitable number of experimental subjects. Revision surgery results are found only in a few case report series, and these results contradict each other (25,26). Additionally, studies have shown that ADM is useful in different areas, and there is less contraction

in wounds where it is used (27). Studies have also shown that ADM gradually replaces intact collagen fibers with host collagen, thereby supporting the healing process and minimizing the scar tissue formation (17).

KM has been used successfully in general surgical procedures to prevent adhesions, and it has also been shown to be an antimicrobial natural barrier (28-30). Although KM has various applications in modern medicine, no studies have been found in the literature on calcification and bone tissue reconstruction (31). In our results, we observed significant calcification and neovascularization began to develop after approximately 60 days.

#### **Study Limitations**

Although studies on experimental animals are one of the cornerstones of scientific research, it is difficult to make a clear decision without using the materials used in the study on humans. Apart from this, the number of test animals could be increased, or different materials could be trialed.

## CONCLUSION

This study demonstrates the potential use of KM in calvarial reconstruction. Based on our promising and encouraging results, we are optimistic about the contribution of KM to calvarinal reconstruction. However, we believe that larger-scale experiments are needed to conduct clinical trials.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** Permission was obtained from the İstanbul University Animal Experiments Local Ethics Committee (decision no: 2013/105, date: 30.09.2013).

Informed Consent: Experimental study.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer-reviewed.

**Author Contributions:** Surgical and Medical Practices - O.B., Ö.Ö., F.D.; Concept - O.B., A.B.; Design - O.B., A.B.; Data Collection and/or Processing - O.B., Ö.Ö., A.B.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - O.B., Ö.Ö., F.D., A.B.; Literature Search - Ö.Ö.; Writing - O.B., Ö.Ö.

Conflict of Interest: The authors have no conflict of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** This study was funded by the İstanbul University Scientific Research Projects Unit (project no: 36788).

### REFERENCES

- Choi EH, Chan AY, Brown NJ, Lien BV, Sahyouni R, Chan AK, et al. Effectiveness of Repair Techniques for Spinal Dural Tears: A Systematic Review. World Neurosurg 2021; 149: 140-7.
- Dafford EE, Anderson PA. Comparison of dural repair techniques. Spine J 2015; 15: 1099-105.
- Alkhaibary A, Alharbi A, Alnefaie N, Oqalaa Almubarak A, Aloraidi A, Khairy S. Cranioplasty: A Comprehensive Review of the History, Materials, Surgical Aspects, and Complications. World Neurosurg 2020; 139: 445-52.
- Mee H, Anwar F, Timofeev I, Owens N, Grieve K, Whiting G, et al. Cranioplasty: A Multidisciplinary Approach. Front Surg 2022; 9: 864385.
- Yeap MC, Tu PH, Liu ZH, Hsieh PC, Liu YT, Lee CY, et al. Long-Term Complications of Cranioplasty Using Stored Autologous Bone Graft, Three-Dimensional Polymethyl Methacrylate, or Titanium Mesh After Decompressive Craniectomy: A Single-Center Experience After 596 Procedures. World Neurosurg 2019; 128: e841-50.

- 6. Wainwright DJ. Use of an acellular allograft dermal matrix (AlloDerm) in the management of full-thickness burns. Burns 1995; 21: 243-8.
- Wainwright D, Madden M, Luterman A, Hunt J, Monafo W, Heimbach D, et al. Clinical evaluation of an acellular allograft dermal matrix in fullthickness burns. J Burn Care Rehabil 1996; 17: 124-36.
- Tal H. Subgingival acellular dermal matrix allograft for the treatment of gingival recession: a case report. J Periodontol 1999; 70: 1118-24.
- Tal H, Moses O, Zohar R, Meir H, Nemcovsky C. Root coverage of advanced gingival recession: a comparative study between acellular dermal matrix allograft and subepithelial connective tissue grafts. J Periodontol 2002; 73: 1405-11.
- Rohrich RJ, Reagan BJ, Adams WP Jr, Kenkel JM, Beran SJ. Early results of vermilion lip augmentation using acellular allogeneic dermis: an adjunct in facial rejuvenation. Plast Reconstr Surg 2000; 105: 409-16; discussion 417-8.
- 11. Terino EO. Alloderm acellular dermal graft: applications in aesthetic softtissue augmentation. Clin Plast Surg 2001; 28: 83-99.
- Agag RL, Granick MS, Omidi M, Catrambone J, Benevenia J. Neurosurgical reconstruction with acellular cadaveric dermal matrix. Ann Plast Surg 2004; 52: 571-7.
- Chaplin JM, Costantino PD, Wolpoe ME, Bederson JB, Griffey ES, Zhang WX. Use of an acellular dermal allograft for dural replacement: an experimental study. Neurosurgery 1999; 45: 320-7.
- Witt PD, Cheng CJ, Mallory SB, Lind AC. Surgical treatment of pseudosyndactyly of the hand in epidermolysis bullosa: histological analysis of an acellular allograft dermal matrix. Ann Plast Surg 1999; 43: 379-85.
- Sinha UK, Chang KE, Shih CW. Reconstruction of pharyngeal defects using AlloDerm and sternocleidomastoid muscle flap. Laryngoscope 2001; 111: 1910-6.
- Hui A, Hong P, Bezuhly M. Use of acellular dermal matrices in laryngotracheal and pharyngeal reconstruction: systematic review. J Laryngol Otol 2017; 131: 585-92.
- Mihalečko J, Boháč M, Danišovič Ľ, Koller J, Varga I, Kuniaková M. Acellular Dermal Matrix in Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery. Physiol Res 2022; 71(Suppl 1): S51-7.
- Leal JM, Suarez LV, Jayabalan R, Oros JH, Escalante-Aburto A. A review on health benefits of kombucha nutritional compounds and metabolites. CYTA J Food 2018; 16: 390-9.
- Kapp JM, Sumner W. Kombucha: a systematic review of the empirical evidence of human health benefit. Ann Epidemiol 2019; 30: 66-70.
- Hasler CM, Brown AC; American Dietetic Association. Position of the American Dietetic Association: functional foods. J Am Diet Assoc 2009; 109: 735-46.
- Villarreal-Soto SA, Beaufort S, Bouajila J, Souchard JP, Taillandier P. Understanding Kombucha Tea Fermentation: A Review. J Food Sci 2018; 83: 580-8.
- NIH HMP Working Group; Peterson J, Garges S, Giovanni M, McInnes P, Wang L, et al. The NIH Human Microbiome Project. Genome Res 2009; 19: 2317-23.
- 23. Bull MJ, Plummer NT. Part 1: The human gut microbiome in health and disease. Integr Med (Encinitas) 2014; 13: 17-22.
- Rothamel D, Benner M, Fienitz T, Happe A, Kreppel M, Nickenig HJ, et al. Biodegradation pattern and tissue integration of native and cross-linked porcine collagen soft tissue augmentation matrices - an experimental study in the rat. Head Face Med 2014; 10: 10.
- Mihata T, Lee TQ, Hasegawa A, Kawakami T, Fukunishi K, Fujisawa Y, et al. Arthroscopic Superior Capsule Reconstruction Can Eliminate Pseudoparalysis in Patients With Irreparable Rotator Cuff Tears. Am J Sports Med 2018; 46: 2707-16.
- Denard PJ, Brady PC, Adams CR, Tokish JM, Burkhart SS. Preliminary Results of Arthroscopic Superior Capsule Reconstruction with Dermal Allograft. Arthroscopy 2018; 34: 93-9.

- 27. Walden JL, Garcia H, Hawkins H, Crouchet JR, Traber L, Gore DC. Both dermal matrix and epidermis contribute to an inhibition of wound contraction. Ann Plast Surg 2000; 45: 162-6.
- Maghsoudi H, Mohammadi HB. The effect of Kombucha on postoperative intra-abdominal adhesion formation in rats. Indian J Surg 2009; 71: 73-7.
- Cheong YC, Laird SM, Li TC, Shelton JB, Ledger WL, Cooke ID. Peritoneal healing and adhesion formation/reformation. Hum Reprod Update 2001; 7: 556-66.
- diZerega GS, Campeau JD. Peritoneal repair and post-surgical adhesion formation. Hum Reprod Update 2001; 7: 547-55.
- Sreeramulu G, Zhu Y, Knol W. Kombucha fermentation and its antimicrobial activity. J Agric Food Chem 2000; 48: 2589-94.

# **Overdiagnosis of Endometrium Cancer: A Retrospective Study**

I Ali Selçuk Yeniocak<sup>1</sup>, Süleyman Salman<sup>2</sup>, Serkan Kumbasar<sup>2</sup>, Can Tercan<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Başakşehir Çam and Sakura City Hospital, Clinic of Obstetrics and Gynecology, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Obstetrics and Gynecology, İstanbul, Turkey

Cite this article as: Yeniocak AS, Salman S, Kumbasar S, Tercan C. Overdiagnosis of Endometrium Cancer: A Retrospective Study. J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):88-94

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective:** The deep myometrial invasion (MI) is a risk factor for lymph node metastases in endometrial cancer (EC). There is no consensus regarding which diagnostic method should be preferred for evaluating deep MI. Preoperative magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and intraoperative frozen section (FS) examinations are the most definitive two diagnostic methods for evaluating deep MI. This study was designed to compare the diagnostic accuracy of preoperative MRI and intraoperative FS examinations in predicting deep MI and review their impact on clinical management and cost on health care.

Methods: MRI and FS findings of 65 patients with surgically staged EC between 2016 and 2019 were evaluated for deep MI. A definitive diagnosis of paraffin sections was used as the gold standard diagnosis.

**Results:** For detection of deep MI, accuracy, sensitivity, and specificity of MRI were 53.06%, 61.9%, and 65.9% respectively and significantly low consistency was observed between the final pathology results (p=0.034). Significant strong consistency was observed between the FS and the final pathology results for the detection of deep MI. Accuracy, sensitivity, and specificity were 77.18%, 85.7%, and 95.5%, respectively (p=0.000). Laparotomy rate (p=0.026), operation time (p=0.047), total days of hospitalization (p=0.004), rate of intensive care administration (p=0.027), and the total health-care cost were significantly higher in the MRI inconsistent group (p=0.015).

**Conclusion:** For the diagnostic approach and staging algorithm of EC, each clinic should take into account the accuracy of their diagnostic tests and individualize on a patient and clinical basis.

Keywords: Cost and cost analysis, endometrial neoplasms, frozen sections, magnetic resonance imaging, overdiagnosis, overtreatment

ORCID IDs of the authors: A.S.Y. 0000-0002-8149-6348; S.S. 0000-0001-7090-6105; S.K. 0000-0003-4775-1592; C.T. 0000-0003-1325-6294.



Corresponding Author: Ali Selçuk Yeniocak, E-mail: a.s.yeniocak@hotmail.com Received Date: 13.10.2022 Accepted Date: 13.06.2023

# INTRODUCTION

The World Health Organization reported 380,000 new cases of endometrial cancer (EC) diagnosed in 2018 worldwide. Overall, EC is the sixth most common cancer in women after breast, colon, lung, cervical, and thyroid cancer. On the other hand, among the gynecological malignancies in women, EC is the most common cancer in developed countries and the second most common cancer in developing countries after cervix carcinoma (1). Pathologically, the most common type of EC is the endometrioid type with a better prognosis (2). Clinically the cancer is divided into two types. Type I tumors are low-grade [Federation of Gynecology] and Obstetrics (FIGO) grade 1 and 2] endometrioid type ECs and have a better prognosis. Type II tumors include FIGO grade 3 endometroid and non-endometrioid EC and are associated with a poor prognosis. Poor prognostic factors showing high risk of lymph node metastasis are type II tumors, deep myometrial invasion (MI) ≥50%, lymphovascular space invasion (LVSI), and cervical stromal invasion (3). Tumor size greater than 2 cm is associated with an increased risk of lymph node metastasis in endometrioid-type EC regardless of the stage (4). According to the 2009 FIGO guidelines; EC staging is performed surgically and every patient should be operated unless there is a contraindication for surgery. Despite technological developments today, no imaging method can replace surgical staging with histological tissue diagnosis confirmation (3,5). Today, during surgical staging, complete lymphadenectomy, which was performed routinely, is now accepted as a treatment option for high-risk patients. In the MRC ASTEC study, it was shown that lymphadenectomy has no therapeutic benefit in early-stage EC (3,6,7). Preoperative magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and intraoperative frozen section (FS) examinations are the most definitive diagnostic methods, often used together, in the evaluation of deep MI and cervical stromal invasion (8). The primary aim of this study was to compare the diagnostic accuracy of preoperative MRI and intraoperative FS examinations in predicting deep MI. Our secondary aim is to investigate the accuracy of existing diagnostic tests in the detection of low-risk patients and their impact on clinical management and cost on health care in our clinic.

## **METHODS**

## Study Design

The study was planned retrospectively and cross-sectionally. The study population consisted of 68 patients who were surgically staged for EC between 2015 and 2019 in our clinic. Three patients whose MRI reports could not be obtained were excluded from the study. Ethics approval with thesis subjects number E.9224 was obtained from Taksim Training and Research Hospital Clinical Research Ethics Committee on 27.02.2019 (decision no: 3). The diagnosis of EC was made by pathological examinations obtained from Pipelle biopsy, dilation curettage, or hysteroscopic biopsy materials. Final pathology results were determined by paraffin block results. Patients were staged according to the FIGO 2009 criteria. The demographic data of the patients and additional

risk factors for EC, pathology reports, MRI reports, and final pathology reports were accessed from the clinical database of our hospital. The duration of the operation, the need for blood product replacement perioperative or postoperative period, the need for intensive care follow-up after the operation, the length of stay in the hospital, and the pre-operative and postoperative hemoglobin levels were obtained from the surgery and anesthesia reports. Total costs for patients were calculated by Turkish Lira (TL) and converted into US dollars (\$) according to the exchange rate of the Central Bank of the Republic of Turkey on the discharge date of the patients and used in cost analysis.

#### **MRI Examination**

All patients underwent preoperative routine contrast-enhanced pelvic MRI examinations before the operation in our hospital with a General Electric (GE signa HD Milwaukee, USA) 1.5 Tesla device. The imaging protocol was axial and sagittal T2-weighted fast-spin echo. MRI sequences were performed with slice thicknesses of 5 mm, intersectional gaps of 1.0 mm, and fields of 20-50 cm. Dynamic contrast-enhanced MRIs were obtained with axial fat-saturated T1-weighted GRE imaging before and 30, 60, and 120 seconds after intravenous administration of contrast agent using 0.1 mmol/kg meglumine gadoterate (Magnescope®; Guerbet Japan). MRI examination was reported by radiologists specialized in gynecologic oncology at our hospital. The MRI data of each patient was examined by at least two radiologists, and the final MRI diagnoses were determined through their discussion of observations.

#### **FS** Examination

The hysterectomy and bilateral salpingo-oopherectomy material was perioperatively carefully examined and the endometrium was sliced at 3-5 mm intervals, and full-thickness endometrial tissue, which is the deepest visible macroscopic invasion area, was examined microscopically. After the entire specimen was fixed on the coverslip with a cryostat, it was placed in a pre-chilled Hystobath (Nesland Instruments Newington, NH). After 4-6 µm-thick tissue slices were cut with a acrotome (Leica CM 1900, Leica Microsystems, Numsloch, Germany), they were quickly stained with hematoxylin-eosin staining, and the stage of deep MI of the tumor was microscopically evaluated by the expert pathologists of our hospital.

## Surgical Staging for EC

The choice of abdominal surgery or endoscopic surgery was made by the patient, surgeon, and anesthesiologist, with the patient's informed consent, in a multidisciplinary manner, taking into account the patient's American Society of Anesthesiology (ASA) score and additional comorbidities. All procedures in our clinic were performed by gynecological oncology surgeons. As the operating procedure, after exploration by laparoscopy or laparotomy, hysterectomy and bilateral salpingo-opherectomy material were sent to the pathology department of our hospital for FS examination. In case of EC with suspicious lymph node involvement in preoperative MRI examinations, or with deep MI of the tumor above 50% in the pre-operative MRI or intraoperative FS examination, or in type II tumors, complete lymph node dissection was performed rather than suspicious lymph node sampling.

### **Statistical Analysis**

Mean, standard deviation, median, lowest, highest, frequency, and percentage values were used in the descriptive statistics. The distribution of variables was measured using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Independent sample t-test and Mann-Whitney U test were used in the analysis of quantitative independent data. Pearson's chi-square test was used in the analysis of qualitative independent data, and Cohen's kappa test was used for the consistency analysis. SPSS 22.0 (IBM Corporation, Armonk, NY, USA) program was used in the analysis. A p-value of <0.05 was considered significant.

# RESULTS

### **Demographic Data**

Demographic and pathological data of all patients (n=65) are given (Table 1a, b). The age range of the patients was between 42

Table 1a. Demographic and pathological data of the patients							
	Min-max	Median	Mean ± SD				
Age	42.0-80.0	61.0	61.1±8.1				
Gravida	0.0-15.0	5.0	4.7±3.0				
Parity	0.0-11.0	3.0	3.6±2.3				
Operation time (minutes)	120-480	240	241±68				
Hospital stay (days)	3.0-27.0	11.0	10.9±5.1				
Cost in TL	1204-6194	2790	2953±1182				
Cost in \$	207-2431	836	871±384				
Admission Hb	9.3-15.0	12.0	12.1±1.3				
Discharge Hb	7.2-14.0	11.0	10.9±1.3				
Tumor size	0.2-12.0	4.0	4.7±2.8				
TL. Turkish Lina & LIC Dollar Ub, homoglobin CD, standard day	iation						

TL: Turkish Lira, \$: US Dollar, Hb: hemoglobin, SD: standard deviation

		Number	%
	1	16	24.6%
ASA score	II	37	56.9%
	III	12	18.5%
<b>C</b>	Laparoscopy	29	44.6%
Surgery type	Laparotomy	36	55.4%
	(-)	53	81.5%
ES Transfusion	(+)	12	18.5%
Beet on ICI I	(-)	45	69.2%
Post-op ICU	(+)	20	30.8%
	la	40	61.5%
	lb	9	13.8%
	П	9	13.8%
Final pathology FIGO surgical stage	IIIb	1	1.5%
	IIIc1	4	6.2%
	IIIc2	1	1.5%
	IV	1	1.5%
Tumor location	Fundus/corpus	53	81.5%
Tumor location	Lower segment	12	18.5%
PR histonathological type	Grade I-II	58	89.2%
i b histopathological type	Grade III	7	10.8%

ASA: American Society of Anesthesiology, FIGO: Federation of Gynecology and Obstetrics, ES: erythrocyte suspension, ICU: intensive care unit, PB: pipelle biopsy

and 80 years, and the mean age was 61.1±8.1 years. The number of patients with an ASA score of III was 12 (18.5%). The number of patients with previous abdominal surgery was 25 (38%). While laparoscopic intervention was preferred in 29 patients (44.6%), surgery was performed by laparotomy in 36 patients (55.4%). The mean operation time was 241±68 minutes [minimum-maximum (min-max): 120-480 minutes], while the mean hospital stay was 10.9±5.1 days (min-max: 3.0-27 days). While the total cost in TL was 2953±1182 TL on average (min-max: 1204-6194 TL), it was \$871±\$384 in \$ (min-max: \$207-\$2431). While the mean hemoglobin values before the operation were 12.1±1.3 mg/dL (min-max: 9.3-15.0 mg/dL), the mean hemoglobin values after the operation were 10.9±1.3 mg/dL (min-max: 7.2-14.0 mg/dL). Erythrocyte suspension transfusion was administered to 12 (18.5%) patients preoperatively or postoperatively. Twenty patients (30.8%) were admitted to the intensive care unit (ICU) of our hospital after the operation. In the final postoperative pathological staging, 40 patients were FIGO stage Ia (61.5%), 9 patients were FIGO stage Ib (13.8%), 9 patients were FIGO stage II (13.8%), 1 patient was FIGO stage IIIb (1.5%), 4 patients were FIGO stage IIIc1 (6.1%), 1 patient was FIGO stage IIIc2 (1.6%), and 1 patient was FIGO stage IV (1.6%). The mean tumor size was 4.7±2.8 cm (min-max: 0.2-12.0 cm). The tumor was located in the fundus/corpus in 53 (81.5%) patients, while it was located in the lower segment in 12 (18.5%) patients.

#### Deep MI Detection Results of MRI and FS **Examinations**

In our study, when the pre-operative MRI examinations and the final pathology results were compared in terms of deep MI of the

Table 2. Comparison of MDI and frames eventinations with final a

tumor, a significantly low consistency was observed, accuracy, sensitivity, and specificity were 53.06%, 61.9%, and 65.9% respectively (p=0.034). When the intraoperative FS examinations and the final pathology results were compared in terms of the degree of deep MI of the tumor, a significant strong consistency was observed, accuracy, sensitivity, and specificity were 77.18%, 85.7%, and 95.5%, respectively (p=0.000) (Table 2).

In the literature, the presence of adenomyosis or uterine myoma is associated with low consistency of preoperative MRI examination with the final pathology results in detecting deep MI (9,10). In our study, when the pathologies that could increase the discordance between the pre-operative MRI examinations and final pathology results for detecting deep MI were compared; the presence of uterine fibroid or adenomyosis rate, tumor size, and location of the tumor did not differ significantly between the two groups; the preoperative MRI examinations and final pathology results were consistent or inconsistent in terms of detecting deep MI (p>0.05) (Table 3a, b).

### Impact on Clinical Management and Cost on Health **Care for Patients**

When the two groups of patients whose preoperative MRI examinations and final pathology results were consistent and inconsistent were compared; the two groups did not differ significantly in age or ASA score (p>0.05). In those with preoperative MRI examinations and the final pathology results are inconsistent; laparotomy rate (p=0.026), operation time (p=0.047), total days of hospitalization (p=0.004), need for ICU administration after the operation (p=0.027) and total cost for patients in TL (p=0.015)

Table 2. Comparison of Mill and Hozen examinations with final pathology results								
		Myometrial in based on fina	ivasion I pathology	Accuracy	Sensitivity	Specificity	Карра	p-value
		(-)	(+)					
MDLinungian	(-)	29	8	52 04%	41.00/	4 E 09/	0.254	0.024
IVINI ITIVASION	(+)	15	13	55.00%	01.7/0	03.770	0.230	0.034
Erozon invosion	(-)	42	3	77 100/	85.7%	OF E9/	0 022	0.000
FIOZEIT INVASION	(+)	2	18	//.10/0		73.370	0.022	0.000
At least one of the MRI or	(-)	27	3	04 240/	40 700/	70 779/	0.400	0.000
frozen tests	(+)	16	19	00.30%	02.1970	70.77%	0.429	0.000

Cohen's kappa analysis; MRI: magnetic resonance imaging

Table 3a. Comparison of demographic data of the groups whose MRI and final pathology results were compatible and inconsistent and their effects on patient management

	Pathology-MR consistent		Pathology-MR inconsi	n value	
	Mean ± SD	Median	Mean ± SD	Median	p-value
Age	61.1±8.4	62.0	61.0±7.8	60.0	0.964 <sup>t</sup>
Operation time (minutes)	233±72	210	256±60	240	0.047 <sup>m</sup>
Total length of stay (days)	9.5±4.5	8.0	13.3±5.4	11.0	0.004 <sup>m</sup>
Cost (TL)	2699±1108	2640	3418±1194	3170	0.015 <sup>m</sup>
Cost (\$)	774±335	778	1048±410	952	0.005 <sup>m</sup>

\*t-test, "Mann-Whitney U test. TL: Turkish Lira, \$: US Dollar, SD: standard deviation, MRI: magnetic resonance imaging

and (p=0.005) were significantly higher compared to the group whose preoperative MRI examinations and final pathology results were consistent (Table 4a, b).

# DISCUSSION

## **Evaluating Each Diagnostic Test Separately**

Investigating 65 patients who were surgically staged for EC within 4 years in our clinic, when each diagnostic test was considered separately; we performed advanced surgical staging in 15 patients (23%) with a low risk of EC due to the low specificity of the pre-operative MRI examinations we routinely requested. This number was two patients (3%) for the FS analysis. On the other hand, if we had planned the surgical staging without preoperative MRI examinations but only with intraoperative FS examinations, we would have underestimated the surgical staging of three patients (4.6%). The first case, total lymph node dissection was already planned preoperatively for the patient's operation since the endometrial biopsy result was reported as high-grade serous cancer. Our second patient, a 64-year-old FIGO stage I endometrioid type adenocarcinoma, was 4x2.5 cm

in size and located in the fundus on ultrasound examination. In both pre-operative MRI, intraoperative FS, and postoperative paraffin section examinations, deep MI was <50%; however, in the pre-operative MRI examination, possible pelvic lymph node involvement was reported. Therefore, total lymph node dissection was performed. In the final pathology results of 25 pelvic and paraaortic lymph node examinations, one pelvic lymph node was reported as positive in the final pathology results, and the patient was surgically reported as FIGO stage IIIC1. In our last patient, who was 57 years old, with endometrioid adenocarcinoma FIGO stage I, there was a polypoid mass of 4x4.5 cm in the posterior fundus on ultrasound examination. Although the deep MI of the tumor was <50% in the pre-operative MRI and intraoperative FS examinations, the deep MI of the tumor was ≥50% in the final paraffin examinations. Because the tumoral involvement was not detected in the suspicious pelvic lymph node sampling of the patient, the patient was surgically reported as FIGO stage lb.

#### The Mayo Criteria

Grade I and II endometrioid type EC, size less than 2 cm in the pre-operative radiological examinations and deep MI  $<\!50\%$  in

Table 3b. Comparison of demographic data of the groups whose MRI and final pathology results were compatible and inconsistent and their effects on patient management

		Pathology-MR consistent		Pathology-MR inconsistent		n value	
		Number	(%)	Number	(%)	p-value	
ASA	I	12	28.6%	4	17.4%		
	II	22	52.4%	15	65.2%	0.547 <sup>x2</sup>	
	III	8	19.0%	4	17.4%		
Curreicel	Laparoscopy	23	54.8%	6	26.1%	0 004 X2	
Surgical	Laparotomy	19	45.2%	17	73.9%	0.026^-	
Need for ICU after surgery	(-)	33	78.6%	12	52.2%	0 007 <sup>X2</sup>	
	(+)	9	21.4%	11	47.8%	0.027^*	

x<sup>a</sup>Pearson's chi-square test. ASA: American Society of Anesthesiology, MRI: magnetic resonance imaging, ICU: intensive care unit

#### Table 4a. Comparison of pathologies that may increase the inconsistency of MRI examination with final pathology results

		Pathology-MR consistent		Pathology-MR inconsistent		p-value
		Number	%	Number	%	p-value
Presence of fibroid/ adenomyosis in the pathology report	(-)	26	61.9%	17	73.9%	0.0001/2
	(+)	16	38.1%	6	26.1%	0.328 <sup>x<sup>2</sup></sup>
Tumor location in pathology	Located in the fundus/corpus	33	78.6%	20	87.0%	0.405 <sup>m</sup>
	Located in the lower segment	9	21.4%	3	13.0%	
mb 4 14/1 1 11 1 12 12 12 1	L' L MDI L'					

<sup>m</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, <sup>x</sup>'Pearson's chi-square test. MRI: magnetic resonance imaging

Table 4b. Comparison of	pathologies that ma	y increase the inconsistency	of MRI examination with f	inal pathology results

	Pathology-MR consistent		Pathology-MR inconsistent		n value
	Mean ± SD	Median	Mean ± SD	Median	p-value
Tumor size in pathology report	4.4±2.8	4.0	5.1±2.8	4.5	0.454 <sup>m</sup>

<sup>m</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, MRI: magnetic resonance imaging, SD: standard deviation

the intraoperative FS examinations, was defined as "low risk" by Mariani et al. (11). In this patient group, the risk of retroperitoneal lymph node metastasis was found to be 5% or lower. Therefore, routine lymph node dissection can be ignored in this patient group. Later, this idea was supported by a community-based study conducted by Vargas et al. (4). In this patient population, the risk of retroperitoneal lymph node metastasis was reported to be approximately 1%. When we evaluated our three patients who had false-negative intraoperative FS results, we considered the existing criteria because one of our patients had non-endometrioid-type EC on endometrial biopsy and the tumor size was greater than 2 cm in the pre-operative ultrasonographic examinations of our other two patients. We would have included these three patients in the high-risk group for lymph node metastasis. As a result, we could avoid any undertreatment for surgical staging using Mayo criteria.

#### **Patient Management and Cost Analysis**

In our clinic, evaluating patients by a multidisciplinary team, surgical intervention is planned endoscopically if there are no contraindications. In the LAP2 randomized controlled study of the Gynecologic Oncology Group (12), 1696 patients between clinical stages I-IIA were randomized to the laparoscopy group and 920 patients to the laparotomy group. Similar rates of intraoperative complications were found in the laparoscopy group. In the laparoscopy group, a longer operative time (mean, 204 vs. 130 minutes) and a lower postoperative complication rate (14% vs. 21%) were found. In the same study, the >2-day length of hospital stay (52% vs. 94%) and the need for lymph node dissection (8% vs. 4%) were lower in the laparoscopy group; however, no significant difference was found in terms of the total number of lymph nodes removed between the two groups. In our study, although the rate of laparotomy was significantly higher in the group whose preoperative MRI examinations and final pathology results were inconsistent compared to the consistent group, the operation time was 30 minutes longer on average (210 vs. 240 minutes) and the total number of days of hospitalization was 3 days longer on average (8 days vs. 11 days). Likewise, the costs for patients in the group with inconsistent MRI examination results were significantly higher on average by 530 TL (\$74) compared to the group with consistent preoperative MRI examination results in terms of deep MI of the tumor (p=0.015).

## The Possible Cause of Low Consistency of MRI According to the Current Literature

The role of FS examination as a diagnostic test in showing the degree of deep MI, shown as a limitation of selective lymph node dissection in the literature, is controversial due to variable sensitivity and specificity results (13,14). The meta-analysis by Andreano et al. (15) reported a sensitivity of 86% and specificity of 86% for dynamic MRI for the diagnosis of deep MI. In our retrospective analysis, the possible cause of our low consistency of preoperative MRI findings and the final pathology results in detecting the deep MI of the tumor is, the pre-operative MRI

sequences were performed with slice thicknesses of 5 mm. On the other hand, in intraoperative FS examinations, the endometrium was sliced at 3-5 mm intervals. In the current literature review, reports with high sensitivity and specificity of preoperative MRI for detecting deep MI of the tumor, imaging technique was performed with 3-5 mm intervals.

The current guidelines of the European Society of Gynecological Oncology, the European Society for Radiotherapy and Oncology, and the European Society of Pathology recommend, for predicting deep MI of EC, preoperative MRI examinations are used but not intraoperative FS examination (16,17). However, these guidelines do not show sufficient evidence because there is no satisfactory data directly comparing both methods on the same subjects. We think that the Mayo criteria can be safely used in centers such as our clinic where intraoperative FS examination shows strong consistency in determining deep MI of the tumor. Without combining two diagnostic tests for detecting deep MI but keeping preoperative MRI examination for high-risk tumors for adjacent/distant organ involvement, high-risk patients for LVSI or cervical involvement.

#### **Study Limitations**

The main limitation of this study is the relatively small study population and design retrospectively. Any further prospective large series will support our findings.

## CONCLUSION

Creation and implementation of ideal follow-up and treatment plans in EC emerges as a responsibility, not only a consideration of deontological perspective but also a need in health-care economics in the practice of medicine. Considering current scientific data, we think that our study is important in the EC diagnostic approach and patient management algorithm, as it emphasizes the need for treatment centers to individualize their current diagnostic tests on a patient and clinical basis, considering the accuracy of existing tests.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** Ethics approval with thesis subjects number E.9224 was obtained from Taksim Training and Research Hospital Clinical Research Ethics Committee on 27.02.2019 (decision no: 3).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer-reviewed.

Author Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - A.S.Y., S.S., S.K.; Concept - A.S.Y., S.S., S.K.; Design - A.S.Y., S.S., S.K.; Data Collection and/or Processing - A.S.Y.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - A.S.Y., C.T.; Literature Search - A.S.Y., C.T.; Writing - A.S.Y., C.T.

Conflict of Interest: The authors have no conflict of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

## REFERENCES

 Sung H, Ferlay J, Siegel RL, Laversanne M, Soerjomataram I, Jemal A, et al. Global Cancer Statistics 2020: GLOBOCAN Estimates of Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2021; 71: 209-49.

- McCluggage WG, Singh N, Gilks CB. Key changes to the World Health Organization (WHO) classification of female genital tumours introduced in the 5th edition (2020). Histopathology 2022; 80: 762-78.
- 3. Amant F, Mirza MR, Koskas M, Creutzberg CL. Cancer of the corpus uteri. Int J Gynaecol Obstet 2018; 143 Suppl 2: 37-50.
- Vargas R, Rauh-Hain JA, Clemmer J, Clark RM, Goodman A, Growdon WB, et al. Tumor size, depth of invasion, and histologic grade as prognostic factors of lymph node involvement in endometrial cancer: a SEER analysis. Gynecol Oncol 2014; 133: 216-20.
- Pecorelli S. Revised FIGO staging for carcinoma of the vulva, cervix, and endometrium. Int J Gynaecol Obstet 2009; 105: 103-4. Erratum in: Int J Gynaecol Obstet 2010; 108: 176.
- ASTEC study group; Kitchener H, Swart AM, Qian Q, Amos C, Parmar MK. Efficacy of systematic pelvic lymphadenectomy in endometrial cancer (MRC ASTEC trial): a randomised study. Lancet 2009; 373: 125-36. Erratum in: Lancet 2009; 373: 1764.
- Frost JA, Webster KE, Bryant A, Morrison J. Lymphadenectomy for the management of endometrial cancer. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2017; 10: CD007585.
- Ugaki H, Kimura T, Miyatake T, Ueda Y, Yoshino K, Matsuzaki S, et al. Intraoperative frozen section assessment of myometrial invasion and histology of endometrial cancer using the revised FIGO staging system. Int J Gynecol Cancer 2011; 21: 1180-4.
- Khalifa MA, Atri M, Klein ME, Ghatak S, Murugan P. Adenomyosis As a Confounder to Accurate Endometrial Cancer Staging. Semin Ultrasound CT MR 2019; 40: 358-63.
- Sánchez MF, Causa Andrieu PI, Latapie C, Saez Perrotta MC, Napoli N, Perrotta M, et al. Diagnostic yield of magnetic resonance imaging and

intraoperative frozen section in the determination of deep myometrial invasion in endometrial cancer. Radiologia (Engl Ed) 2019; 61: 315-23.

- Mariani A, Webb MJ, Keeney GL, Haddock MG, Calori G, Podratz KC. Low-risk corpus cancer: is lymphadenectomy or radiotherapy necessary? Am J Obstet Gynecol 2000; 182: 1506-19.
- Walker JL, Piedmonte MR, Spirtos NM, Eisenkop SM, Schlaerth JB, et al. Laparoscopy compared with laparotomy for comprehensive surgical staging of uterine cancer: Gynecologic Oncology Group Study LAP2. J Clin Oncol 2009; 27: 5331-6.
- Kumar S, Medeiros F, Dowdy SC, Keeney GL, Bakkum-Gamez JN, Podratz KC, et al. A prospective assessment of the reliability of frozen section to direct intraoperative decision making in endometrial cancer. Gynecol Oncol 2012; 127: 525-31.
- Alcazar JL, Dominguez-Piriz J, Juez L, Caparros M, Jurado M. Intraoperative Gross Examination and Intraoperative Frozen Section in Patients With Endometrial Cancer for Detecting Deep Myometrial Invasion: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Int J Gynecol Cancer 2016; 26: 407-15.
- Andreano A, Rechichi G, Rebora P, Sironi S, Valsecchi MG, Galimberti S. MR diffusion imaging for preoperative staging of myometrial invasion in patients with endometrial cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur Radiol 2014; 24: 1327-38.
- Concin N, Matias-Guiu X, Vergote I, Cibula D, Mirza MR, Marnitz S, et al. ESGO/ESTRO/ESP guidelines for the management of patients with endometrial carcinoma. Int J Gynecol Cancer 2021; 31: 12-39.
- Betella I, Fumagalli C, Rafaniello Raviele P, Schivardi G, De Vitis LA, et al. A novel algorithm to implement the molecular classification according to the new ESGO/ESTRO/ESP 2020 guidelines for endometrial cancer. Int J Gynecol Cancer 2022: ijgc-2022-003480.

DOI: 10.4274/jarem.galenos.2023.53254 J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):95-9

# Optimizing Signal to Cut-off Values (S/Co) of Anti-HCV in Prediction of Viremia: A Retrospective Analysis with HCV-RNA

💿 Yasemin Derya Gülseren, 💿 Ali Korhan Sığ, 💿 Muradiye Yarar

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Balıkesir Atatürk City Hospital, Clinic of Medical Microbiology, Balıkesir, Turkey

Cite this article as: Gülseren YD, Sığ AK, Yarar M. Optimizing Signal to Cut-off Values (S/Co) of Anti-HCV in Prediction of Viremia: A Retrospective Analysis with HCV-RNA. J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):95-9

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective:** The prevalence of chronic hepatitis C worldwide is defined in three categories: low (<2.5%), medium (2.5-10%) and high (>10%) while the prevalence of it is seen between 0.5-1.9% in Turkey. This study aims to identify the most appropriate signal to cut-off (S/Co) value to observe viremia and decrease the number of unnecessary hepatitis C virus-ribonucleic acid (HCV-RNA) analyzes due to false positive anti-HCV results.

**Methods:** A retrospective analysis was performed regarding the relationship of HCV-RNA and anti-HCV results between January 2019-September 2021. Adult patients (18+ age) with reactive anti-HCV and HCV-RNA results were included in the study.

**Results:** A total of 626 patients were included (median age 49.7; standard deviation ±18.2), of which 352 (56.2%) were female and 274 (43.8%) were male. Despite their seropositivity, 595 (95%) patients were HCV-RNA negative and only 31 (%5) patients were positive. Non-parametric Mann-Whitney U test was used to compare anti-HCV results regarding HCV-RNA positive and negative patients. Anti-HCV levels in the HCV-RNA positive group of patients (median =13.7) were significantly higher compared with the HCV-RNA negative group (median =1.1) (p=0.001). HCV-RNA was accepted as the gold standard in receiver operator characteristic (ROC) analysis to define the most accurate cutoff value which was found to be 8.9 S/Co. Sensitivity and specificity were 93% and 91%, respectively [area under the curve (AUC): 0.94] (95% confidence interval: 0.907-0.974). AUC was significantly over 0.5 (p=0.001).

**Conclusion:** It is essential for laboratories to modify reference values according to their patient populations and prevalence. 8.9 S/Co was defined as the most appropriate value for anti-HCV in our laboratory and below this, additional interventions and retesting should be performed prior to the report.

Keywords: Hepatitis C, serological diagnosis, PCR, seropositivity

ORCID IDs of the authors: Y.D.G. 0000-0002-7877-5960; A.K.S. 0000-0003-2907-257X; M.Y. 0000-0001-7747-3103.



Corresponding Author: Ali Korhan Sığ, E-mail: dr\_korhan@hotmail.com Received Date: 22.02.2023 Accepted Date: 25.07.2023

# INTRODUCTION

Hepatitis C virus (HCV), first identified in 1989, remains a public health issue, annually affecting almost 2 million individuals worldwide. It is one of the major causes of chronic liver disease, including hepatocellular carcinoma (1,2). Only in the USA, there are 3.2 million individuals estimated to be living with HCV infection, whereas half a million citizens are infected in Turkey (approximately 1%), suggesting the second leading reason for liver transplantation (2-4). Its prevalence is at 45%, 8-17%, and 6% in intravenous (IV) drug addicts, imprisoned individuals, and hemodialysis patients, respectively (4).

HCV is a member of the Flaviviridae family in the hepacivirus genus with a single-strand ribonucleic acid (RNA) and envelope. The most frequent type worldwide (including Turkey) is genotype 1 subtype 1b (2,4). The whole pathogenesis has not been totally understood; however, it is known that the natural progression of the disease takes a long time. Almost all untreated acute cases turn into chronic viral hepatitis, of which 5-15% convert to eventually cirrhosis and 1-4% cause hepatocellular carcinoma (5). Symptomatic cases rarely become chronic and most patients are diagnosed incidentally because individuals in the subclinic phase (transforming progress from acute to chronic) are usually not aware of their infected status (4-6).

HCV infection is diagnosed by testing for specific antibodies, which actually do not state whether the infection is acute, chronic, or resolved. In addition, an "antibody-undetectable" window period was defined in the first weeks of infection (5). Screening is another terminology, since The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) recommends it at least once in a lifetime for all adults during each pregnancy (7). In HIV-infected individuals, persons with persistently abnormal alanine aminotransferase (ALT) levels, hemodialysis patients, children born from HCVinfected mothers, IV drug addicts, and blood donors, routine periodic testing is strongly recommended (7). As stated above, additional testing is required to distinguish between a resolved and current infection to consider antiviral treatment. Hence, nucleic acid testing [HCV-RNA polymerase chain reaction (PCR)] is a good marker to observe current viremia, and the CDC published an algorithm to diagnose the infection (8).

In the stated algorithm, CDC particularly pointed to possible false positivity of antibody tests (8). Enzyme immunoassay (EIA) and chemiluminescent immunoassay (CLIA) are routinely used with highly beneficial potential to predict viremia, since high signal to cut-off (S/Co) ratios were reported to be associated with HCV-RNA positivity, however, it is noted that especially high rates of false positivity can be observed in low prevalence (<2.5%) areas (9). In such cases, the usage of S/Co ratios in reflex supplemental testing algorithms is recommended by CDC (1). This study aims to identify the most appropriate and accurate S/Co value to observe viremia and decrease the number of unnecessary HCV-RNA analysis due to false positive anti-HCV results. With this S/Co value, we plan to provide self-algorithms for our laboratory.

# **METHODS**

**Materials:** A retrospective-analysis was performed regarding the relationship of HCV-RNA and anti-HCV results between January 2019-September 2021 in Balıkesir Atatürk City Hospital. Adult patients (18+ age) whose anti-HCV was reactive and who were simultaneously investigated for HCV-RNA were included in the study. Patients that did not fit these criteria were excluded.

**Methods:** Anti-HCV analysis was performed with the CLIA method using an Architect i2000 analyzer (Abbott Diagnostics, Abbott Park, IL, USA). Isolation of HCV-RNA was done with a Magnesia 16 device and kit (Anatolia Geneworks, Istanbul, Turkey), and PCR was applied with Bosphore HCV Quantification Kit v2.0 by a Montania 4896 Real Time PCR device (Anatolia Geneworks, Istanbul, Turkey).

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Median S/Co values were calculated for both HCV-RNA positive and negative groups. Due to non-normal distribution of anti-HCV results, a nonparametric Mann-Whitney U test was used to compare anti-HCV results regarding HCV-RNA positive and negative patients. HCV-RNA was accepted as the gold standard in receiver operator characteristic (ROC) curve analysis to define the most accurate cut-off value.

**Ethical approval:** Approved by the Ethical Board of İstanbul Medipol University Non-Invasive Clinical Research (decision no: 1306, date: 23.12.2021).

## RESULTS

A total of 626 patients were included (median age 49.7; standard deviation  $\pm 18.2$ ), of which 352 (56.2%) were female and 274 (43.8%) were male. Almost all patients were under a follow-up schedule for infectious disease and gastroenterology services.

Five hundred ninety five (95%) of patients were HCV-RNA negative, while 31 (5%) patients were positive. Anti-HCV levels were significantly higher in the positive HCV-RNA group (median: 13.7) compared with the negative HCV-RNA-group (median: 1.1) (p=0.001) (Figure 1).

In the ROC analysis, the most accurate cut-off value was found to be 8.9 S/Co (Table 1). Sensitivity was 93%, specificity was 91%, and area under curve (AUC) was found to be 0.94 (confidence interval: 95%; 0.907-0.974), which was significantly higher from 0.5 (p=0.001) (Figure 2).

## DISCUSSION

At present, isolation and culture of HCV from clinical specimens are extremely difficult, and HCV-RNA is accepted as a gold standard in order to show viremia; especially the quantitative one, which is important for treatment monitoring. However, the test requires experienced staff, is time-consuming, and costs high, and for these reasons, serological analysis has come forward as a simpler and cheaper screening procedure (10,11). On the other hand, anti-HCV IgMs could be detected in patients with acute



**Figure 1.** Median analysis of anti-HCV levels *HCV-RNA: hepatitis C virus-ribonucleic acid* 

Table	1.	ROC	analysis	results
-------	----	-----	----------	---------

Anti-HCV S/Co	Sensitivity, %	Specificity, %
1.01	100	46
2.02	96	70
3.05	96	79
4.06	96	83
5.08	96	85
6.02	96	87
7.03	96	89
8.9	93	91
9.07	90	91
10.1	90	92

ROC: receiver operator characteristic, HCV: hepatitis C virus, S/Co: signal to cut-off

hepatitis C and chronic patients. Thus, anti-HCV IgM cannot be used as a reliable marker for active infection, which prevents its routine usage for screening purposes. Currently, screening and diagnostic assays via EIA or CLIA for anti-HCV total antibody are widely used in clinical practice (11). In general, the CLIA shows better specificity than the EIA, but both methods have high false-positive rates, especially in low-prevalence populations (1). In addition, as previously stated, anti-HCV total antibody seropositivity may indicate previous exposure to the virus, active infection, or false positivity. A window period of false negativity was also reported. These conditions strongly limit "diagnostic" value of the total antibody (5,10). The World Gastroenterology Organization Global Guideline on Diagnosis, Management and Prevention of Hepatitis C states that acute hepatitis C diagnosis depends on "marked elevation of alanine aminotransferase (ALT; more than 10x)", "with or without jaundice", "detectable serum



**Figure 2.** ROC analysis *ROC: receiver operator characteristic* 

 $\mathsf{HCV}\text{-}\mathsf{RNA}''$  and "followed by anti- $\mathsf{HCV}$  seroconversion weeks later" (12).

Serology has an important mission as a screening procedure, which the CDC strongly recommends at least once in an adult's lifetime, especially in particular patient groups (7). Screening tests are actually slightly different from diagnostic tests because a high negative predictive value (negative likelihood ratio) is mainly focused on "slightly tolerated" false positives. The main expectation from a screening test is not to miss even a single case, so suspected positive results are exposed to confirmatory tests such as HCV-RNA, which are mainly used as diagnostic tests with high specificity (2,11). The accuracy of a test is not based only on sensitivity and specificity, since overall accuracy generally shows a prevalence-dependent feature, which is a problematic descriptor of test validity. Other terms to describe the validity of tests were defined, such as positive likelihood ratio, negative likelihood ratio, and AUC, which do not vary with disease prevalence (13).

CDC notified the importance of S/Co value, particularly in low prevalence countries (like Turkey), to optimize the interpretation of assay results and recommended laboratories to define their own ratio (2). In such cases, no further testing is required for diagnosis. Studies have reported that higher S/Co value correlates with higher positive predictive value (1). Regarding this, the S/Co values for Abbott Architect (Abbott Diagnostics, Abbott Park, IL, USA), Ortho Vitros (Ortho Clinical Diagnostics, Raritan, NJ, USA), and the Siemens Advia Centaur (Siemens Healthineers AG, Erlangen, Germany) anti-HCV assays were stated by CDC as 5.0, 8.0, and 11.0 respectively (3). Kim et al. (3) suggested 19.0 for Elecsys assay (Roche Diagnostics International AG, Basel, Switzerland) (ELISA vs recombinant immunoblot assay-RIBA and HCV-RNA). Similarly, there are studies from Turkey indicating S/Co values, such as Altuğlu et al. (14) (3.27 with CLIA vs line immunoassay), Şanlıdağ et al. (15) (5.0 with CLIA vs HCV-RNA), Karakoc et al. (16) (8.1 with Ortho EIA and 3.4 with microEIA vs RIBA and PCR), and Aydın et al. (2) (7.13 with CLIA vs HCV-RNA). Confirmatory tests other than PCR may be evaluated as "overdated". On the other hand, results compared with HCV-RNA, including this study (8.9 with CLIA vs HCV-RNA), show variability. Differences between these values would not reflect any differences in terms of analytical performances, but they can be based on assay differences (methods and molecules utilized for signal generation and detection) and/or sample size. In a wide study by Lai et al. (17), below 3.0 S/Co values were indicated as negative with CLIA vs RIBA, along with 3.0-19.9 values as the gray zone, which requires additional confirmatory tests.

Defining valid S/Co value is important to increase accuracy. However, as shown, there is a hidden danger in creating an individual laboratory-based S/Co value, since this might corrupt standard procedures at the national base and might also cause confusion in interpretations. This is because of not only variations between laboratories even when the same devices are used but also because of high-fixed S/Co values that can cause the missing of true positives, which is totally undesirable for a screening test. On the other hand, low S/Co values can make the assay less specific, which makes the test insufficient to establish the clinical diagnosis of the disease (18), since the CDC recommended additional testing for laboratories with low S/Co values (1). A wide study from Turkey directly supports this suggestion that high S/ Co values are more appropriate (9). On the other hand, there are also studies indicating that S/Co definition does not sufficiently optimize the tests and thus additional tests are required (1,19). Furthermore, HCV antibody assays vary according to their antigens, test platforms, and performance characteristics, so it is hard to suggest a standard S/Co value (19).

#### **Study Limitations**

The major limitation of this study was the lack of all HCV-RNA results of all patients during the study period. Our center became active in 2017 and in our investigation time zone, we could not reach the HCV-RNA data of all seropositive patients. Secondly, our study was based on a single CLIA device, and hence we could not conduct multiple device antibody testing.

## CONCLUSION

Even though there are controversial points about assay interpretations via S/Co values, the CDC still recommends laboratories to do so, especially when focusing on a population-based perspective. In Turkey, anti-HCV false positivity is a common condition that creates unnecessary workload, costs, and a requirement for molecular analysis. In this study, a high S/Co value of 8.9 showed a direct correlation with true positivity without any further testing to detect viremia. For values below this value, additional sampling and testing are recommended before HCV-RNA PCR.

Acknowledgements: The authors wish to declare special thanks to İlkay Bozdağ, M.D., Onur Irmak, M.D., and Osman Kılınç, M.D. (University of Health Sciences Turkey, Balıkesir Atatürk City Hospital, Clinic of Medical Microbiology, Balıkesir, Turkey) for their precious support.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** Approved by the Ethical Board of İstanbul Medipol University Non-Invasive Clinical Research (decision no: 1306, date: 23.12.2021).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Author Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - Y.D.G., A.K.S., M.Y.; Concept - Y.D.G., A.K.S., M.Y.; Design - Y.D.G., A.K.S.; Data Collection and/or Processing - Y.D.G., A.K.S., M.Y.; Analysis and/or Interpretation -Y.D.G.; Literature Search - Y.D.G., A.K.S., M.Y.; Writing - Y.D.G., A.K.S., M.Y.

Conflict of Interest: The authors have no conflict of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

## REFERENCES

- Ha J, Park Y, Kim HS. Signal-to-cutoff ratios of current anti-HCV assays and a suggestion of new algorithm of supplementary testing. Clin Chim Acta 2019; 498: 11-5.
- Aydın G, Adaleti R, Boz ES, Yücel FM, Özhan HK, Aksaray S. Hepatit C Virüsü Enfeksiyonu Olan Hastalarda Viremi Tespitinde Anti-HCV S/ CO Değerinin Araştırılması [Investigation of Anti-HCV S/CO Value in Detecting Viremia in Patients with Hepatitis C Virus Infection]. Mikrobiyol Bul 2020; 54: 110-9.
- Kim B, Ahn HJ, Choi MH, Park Y. Retrospective analysis on the diagnostic performances and signal-to-cut-off ratios of the Elecsys Anti-HCV II assay. J Clin Lab Anal 2018; 32: e22165.
- Uysal RC, Çalık BY, Us T, Arslantaş D. Hepatitis B & Hepatitis C Infections. Turkish Research Journal of Medical Students 2020; 2: 108-2.
- Umar M, Khan AG, Abbas Z, Arora S, Asifabbas N, Elewaut A, et al. World Gastroenterology Organisation global guidelines: diagnosis, management and prevention of hepatitis C April 2013. J Clin Gastroenterol 2014; 48: 204-17.
- The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). https://www.cdc. gov/hepatitis/hcv/pdfs/HepCScreening2020Recs.pdf.
- Schillie S, Wester C, Osborne M, Wesolowski L, Ryerson AB. CDC Recommendations for Hepatitis C Screening Among Adults - United States, 2020. MMWR Recomm Rep 2020; 69: 1-17.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Testing for HCV infection: an update of guidance for clinicians and laboratorians. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2013; 62: 362-5.
- Avcioglu F, Behcet M, Kalaycioglu O. Comparison of Anti HCV Signal-to-Cutoff Ratio with HCV RNA Results. Clin Lab 2021; 67: 376-80.
- Seo YS, Jung ES, Kim JH, Jung YK, Kim JH, An H, et al. Significance of anti-HCV signal-to-cutoff ratio in predicting hepatitis C viremia. Korean J Intern Med 2009; 24: 302-8.
- 11. Li HC, Lo SY. Hepatitis C virus: Virology, diagnosis and treatment. World J Hepatol 2015; 7: 1377-89.
- World Gastroenterology Organisation (WGO). Global Guideline: Diagnosis, Management and Prevention of Hepatitis C, 2013. https:// www.worldgastroenterology.org/UserFiles/file/guidelines/hepatitis-cenglish-2014.pdf
- 13. Streiner DL. Diagnosing tests: using and misusing diagnostic and screening tests. J Pers Assess 2003; 81: 209-19.
- Altuğlu İ, Gürsel D, Aksoy A, Orman M, Erensoy S. The importance and role of anti-HCV signal/cutoff ratio in diagnosis of hepatitis C virus infection. Ege J Med 2011; 50: 223-8.
- Şanlıdağ T, Akçalı S, Ecemiş T, Süer K, Erbay Dündar P, Arıkan A, et al. Investigation of the correlation between anti-HCV levels (S/Co) with

HCV-RNA in the diagnosis of hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection. Mikrobiyol Bul 2016; 50: 508-10.

- Karakoc AE, Berkem R, Irmak H, Demiroz AP, Yenicesu I, Ertugrul N, et al. Investigation of an algorithm for anti HCV EIA reactivity in blood donor screening in Turkey in the absence of nucleic acid amplification screening. Transfus Apher Sci 2017; 56: 732-7.
- Lai KK, Jin M, Yuan S, Larson MF, Dominitz JA, Bankson DD. Improved reflexive testing algorithm for hepatitis C infection using signal-to-cutoff ratios of a hepatitis C virus antibody assay. Clin Chem 2011; 57: 1050-6.
- López-Fabal MF, Pérez-Rivilla A, Gómez-Garcés JL. Evaluation of sera with a low signal to cut-off ratio using two chemiluminescent assays for detecting Hepatitis C Virus, and their correlation with the detection of Viral RNA. Enferm Infecc Microbiol Clin (Engl Ed) 2018; 36: 222-4.
- Choi MS, Lee K, Hong YJ, Song EY, Kim DS, Song J. The Role of the Signal-to-Cutoff Ratio in Automated Anti-HCV Chemiluminescent Immunoassays by Referring to the Nucleic Acid Amplification Test and the Recombinant Immunoblot Assay. Ann Lab Med 2018; 38: 466-72.

# Screw-only Fixation of Calcaneal Fractures Using the Sinus Tarsi Approach

🖻 Erdem Özden, 🖻 Ahmet Aybar

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Orthopedics and Traumatology, İstanbul, Turkey

Cite this article as: Özden E, Aybar A. Screw-only Fixation of Calcaneal Fractures Using the Sinus Tarsi Approach. J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):100-5

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective:** Calcaneus is the most commonly fractured tarsal bone. This type of fracture may result from high-energy trauma or axial loading. The ideal treatment method for calcaneal fractures remains controversial in terms of surgical approach and the material that will be used for fracture fixation. This study aims to evaluate the outcomes of screw-only fixation in intra-articular calcaneal fractures using the sinus tarsi approach.

Methods: Patients who were treated between 2014 and 2021 for calcaneal fractures were retrospectively investigated. Functional outcomes were evaluated using the American Orthopaedic Foot & Ankle Society (AOFAS) hindfoot-ankle score, and Gissane and Böhler angles were measured and compared.

**Results:** The study included 32 patients (23 male, 9 female) who underwent screw fixation through the sinus tarsi approach for intra-articular calcaneal fractures. The mean age of the patients was 45.2 years. The fractures were classified according to the Sanders Classification, with 15 patients having type 2 fractures, 12 with type 3 fractures, and five with type 4 fractures. AOFAS hindfoot-ankle score revealed nine patients achieving excellent results, 14 patients achieving good results, and nine patients achieving fair results. AOFAS scores were lower in patients with Sanders type 4 fractures when compared to type 3 and type 2 fractures (p=0.005 and p<0.001 respectively).

**Conclusion:** This study provides evidence supporting the favorable results of the sinus tarsi approach using screw-only fixation for treating intraarticular calcaneal fractures.

Keywords: Sinus tarsi, screw-only fixation, mini incision, calcaneus, Sanders type 4

# INTRODUCTION

The most commonly fractured tarsal bone is the calcaneus, and this fracture may result from high-energy trauma or axial loading (1). Displaced intra-articular fractures account for 60% to 75% of these fractures. The Sanders Classification, which takes the displacement and number of fragments in the posterior facet into consideration, is commonly used for classifying calcaneal fractures

(2). When the posterior facet is fractured, a subtalar intra-articular fracture occurs, and achieving anatomical restoration of the joint surface is crucial in this situation. Open reduction is recommended for restoring normal anatomy and fracture reduction (3). Traumatic arthritis of the talocalcaneal joint, which results from the inability to achieve anatomical restoration of the joint surface, leads to a painful joint that impairs walking (4). However, the ideal treatment method for calcaneal fractures remains controversial,

ORCID IDs of the authors: E.Ö. 0000-0003-0765-5635; A.A. 0000-0002-4847-610X.



Corresponding Author: Erdem Özden,

E-mail: ozdenerdem@hotmail.com

**Presented in:** This article was presented as an oral presentation in the congress named "İstanbul Buluşması".

#### Received Date: 19.05.2023 Accepted Date: 26.07.2023

<sup>©</sup>Copyright 2023 by University of Health Sciences Turkey Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital. Journal of Academic Research in Medicine published by Galenos Publishing House. Licenced by Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) Available on-line at www.jarem.org and studies advocating conservative treatment also exist due to the high complication rates associated with surgical treatments (5). However, these complications are often associated with the extended lateral approach (6).

While the extended lateral approach can restore the calcaneus geometry and anatomical surface, it can also present problems with the surgical site (6,7). Recently, the sinus tarsi approach, which allows anatomical reduction and fixation of the subtalar joint while encountering fewer wound complications, has become more favorable in the surgical treatment of calcaneal fractures (8-10). This approach enables minimally invasive plate applications, screw osteosynthesis and osteosynthesis using only K-wires (11-13). While standard calcaneal plates are used in the extended lateral approach, modified plates can be used in the sinus tarsi approach, and there is limited research on osteosynthesis without using plates (12-14).

This study evaluated the radiological and functional outcomes of patients with Sanders type 2, 3 and 4 calcaneal fractures, where osteosynthesis was achieved by screws only through the sinus tarsi approach.

# **METHODS**

Patients who were treated between 2014 and 2021 for calcaneal fractures were retrospectively investigated after obtaining approval from University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital Clinical Research Ethics Committee (decision no: 345, date: 06.10.2021). The calcaneus fractures that underwent intra-articular fragment fixation using only screws through the sinus tarsi approach were included in the study. Patients with accompanying tarsal bone fractures or pre-existing pathologies that could cause preoperative mobility limitations were excluded from the study because they could affect the outcomes. In addition, isolated tongue-type fractures and patients who underwent fracture fixation using the extended lateral incision were excluded. Fractures that were treated by plate osteosynthesis were also excluded from the study.

### Surgical Technique

After administering prophylactic cefazolin antibiotics, patients with isolated calcaneal fractures were placed in the lateral decubitus position. In contrast, patients with bilateral calcaneal fractures were placed in the supine position, and a pneumatic tourniquet was applied to the thigh. A 4 cm straight incision was made beneath the lateral malleolus leading to the fourth metatarsal base (Figure 1). While preserving the lateral sural cutaneous nerve, the peroneal tendons were retracted posteroinferior and the lateral cortex of the calcaneus was exposed (Figure 2). When the talocalcaneal joint became visible, the posterior facet, usually found collapsed anteroinferior, was reduced with the help of an elevator and temporarily fixated with K-wires. The Achilles tendon should be loosened to facilitate the reduction and the

calcaneal tuberosity should be able to advance distally. Therefore, knee flexion is essential. After reduction of the posterior facet, it was stabilized to the constant fragment using one or two 4 mm short-threaded cannulated screws (Figure 3). Varus malalignment of the heel was checked with fluoroscopy (Figure 4), and then two 6.5 mm cannulated screws were placed in the posterior-toanterior direction for fixation (Figure 5). No graft was applied to the remaining defective area after reduction of the posterior facet. Following anatomical closure, a dressing and a short leg cast were applied, and a drain was inserted. The drain and cast were removed after 24 hours and early mobilization was initiated.



**Figure 1.** 4 cm straight sinus tarsi incision on a patient in lateral decubitus position



Figure 2. Flexor tendons are protected



Figure 3. Posterior facet is reduced and fixed with one or two canulated screws

Partial weight bearing was started in the first month, and full weight bearing was allowed in the second month.

#### **Outcomes of Interest**

The American Orthopaedic Foot & Ankle Society (AOFAS) hindfoot-ankle score was used to evaluate functional outcomes (15). Boehler and Gissane angles were measured and compared on preoperative and postoperative radiographs. Wound complications and the presence of reflex sympathetic dystrophy were assessed.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Three groups were created according to the Sanders classification, and the normal distribution of the data was assessed by Shapiro-



Figure 4. Fluoroscopy position for the Harris view



Figure 5. Two 6.5 mm cannulated screws were placed in the posterior-to-anterior direction

J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):100-5

Wilk test for each group by using the SPSS 25.0 (SPSS Inc, IBM, Chicago, IL) software. Mean, standard deviation (SD), median, and interquartile range (IQR) values were used as descriptive analysis when presenting the data. Non-normally distributed (non-parametric) variables were evaluated between groups using the Kruskal-Wallis test, and the Wilcoxon test was used to compare the pre-operative and postoperative calcaneus angles if any of the parameters were nonnormally distributed. However, normally distributed (parametric) variables were compared using the paired sample t-test. AOFAS scores between groups were analyzed using the ANOVA test, and post-hoc (Tukey) test results were given. Results where the p-value was below 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

## RESULTS

A total of 32 patients, including nine (28.13%) females and 23 males (71.88%) who underwent fixation of intra-articular calcaneal fractures using only screws through the sinus tarsi approach, were included in this study. The mean age was 45.2 years (range: 19-68, SD: 11.5). Among the patients, there were 15 Sanders type 2 fractures (46.88%), 12 type 3 fractures (37.50%), and 5 type 4 fractures (15.63%). The mean  $\pm$  SD values for normally distributed data and median (IQR) values for non-normally distributed data and the comparison of preoperative and postoperative angles for every fracture type are presented in Table 1. Statistically significant differences were observed between the preoperative and postoperative Gissane and Böhler angles in all types of fractures (p<0.05).

According to the AOFAS scores, nine patients had excellent results (28.13%), 14 had good results (43.75%), and nine had fair results (28.13%). However, the AOFAS scores were lower in patients with Sanders type 4 fractures when compared with type 3 and type 2 (p=0.005, p<0.001 respectively) fractures. Type 2 fractures had better results than type 3 fractures, and this difference was found to be statistically significant (p=0.025) (Table 2).

# DISCUSSION

This study evaluated the outcomes of calcaneal intra-articular fractures that were treated by screws only fixation, using the sinus tarsi approach. The sinus tarsi approach allows for anatomical reduction and fixation of the subtalar joint, and cannulated screws can be used alone for osteosynthesis of calcaneal fractures in selected cases.

After Griffin et al. (16) reported no significant difference in symptoms and functional outcomes between surgical and conservative treatments in 2014, an increased tendency toward conservative treatment emerged. Similarly, Shah et al. (17) reached the same conclusion in 2021. However, both studies used the extensile lateral approach described by Letournel (18). It has been observed that wound complications with this approach

----

able 1. Comparison of pre-operative and postoperative angles										
Sanders type 2     Sanders type 3     Sanders type 4										
Mean ± SDMean ± SDMean ± SDp1Median (IQR)Median (IQR)Median (IQR)p1	p <sup>1</sup>									
Follow-up period as months         24 (8)         28.67±7.89         24.2±6.72         0.390										
Böhler angle pre-operative         7.2±3.17         7.08±2.61         3 (6)         0.424										
Böhler angle postoperative         31.07±2.94         27.5 (6)         29.2±5.12         0.174										
p <sup>2</sup> 0.017										
P <sup>3</sup> 0.002 0.043										
Gisanne pre-operative 110 (14) 105.17±3.76 108.6±7.23 0.684										
Gisanne postoperative 116.13±6.08 118.67±6.53 124.6±7.8										
p <sup>2</sup> <0.001 0.004										
p <sup>3</sup> 0.003										

p<sup>1</sup>: Kruskal-Wallis test, p<sup>2</sup>: paired sample t-test, p<sup>3</sup>: Wilcoxon test (paired sample t-test was used if both groups are normally distributed & Wilcoxon test was used if any one of the groups was not normally distributed). IQR: interquartile range, SD: standard deviation

# Table 2. ANOVA test post-hoc analyse for AOFAS scores between groups

5 1		
	AOFAS	p-value
Sanders type 2	89.8±7.06	0.025
Sanders type 3	83.33±5.31	0.025
Sanders type 2	89.8±7.06	<0.001
Sanders type 4	72.2±3.27	<0.001
Sanders type 3	83.33±5.31	0.005
Sanders type 4	72.2±3.27	0.005

AOFAS: American Orthopaedic Foot & Ankle Society

occur at around 25% and are exceptionally high in individuals with risk factors such as smoking and diabetes (19).

The incision described by Palmer (20), which is more limited compared to the extensile approach, was modified by Gupta et al. (21), and it became well-known as the sinus tarsi approach. This approach has recently gained popularity in the surgical treatment of calcaneal fractures (8,22). In addition, it is associated with fewer wound complications compared with the extended lateral approach (6,23). Subsequently, several studies compared the sinus tarsi approach to the lateral extensile approach and demonstrated that the rates of wound complications with the sinus tarsi approach have lowered (24-26).

Although the sinus tarsi approach is widely used today, there is an ongoing search for suitable fixation materials for this incision because the plate used in the extensile approach is incompatible. In this regard, Eltabbaa et al. (12) used K-wires, Huang et al. (22) used a modified calcaneal plate, Xia et al. (4) used a combined locking plate, and Kikuchi et al. (8) used a one-third tubular plate, locking/non-locking plate, and in some cases, only cannulated screws. The sinus tarsi approach without plating has been studied less, with limited research on the outcomes of such fixation methods (8,12,13). In our study, we achieved osteosynthesis using only screws and initiated early mobilization.

Guo et al. (27) compared a less invasive plate with the screw fixation method. They found no significant difference in functional outcomes but emphasized that screw fixation alone is more cost-effective. In another study where only screws were used, Abdelazeem et al. (28) concluded that screw-only fixation is sufficient for Sanders type 2 and 3 fractures. Our results also demonstrated significant improvements in the Gissane and Böhler angles after surgery, indicating successful anatomical restoration of the subtalar joint surface. These findings suggest that the sinus tarsi approach with screw fixation can effectively achieve anatomical reduction and restoration of the subtalar joint surface.

Most of the patients in this study achieved excellent or good results according to the AOFAS scores, indicating satisfactory functional outcomes following surgery. These results demonstrate the positive impact of the sinus tarsi approach with screw fixation on functional recovery.

Abdelazeem et al. (28) stated that there was no significant difference between the AOFAS score and Sanders type, but they did not include any type 4 fracture. Alajmi et al. (29) concluded that Sanders type 4 fractures are more prone to complications than other types, even when the sinus tarsi approach is used. We observed a correlation between the Sanders Classification and AOFAS scores, with type 4 fractures associated with poorer AOFAS scores (p<0.001). This finding highlights the importance of considering fracture severity and displacement when assessing functional outcomes in calcaneal fractures.

Regarding complications, we encountered no wound-related issues in our patient cohort. In addition, there were two reflex

sympathetic dystrophies, that were resolved after partial weight bearing. These data suggest that the sinus tarsi approach with screw-only fixation has a low risk of wound complications.

#### **Study Limitations**

It is essential to acknowledge the limitations of our study. The relatively small sample size may have affected the generalizability of our findings as this was a retrospective study. Additionally, the lack of a control group limited our ability to directly compare the outcomes of the sinus tarsi approach with other surgical techniques or conservative management.

## CONCLUSION

Our study provides evidence supporting the sinus tarsi approach using screw-only fixation for treating intra-articular calcaneal fractures. Our study suggests that the sinus tarsi approach is effective and safe for treating calcaneus fractures without using plates. This technique allows the anatomical reduction of the subtalar joint and demonstrates favorable outcomes.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** Obtained approval from University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital Clinical Research Ethics Committee (decision no: 345, date: 06.10.2021).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer-reviewed.

Author Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - E.Ö., A.A.; Concept - E.Ö., A.A.; Design - E.Ö.; Data Collection and/or Processing - E.Ö., A.A.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - E.Ö., A.A.; Literature Search -E.Ö., A.A.; Writing - E.Ö.

Conflict of Interest: The authors have no conflict of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

## REFERENCES

- Lesić AR, Atkinson HD, Bumbasirević V, Bumbasirević MZ. Calcaneal fractures - the orthopaedic challenge. Acta Chir lugosl 2012; 59: 33-9.
- Sanders R, Fortin P, DiPasquale T, Walling A. Operative treatment in 120 displaced intraarticular calcaneal fractures. Results using a prognostic computed tomography scan classification. Clin Orthop Relat Res 1993; 87-95.
- Jiang N, Lin QR, Diao XC, Wu L, Yu B. Surgical versus nonsurgical treatment of displaced intra-articular calcaneal fracture: a meta-analysis of current evidence base. Int Orthop 2012; 36: 1615-22.
- Xia S, Wang X, Lu Y, Wang H, Wu Z, Wang Z. A minimally invasive sinus tarsi approach with percutaneous plate and screw fixation for intraarticular calcaneal fractures. Int J Surg 2013; 11: 1087-91.
- Agren PH, Wretenberg P, Sayed-Noor AS. Operative versus nonoperative treatment of displaced intra-articular calcaneal fractures: a prospective, randomized, controlled multicenter trial. J Bone Joint Surg Am 2013; 95: 1351-7.
- Li LH, Guo YZ, Wang H, Sang QH, Zhang JZ, Liu Z, et al. Less wound complications of a sinus tarsi approach compared to an extended lateral approach for the treatment of displaced intraarticular calcaneal fracture: A randomized clinical trial in 64 patients. Medicine (Baltimore) 2016; 95: e4628.
- 7. Zeman P, Zeman J, Matejka J, Koudela K. Long-term results of calcaneal fracture treatment by open reduction and internal fixation using a

calcaneal locking compression plate from an extended lateral approach. Acta Chir Orthop Traumatol Cech 2008; 75: 457-64.

- Kikuchi C, Charlton TP, Thordarson DB. Limited sinus tarsi approach for intra-articular calcaneus fractures. Foot Ankle Int 2013; 34: 1689-94.
- Zhan J, Hu C, Zhu N, Fang W, Jing J, Wang G. A modified tarsal sinus approach for intra-articular calcaneal fractures. J Orthop Surg (Hong Kong) 2019; 27: 2309499019836165.
- Meng Q, Wang Q, Wu X, Peng A, Yan J. Clinical application of the sinus tarsi approach in the treatment of intra-articular calcaneal fracture. Medicine (Baltimore) 2018; 97: e0175.
- Bandyopadhyay A, Kumar S, Mandal P. Calcaneal Fractures Management, Change of Clinical Practice in Recent Years from ELA to STA: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Indian J Orthop 2023; 57: 800-17.
- Eltabbaa AY, El-Rosasy MA, El-Tabbakh MR, Elfakhrany MN. Minimally invasive K-wire fixation of displaced intraarticular calcaneal fractures through a minimal sinus tarsi approach. J Orthop Traumatol 2023; 24: 4.
- Chongmuenwai A, Thitirangsi T. Outcomes of Early Weight Bearing in Displaced Intra-articular Calcaneus Fractures Treated with Screws-Only Fixation Technique. Indian J Orthop 2023; 57: 461-5.
- Xu H, Ju J, Hou R, Liu Y, Zhou R, Chen L, et al. Sinus Tarsi Approach With Percutaneous Screw Fixation for Intra-Articular Calcaneal Fractures. J Foot Ankle Surg 2022; 61: 792-7.
- Ibrahim T, Beiri A, Azzabi M, Best AJ, Taylor GJ, Menon DK. Reliability and validity of the subjective component of the American Orthopaedic Foot and Ankle Society clinical rating scales. J Foot Ankle Surg 2007; 46: 65-74.
- Griffin D, Parsons N, Shaw E, Kulikov Y, Hutchinson C, Thorogood M, Lamb SE; UK Heel Fracture Trial Investigators. Operative versus nonoperative treatment for closed, displaced, intra-articular fractures of the calcaneus: randomised controlled trial. BMJ 2014; 349: g4483.
- Shah GA, Khair MAM, Qureshi MA, Aziz MA, Soomro ZI. Operative Versus Non-Operative Management of Closed, Displaced Intra-Articular Calcaneus Fractures: a Randomized Control Trial. Pakistan Journal of Medical and Health Sciences 2021; 15: 3874-8.
- Letournel E. Open treatment of acute calcaneal fractures. Clin Orthop Relat Res 1993; 60-7.
- Folk JW, Starr AJ, Early JS. Early wound complications of operative treatment of calcaneus fractures: analysis of 190 fractures. J Orthop Trauma 1999; 13: 369-72.
- 20. Palmer I. The Mechanism And Treatment Of Fractures Of The Calcaneus. J Bone Joint Surg 1948; 30: 2-8.
- Gupta A, Ghalambor N, Nihal A, Trepman E. The modified Palmer lateral approach for calcaneal fractures: wound healing and postoperative computed tomographic evaluation of fracture reduction. Foot Ankle Int 2003; 24: 744-53.
- Huang G, Wei S, Jiang X. Sinus tarsi approach with modified calcaneal plate for intra-articular calcaneus fractures. Int J Clin Exp Med 2017; 10: 16519-24.
- Şahan K, Polat A, Kılıç F, Kazdal C, Fidan F, Özkaya U. Comparison of clinical and radiological outcomes between extended lateral and sinus tarsi approach in the surgical treatment of displaced intraarticular calcaneal fractures surgery. Cukurova Medical Journal 2022; 47.
- Mehta CR, An VVG, Phan K, Sivakumar B, Kanawati AJ, Suthersan M. Extensile lateral versus sinus tarsi approach for displaced, intra-articular calcaneal fractures: a meta-analysis. J Orthop Surg Res 2018; 13: 243.
- Peng C, Yuan B, Guo W, Li N, Tian H. Extensile lateral versus sinus tarsi approach for calcaneal fractures: A meta-analysis. Medicine (Baltimore) 2021; 100: e26717.
- Wallace B, Chhabra A, Narayanan A, O'Neill D, Xi Y, Van Pelt M, Wukich DK, Liu G, Sanders D, Lalli T. Low Risk of Wound Complications With Sinus Tarsi Approach for Treatment of Calcaneus Fractures. J Foot Ankle Surg 2022; 61: 771-5.

- 27. Guo C, Xu Y, Li C, Li X, Wang Z, Cai M, et al. Comparing less invasive plate fixation versus screw fixation of displaced intra-articular calcaneus fracture via sinus tarsi approach. Int Orthop 2021; 45: 2231-7.
- Abdelazeem A, Khedr A, Abousayed M, Seifeldin A, Khaled S. Management of displaced intra-articular calcaneal fractures using the limited open sinus tarsi approach and fixation by screws only technique. Int Orthop 2014; 38: 601-6.
- Alajmi T, Sharif AF, Majoun MA, Alshehri FS, Albaqami AM, Alshouli M. Minimally Invasive Sinus Tarsi Approach for Open Reduction and Internal Fixation of Calcaneal Fractures: Complications, Risk Factors, and Outcome Predictors. Cureus 2022; 14: e21791.

# Ministry of Health Data Reveals Age, Gender, and Clinicspecific Differences in CEA Test Outcomes for Colorectal Cancer Detection

Şuayıp Birinci

Republic of Turkiye, Ministry of Health

Cite this article as: Birinci Ş. Ministry of Health Data Reveals Age, Gender, and Clinic-specific Differences in CEA Test Outcomes for Colorectal Cancer Detection. J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):106-12

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective:** Carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA) is a tumor marker associated with various malignancies, including colorectal cancer. This study analyzes the use and outcomes of CEA testing in Türkiye, with a focus on colorectal cancer detection. The objective of this study is to examine the values of CEA in Türkiye, how it is used in cancer diagnosis and treatment, and how it can be optimized.

Methods: Data from a five-year period (2017-2021) were analyzed, including a total of 27,394,778 tests from 4,016,178 individuals. The CEA test results were obtained through immunoassay method and extracted from the National Health Database System of the Turkish Ministry of Health.

**Results:** The study found that the number of CEA tests and the number of tests per 100,000 population increased progressively between 2017 and 2019, followed by a decrease in 2020 and 2021. The rate of tests exceeding the reference range was highest in the over-65 age group and in men. The study also found that the number of CEA tests requested was highest in the Marmara region and Central Anatolia region and lowest in the Southeastern Anatolia region.

**Conclusion:** This study provides valuable insights into the application and outcomes of CEA tests in the detection of colorectal cancer across various demographic groups in Türkiye. Despite its limitations, this study reveals gender, age, and clinic-specific disparities in test application and outcomes, and underscores the potential value of CEA as a biomarker in cancer detection. Future research should aim for a more comprehensive data collection that encompasses lifestyle and genetic factors, longitudinal tracking of individuals in order to capture disease progression, and to explore additional biomarkers for colorectal cancer.

Keywords: Carcinoembryonic antigen, colorectal cancer, health data

ORCID IDs of the author: Ş.B. 0000-0001-8104-6198.



**Corresponding Author:** Şuayıp Birinci, E-mail: drbirinci@gmail.com Received Date: 12.07.2023 Accepted Date: 01.08.2023

<sup>©</sup>Copyright 2023 by University of Health Sciences Turkey Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital. Journal of Academic Research in Medicine published by Galenos Publishing House. Licenced by Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) Available on-line at www.jarem.org

# INTRODUCTION

Carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA) is a type of tumor marker associated with many types of cancer and some nonmalignant conditions. First identified in 1965 by Dr. Phil Gold and Dr. Sam Freedman, CEA is typically a glycoprotein found on the surface of cancerous cells. It shows an increase in many malignancies, including colorectal, stomach, pancreatic, lung, and breast cancers (1).

It is a glycoprotein with a molecular weight of 200 kDa and is normally derived from embryonic endodermal epithelium in the fetus, controlled by fetal oncogenes. It usually disappears from serum after birth; however, small quantities of CEA may remain in colon tissue. CEA and related genes (29 of which 18 are normally expressed) constitute the CEA family in human beings and are clustered on chromosome 19q13.2 (2). Because it is associated with various types of malignant and nonmalignant medical conditions, elevated serum CEA levels are not a definitive marker of a particular site of cancer origin (3).

CEA is a tumor marker used in colorectal, stomach, esophageal adenocarcinoma, non-small-cell lung cancer, and breast cancer. CEA is the tumor marker with the highest value in the follow-up of patients with colorectal cancer and its use is recommended in international guidelines (4).

Various meta-analyses highlight that CEA plays a significant role in the early detection of relapse in patients diagnosed with colorectal cancer, subsequently having positive effects on survival. CEA is also a preferred marker in the evaluation of treatment response and the early detection of progression in patients with metastatic disease. A continuous increase above the basal CEA value suggests disease progression, even in the absence of confirmatory imaging methods (5).

Given Türkiye population, access to healthcare, and efforts in cancer diagnosis and treatment, the development of a database related to the use of CEA is significant. The establishment of this database can enhance the quality of health services in Türkiye. Moreover, this database could play a critical role in providing more information on how CEA can be better utilized in cancer treatment.

This study aims to examine the values of CEA in Türkiye, how it is used in cancer diagnosis and treatment, and how it can be optimized. This study will also explore how the broader use of CEA could affect patients in Türkiye.

This introduction will discuss efforts to understand the use of CEA in Türkiye based on a comprehensive literature review, extensive data collection, and analysis. It will also corroborate how this study could contribute to cancer treatment by identifying possible directions and issues for future research.

# METHODS

Data from a five-year period (2017-2021) were analyzed, including a total of 27,394,778 tests from 4,016,178 individuals. The test

counts, test rates per population, and rates of exceeding the reference range were assessed based on gender, age groups, geographic regions, and healthcare institution types.

The CEA test results were obtained through immunoassay method and extracted from the data transferred to the National Health Database System of the Turkish Ministry of Health. The healthcare database service in Türkiye is referred to as e-Nabiz. The transmission of health data set packages is facilitated through XML web services. This database encompasses the health records of patients who have sought medical services from all public, private and university healthcare institutions in Türkiye. The data include all the demographic characteristics, laboratory data, medication usage, and comorbidities of these patients.

#### **Database and E-pulse**

E-pulse is a platform developed by the Ministry of Health in Türkiye. It allows individuals to store and manage their health information digitally. For this study, patient information and health records were collected from the e-Pulse system. During the data collection process, personal information was protected, and the principle of privacy was fully respected.

This platform allows users to use 30 different services for prevention, treatment, health promotion, and health-related areas. In addition, some statistics belonging to the relevant categories are also included in the e-pulse system (6).

### Health Coding Reference Server (HCRS) and International Classification of Disease (ICD) Codes

HCRS is a data recording and reporting system used by the Ministry of Health in Türkiye. This system aids in the more effective management of health services. In this study, data pulled from the HCRS, and ICD codes were used to analyze disease diagnoses, treatment plans, and the overall state of health services. ICD codes are a standard disease and health problem classification system created by the World Health Organization and used worldwide. These codes are an important tool for identifying, monitoring, and treating diseases.

**The study population:** The study population consisted of individuals who underwent CEA testing during the study period. Both men and women were included in the analysis.

### **Statistical Analysis**

Descriptive statistics were used to analyze the data. The test counts, test rates per population, rates of exceeding the reference range, and cancer diagnosis rates were calculated and compared across different variables, including gender, age groups, geographic regions, and healthcare institution types.

**Ethical considerations:** The study adhered to ethical guidelines and protected the privacy and confidentiality of the individuals included in the data. Institutional review board approval was obtained, and all data were anonymized to ensure the privacy of the individuals involved in this study.

## RESULTS

Between 2017 and 2021, CEA testing was requested from 4,016,178 individuals with the total number of tests amounting to 27,394,778. This results in an average of 6.82 tests per individual and 33,150 tests per 100,000 population. Among the tumor markers used in our CEA study, it holds the highest test number per 100,000 population. When comparing the number of CEA tests year by year, the number of tests and the number of tests per 100,000 population increased progressively between 2017 and 2019, followed by a noticeable decrease in 2020 and 2021 (Table 1). For women, the pattern is similar. The number and rate of requested tests increased from 2017 to 2019 and then significantly decreased in 2020 and 2021. It ranks sixth among all tumor markers tested in women across all years. In men, the test request pattern mirrors that of the general population, with the number and rate of tests increasing progressively from 2017 to 2019 and decreasing noticeably in 2020 and 2021. Comparing the number of tests for women to men year by year, the ratio was 2.01 in 2017, 2.01 in 2018, 2.03 in 2019, 1.96 in 2020 and 1.96 in 2021. When examining the rates of exceeding the reference range by gender, it was found to be positive at a rate of 12.82% overall, 18.01% in men and 10.14% in women. In men, the rate of exceeding the reference range for tests is second (Table 2).

When comparing test request numbers across different age groups, CEA was most frequently requested in the 18-64 age

group, followed by the over-65 age group, and was least requested in the 0-17 age range. The ratio of test requests between the 18-64 age group and the over-65 group was 2.46 in 2017, 2.43 in 2018, 2.35 in 2019, 2.37 in 2020 and 2.25 in 2021. The consumption ratio of tests per 100,000 individuals between the 18-64 age group and the over-65 group was 1/2.99 in 2017, 1/2.96 in 2018, 1/2.96 in 2019, 1/2.79 in 2020 and 1/2.94 in 2021. Among the over-65 group, CEA was the second most requested tumor marker per 100,000 individuals.

Between 2017 and 2019, as the years progressed, both the number of test requests and the consumption per 100,000 individuals in the over-65 group increased, but there was a significant decrease in 2020 and 2021. When examining the rates of exceeding the reference range by age group, it was found to be the highest at 18.56% in those over 65, second at 10.44% in the 18-64 age group, and third at 1.20% in the 0-17 age group. When compared by the age group, a positivity ratio of 15.4/8.7/1 was found. When examining the rates of exceeding the reference range by admission status, the highest rate is 17.25% for inpatients, 16.22% for day-case patients, and 12.30% for outpatient patients; when rated in order, a ratio of 1.40/1.31/1 is calculated (Table 3).

In the Ministry Health's e-Nabiz and Sina data, among the 4,016,178 individuals examined for CEA within 27,39,778 tests, significant differences were found in terms of age and gender when evaluated using the chi-square test for association and

Table 1. Number of tests and the ratio of the population by years										
	2017		2018		2019		2020		2021	
CEA	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population
	5,124,970	6,342	5,915,615	7,214	6,531,332	7,854	4,757,144	5,689	5,065,717	6,058

CEA: carcinoembryonic antigen

Table	Table 2a. Number of test requests in women by years										
	2017		2018		2019	2019			2021		
CEA	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	
	3,423,742	8,501	3,955,933	9,681	4,379,233	10,569	3,153,069	7,562	3,357,328	8,051	
CEAL	arcinoombru	onic ontigon									

CEA: carcinoembryonic antigen

Table	Table 2b. Number of test requests in men by years									
	2017		2018		2019		2020		2021	
CEA	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population
	1,701,228	4,197	1,959,682	4,763	2,152,095	5,158	1,604,075	3,827	1,708,388	4,076
CEA: ca	CEA: carcinoembryonic antigen									

additional assessment among those who were not tested for CEA (p<0.0001) (Table 4).

When comparing the rate of receiving a cancer diagnosis at any time in patients who were tested for the CEA tumor marker, the cancer detection rate increased as the years progressed from 2017 to 2020. In 2017, 36% of individuals, in 2020, 47% of individuals, and in 2021, 42% of individuals received a cancer diagnosis. When comparing cancer detection rates in people who were tested for tumor markers, CEA ranks second in terms of diagnostic percentage in all years. When analyzing the timing of test requests for individuals tested for tumor markers at the time of diagnosis, it was found that requests were at most predominantly made before diagnosis, second at the same time as diagnosis, and least frequently after diagnosis. The rate of pre-diagnosis test requests increased as the years progressed up to 2020, with a rate of 16.64% in 2017 and 37.67% in 2020, dropping to 34.41% in 2021. When examining the rates of exceeding the reference range for tests based on whether a cancer diagnosis has been made, a total of 12.84% of individuals tested positive, 20.16% of the positive patients had a cancer diagnosis, and 5.48% did not have a cancer diagnosis (Table 5).

In 2017, 7.20% of the individuals who had a CEA test received a CEA-related cancer diagnosis, while 37.73% received a CEAunrelated cancer diagnosis. These rates increased until 2020, when 9.34% of patients received a CEA-related cancer diagnosis, and 49.73% received a CEA-unrelated cancer diagnosis. In 2021, these rates were 8.50% and 45.19% respectively. When comparing those who received a CEA-related cancer diagnosis with those who received a CEA-unrelated cancer diagnosis, the ratio was 1/5.24 in 2017, 1/5.27 in 2018, 1/5.30 in 2019, 1/5.32 in 2020, and 1/5.31 in 2021.

The CEA test was most frequently requested in the Marmara region across all years. It was second most frequently requested in the Central Anatolia region, with a ratio of 1.65 between the two regions in 2021. The region with the least test requests in all years was the Southeastern Anatolia region. When comparing the top region (Marmara) with the bottom region (Southeastern Anatolia) in 2021, the ratio was 11.64. As in the rest of Türkiye, the number of test requests increased from 2017 to 2019 in all regions except Southeastern Anatolia, and there was a significant decrease in test requests from 2020 to 2021 (the decrease in Southeastern Anatolia started in 2019). When analyzing the number of tests per 100,000 population across regions, the Central Anatolia region had the highest request rate across all years. The region with the lowest request rate across all years is Southeastern Anatolia. In 2021, when comparing the highest test rate region of Central Anatolia with the second-highest, Marmara, the ratio was 1.16. When compared with the lowest region, Southeastern Anatolia, the ratio was 4.81. When examining the rates of exceeding the reference range by geographical region, the highest rate belonged to the Aegean region, which ranked third in all years for test requests and tests per 100,000 population, at 15.4%. The Mediterranean region, which had the second lowest test per 100,000 population from 2019 to 2021, was second with 13.6%, and the Black Sea

Table 3. Test consumption per 100,000 persons by years and age groups															
2017				2018	2018 2019		2020			2021					
CEA	0-17	18-64	65+	0-17	18-64	65+	0-17	18-64	65+	0-17	18- 64	65+	0-17	18-64	65+
	215	7,080	21,214	239	8,007	23,730	247	8,623	25,534	148	6,284	17,583	149	6,589	19,434
	abruania a	ntigon													

CEA: carcinoembryonic antigen

Table 4a. Relationship between CEA status and gendergroup										
	Men	Women	Total	p-value						
CEA non- requested	77.4%	22.6%	100.0%							
CEA requested	33.9%	66.1%	100.0%	0.0001						
Total	64.0%	36.0%	100.0%							
CEA: carcinoembryonic	antigen: chi-sc	nuared test								

# O-17 18-64 65+ Total p-value

	0-17	10-04	00+	Iotai	p-value	
CEA non- requested	1.7%	66.1%	32.2%	100.0%		
CEA requested	0.8%	69.3%	29.9%	100.0%	0.0001	
Total	1.4%	67.1%	31.5%	100.0%		
CEA: carcinoemb	rvonic antig	en: chi-squa	urad tast			

Table	e 5.	Distribu	tion of	f cancer	diagnosis	related	to	CEA
-------	------	----------	---------	----------	-----------	---------	----	-----

Year	Related cancer diagnosi	s	Non-related cancer diagnos	Total number of people tested	
2017	75,049	7.20%	393,440	37.73%	1,042,719
2018	87,176	7.29%	459,697	38.46%	1,195,399
2019	95,019	7.35%	503,707	38.97%	1,292,611
2020	88,433	9.34%	471,002	49.73%	947,186
2021	89,720	8.50%	477,209	45.19%	1,056,044
	In a sector construction of				

CEA: carcinoembryonic antigen

region was third with 12.9%. The lowest rate belonged to the Eastern Anatolia region, which had the second lowest number of test requests, at 10.5% (Table 6).

When provinces were analyzed based on the number of test requests, İstanbul was the city with the highest number of test requests across all years, followed by Ankara. Bursa and İzmir were all in the third place. Looking at the number of tests per 100,000 population, Sinop had the highest number in 2017, Erzurum in 2018, Kırşehir in 2019, and Isparta in 2020 and 2021. Ankara, which has the highest number of test requests, is not in the top 7 cities.

When clinics were compared based on the number of test requests, the clinic requesting the most tests was Internal Medicine in 2017-2018 and Medical Oncology in 2019-2021. The second most frequent were Medical Oncology and Internal Medicine, and the third was Obstetrics and Gynecology. General surgery ranked 4<sup>th</sup>, while gastroenterology ranked 5<sup>th</sup>. Family medicine ranked 7<sup>th</sup> in 2017-2019 and 2021, and emergency medicine ranked 8<sup>th</sup> in the same years.

When examining the rate of tests exceeding the reference range in clinics requesting CEA tests, the highest rate is 22.07% in the Medical Oncology clinic; this is followed by 12.92% in the Hematology clinic; and the third is 12.60% in the Emergency Medicine clinic. The rate in the Internal Medicine clinic, which was the highest in terms of test request numbers in 2017-2018, is 8.49%, the rate in the Medical Oncology clinic, which was the highest in 2019-2021, is 22.07% (second), and the rate in the Obstetrics and Gynecology clinic, which was third in all years, is 2.81% (the lowest rate in the top ten clinics). Family medicine had the second lowest rate among the 10 clinics (Table 7).

When the rates of exceeding the reference range were compared by years, the highest rate was in 2020 at 14.40%, and the lowest rate was in 2017 at 11.81%. Among tumor markers, CEA has the third highest rate of exceeding the reference range. When the rates of exceeding the reference range were compared by institution tier, the highest rate was at tertiary institutions at 13.72%, secondary institutions were second at 11.31%, and primary institutions were third at 6.19%. When examining the rates of exceeding the reference range by institution type, the total rate was 12.83%, with university hospitals having the highest rate at 15.10% while private health institutions ranked second at 14.76%, and public hospitals third at 11.04%.

# DISCUSSION

Our study provides a comprehensive analysis of various aspects related to CEA test requests, distribution, and outcomes across different demographics, regions, and clinical contexts within Türkiye. It has identified several disparities and patterns, offering crucial insights into the use of this particular biomarker in healthcare landscape. From the geospatial distribution of test requests, demographic-specific test outcomes to institutional variables and financial implications, the results contribute to the growing body of evidence surrounding CEA testing. These findings invite discussion on a variety of fronts including the practice of diagnostic testing, interpretation of results, allocation of healthcare resources, and the role of disease-specific contexts in driving these trends. Let us delve deeper into these areas to understand the implications of these results and their potential impact on the healthcare system.

The geographical disparity in the demand for CEA tests across different regions of Türkiye, specifically the high demand in Central Anatolia and the low demand in Southeastern Anatolia, illuminates the uneven distribution of healthcare resources across the country, raising important questions about the accessibility and availability of diagnostic testing. Furthermore, changes in the demand for CEA tests among different clinics, particularly the shift from Internal Medicine to Medical Oncology over the years, hint at evolving disease patterns and a growing focus on oncology.

Table 6. CEA geographical distribution by years and test per 100,000 population											
2017		2018		2019		2020		2021			
Marmara region	7,496	Central Anatolia region	8,728	Central Anatolia region	9,989	Central Anatolia region	7,216	Central Anatolia region	8,151		
Eastern Anatolia region	7,341	Marmara region	8,407	Marmara region	9,192	Marmara region	6,680	Marmara region	6,993		
Central Anatolia region	7,156	Aegean region	7,656	Aegean region	8,334	Aegean region	6,444	Aegean region	6,826		
Aegean region	7,105	Eastern Anatolia region	7,389	Eastern Anatolia region	7,479	Black Sea region	5,450	Black Sea region	5,901		
Black Sea region	6,323	Black Sea region	7,172	Black Sea region	7,314	Eastern Anatolia region	4,878	Eastern Anatolia region	5,193		
Mediterranean region	4,519	Mediterranean region	5,789	Mediterranean region	6,551	Mediterranean region	4,669	Mediterranean region	4,768		
Southeast Anatolia region	2,406	Southeast Anatolia region	2,671	Southeast Anatolia region	2,578	Southeast Anatolia region	1,728	Southeast Anatolia region	1,694		
CEA: carcinoembryc	nic antigen										

Table 7. CEA top 10	clinics by ye	ars and number of test	t requests						
2017		2018		2019		2020		2021	
Internal medicine	1,165,988	Internal medicine	1,292,526	Medical oncology	1,469,374	Medical oncology	1,426,489	Medical oncology	1,339,452
Medical oncology	979,236	Medical oncology	1,235,601	Internal medicine	1,364,917	Internal medicine	846,849	Internal medicine	999,363
Gynecology and obstetrics	812,500	Gynecology and obstetrics	914,926	Gynecology and obstetrics	994,944	Gynecology and obstetrics	661,358	Gynecology and obstetrics	697,154
General surgery	678,596	General surgery	740,201	General surgery	739,870	General surgery	493,935	General surgery	513,263
Gastroenterology	317,402	Gastroenterology	367,268	Gastroenterology	359,896	Gastroenterology	270,256	Gastroenterology	308,765
Radiation oncology	216,422	Radiation oncology	247,889	Radiation oncology	250,914	Radiation oncology	153,949	Radiation oncology	149,572
Family medicine	110,356	Family medicine	159,380	Family medicine	186,530	Emergency medicine	100,433	Family medicine	118,395
Emergency medicine	78,214	Emergency medicine	88,076	Emergency medicine	129,557	Family medicine	93,819	Emergency medicine	93,486
Chest diseases	63,096	Neurology	67,930	Neurology	82,088	Gynecological oncology	62,207	Gynecological oncology	78,929
Urology	60,225	Urology	67,134	Gynecological oncology	79,668	Neurology	56,111	Neurology	65,644
	+1000								

The higher rates of CEA test results exceeding the reference range among males and individuals above 65 indicate the potential impact of demographic factors on disease prevalence. Observations regarding the high rates of abnormal CEA levels among inpatients and outpatient daycare patients suggest a possible correlation between disease severity and elevated CEA levels. Lastly, the steady trend observed in Türkiye Health Practice Communiqué and unit costs over the years calls for a discussion on the efficiency and financial implications of current testing practices. This comprehensive analysis offers valuable insights for shaping future healthcare policies and practices.

Colorectal cancer is the third most common type of cancer, with about 1.5 million cases diagnosed worldwide each year, according to GLOBOCAN 2018 data. Approximately 750,000 patients have been lost due to this disease. The incidence rate of colon cancer per 100,000 people is 35.7 for men and 29 for women (7).

While colorectal carcinoma is more commonly seen in men, our study found that the number of tests requested for women has been higher in all years when the female-to-male test number ratio is considered: 2.01 in 2017, 2.01 in 2018, 2.03 in 2019, 1.96 in 2020, and 1.96 in 2021. When we looked at the rates of tests exceeding the reference range by gender, we generally found a positive rate of 12.82%, with 18.01% in men and 10.14% in women. In men, the rate of tests exceeding the reference range the reference range ranks second.

Age is the most important risk factor for sporadic colorectal cancer as it is rarely seen under the age of 40, and the incidence increases from 40 to 50 years onward. 90% of cases are seen in patients over the age of 50, and this rate is 10% in men and 15% in women over the age of 80. The risk of colorectal cancer increases with age, and in the period of 2015-2019, individuals were divided into age groups with 5-year intervals. The incidence of colorectal cancer in each age group increases by 80-100% for every 5-years up to the age of 50, and by 20-30% for every 5-years in those aged 55-59 and above (8). In our study, when the number of test requests per year was compared by age group, CEA was most frequently requested in the 18-64 age group, second most frequently in the over 65 age group, and least frequently in the 0-17 age range.

CEA is the tumor marker with the highest value in the follow-up of patients with colorectal cancer, and its use is recommended in international guidelines. The general opinion in the guidelines is that CEA monitoring should be performed after surgery. When the test request times at the time of diagnosis for individuals who had tumor markers requested were analyzed in our study, it was found that in all years, the tests were mostly requested before the diagnosis, second most frequently at the same time as the diagnosis, and least frequently after the diagnosis (9).

In Zhang et al. (10), the specificity rate of CEA in colorectal diagnosis was calculated as 91%. In another study by Ding et al. (11) in 2022, the sensitivity was calculated as 70.59%.

In our study, 7.20% of the individuals who underwent the CEA test in 2017 received a CEA-related cancer diagnosis and 37.73% received a CEA-unrelated cancer diagnosis. There has been an

increase in these rates up to 2020, with 9.34% of patients receiving a CEA-related cancer diagnosis and 49.73% receiving a CEAunrelated cancer diagnosis. In 2021, these rates are seen at 8.50% and 45.19%, respectively. When the rates of tests exceeding the reference range are compared by year, the highest rate is in 2020 at 14.40%, and the lowest rate is in 2017 at 11.81%. Among tumor markers, it ranks as the third highest marker in terms of the rate of exceeding the reference range. When the rates of tests exceeding the reference range are compared by institutional level, the highest rate is in tertiary institutions, followed by secondary and primary institutions. When examining the rates of tests exceeding the reference range by institution type, the total rate was 12.83%, with the highest rate in university hospitals, followed by private health institutions, and finally public hospitals.

While this study provides valuable insights into the prevalence and detection of colorectal cancer, it also exposes certain limitations that should be addressed in future research. These include the risk of selection bias due to reliance on available medical records and performed tests, a lack of consideration for lifestyle and genetic factors influencing colorectal cancer incidence, and the crosssectional nature of the study that limits understanding of disease progression. Also, the heavy reliance on CEA as a biomarker may mask the full picture due to its known limitations in specificity and sensitivity. Consequently, future research should aim for a more comprehensive data collection that encompasses lifestyle and genetic factors, longitudinal tracking of individuals to capture disease progression, exploration of additional biomarkers for colorectal cancer, ensuring sample representativeness to mitigate selection bias, and considering disparities in healthcare access that could impact test requests and diagnosis rates.

#### **Study Limitations**

This study has several limitations. First, the data were obtained retrospectively, which means that pre-study design control could not be implemented. Additionally, there may be missing or erroneous data in the dataset. The scope of the study focused solely on the use of the CEA test and did not consider the impact of other potential factors or variables.

# CONCLUSION

This study contributes valuable insights into the application and outcomes of CEA tests in the detection of colorectal cancer across various demographic groups. It reveals gender, age and clinicspecific disparities in test application and outcomes, highlights the prevalence of CEA tests conducted before cancer diagnosis, and underscores the potential value of CEA as a biomarker in cancer detection despite its limitations. Although there are challenges due to potential selection bias, lack of comprehensive information on influencing factors, and constraints of the cross-sectional study design, the findings shed light on critical areas for future research and policymaking. These include a need for more nuanced approaches to testing strategies, further exploration of potential biomarkers, and consideration of broader contextual factors in colorectal cancer detection and treatment. Ultimately, these insights have significant implications for improving colorectal cancer detection strategies, enhancing patient outcomes, and advancing the field of cancer research.

Ethics Committee Approval: The study adhered to ethical guidelines and protected the privacy and confidentiality of the individuals included in the data. Institutional review board approval was obtained, and all data were anonymized to ensure the privacy of the individuals involved in this study.

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer-reviewed.

**Financial Disclosure:** The author declared that this study has received no financial support.

#### REFERENCES

- Téllez-Avila FI, García-Osogobio SM. The carcinoembryonic antigen: apropos of an old friend. Rev Invest Clin 2005; 57: 814-9.
- Hammarström S. The carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA) family: structures, suggested functions and expression in normal and malignant tissues. Semin Cancer Biol 1999; 9: 67-81.
- Wang H, Meng AM, Li SH, Zhou XL. A nanobody targeting carcinoembryonic antigen as a promising molecular probe for non-small cell lung cancer. Mol Med Rep 2017; 16: 625-30.
- Meyerhardt JA, Mangu PB, Flynn PJ, Korde L, Loprinzi CL, Minsky BD, et al. Follow-up care, surveillance protocol, and secondary prevention measures for survivors of colorectal cancer: American Society of Clinical Oncology clinical practice guideline endorsement. J Clin Oncol 2013; 31: 4465-70.
- Heitzer E, Haque IS, Roberts CES, Speicher MR. Current and future perspectives of liquid biopsies in genomics-driven oncology. Nat Rev Genet 2019; 20: 71-88.
- Birinci Ş. A Digital Opportunity for Patients to Manage Their Health: Turkey National Personal Health Record System (The e-Nabız). Balkan Med J 2023; 40: 215-21.
- Gender Disparities in the Incidence of Colorectal Cancer in the Era of Screening Colonoscopy: 176. Official journal of the American College of Gastroenterology 2018; 118: 99-101.
- Eddy DM. Screening for colorectal cancer. Ann Intern Med 1990; 113: 373-84.
- Altman DG, McShane LM, Sauerbrei W, Taube SE. Reporting Recommendations for Tumor Marker Prognostic Studies (REMARK): explanation and elaboration. PLoS Med 2012; 9: e1001216.
- Zhang J, Yang X, Wei L, Tan H, Chen J, Li W, et al. Improved diagnostic value by combining plasma PON1 level with tumor biomarkers in Colorectal Cancer patients. J Cancer 2020; 11: 6491-6.
- Ding R, Chen Z, He M, Cen H, Liu Z, Su Y. Application Value of Combined Detection of NLR, PNI, D-Dimer, CD3+ T Lymphocytes, and CEA in Colorectal Cancer Screening. Dis Markers 2022; 2022: 7913025.

DOI: 10.4274/jarem.galenos.2023.88700 J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):113-7

# Relationship Between the Protrusion of the Optic Nerve and Internal Carotid Artery and Sphenoid Sinus Volume

D Zülküf Burak Erdur

Kırklareli Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Otolaryngology, Kırklareli, Turkey

Cite this article as: Erdur ZB. Relationship Between the Protrusion of the Optic Nerve and Internal Carotid Artery and Sphenoid Sinus Volume. J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):113-7

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective:** This study was conducted to investigate the relationship between the protrusion of the optic nerve (ON) and internal carotid artery (ICA) and sphenoid sinus volume.

**Methods:** A total of 142 patients (284 sphenoid sinuses) were included in the study. The study population was classified into the four groups according to ON and ICA protrusion into the sphenoid sinuses as follows: no protrusion of any structure (group 1); protrusion of ICA (group 2); protrusion of ON (group 3); and protrusion of both ICA and ON (group 4). A three-dimensional volumetric assessment of the bilateral sphenoid sinuses was performed with ITK-SNAP 3.8.0 software separately for both sides.

**Results:** Group 1 was the most common group and included 138 sinuses (48.6%), while group 3 was the rarest group and included 25 sinuses (8.8%). Statistically significant differences in the volume of sphenoid sinus were found between group 1 and group 2 (p=0.002) and group 1 and group 4 (p<0.001).

**Conclusion:** Larger sphenoid sinuses have a higher probability of ICA protrusion compared to smaller sphenoid sinuses. Although ON protrusion is considered to be rarer than ICA protrusion, it can be observed regardless of the volume of the sphenoid sinuses.

Keywords: Sphenoid sinus, optic nerve, internal carotid artery, paranasal sinus, sphenoid sinus volume, protrusion

# INTRODUCTION

The sphenoid sinuses (SS) are intricate anatomical formations that display substantial variations in their dimensions and structural characteristics (1). These variations can be observed within the two sides of a single individual (2). The anatomical variations of the SS become especially significant for patients who are subjected to procedures such as functional endoscopic sinus surgery or trans-sphenoidal pituitary surgery due to their close proximity to neighboring neurovascular formations, including the optic nerve (ON) and internal carotid artery (ICA) (3). The paranasal computed tomography (CT) scan serves as an indispensable imaging technique, providing an intricate evaluation of the structural composition of the paranasal sinuses. Widespread pneumatization within the SS has the potential to cause the ON and/or ICA to protrude into the sinus space (4). In light of the potential catastrophic consequences of iatrogenic injury to these vital structures, a pre-operative radiological evaluation of the SS and the surrounding ON and ICA is essential (5).

The aim of this study is to investigate the connection between SS volume and the extension of the ON and ICA into the sinus.

ORCID ID of the author: Z.B.E. 0000-0002-6024-7668.



**Corresponding Author:** Zülküf Burak Erdur, E-mail: burakerdur@hotmail.com Received Datei: 10.08.2023 Accepted Datei: 24.08.2023

## **METHODS**

All the paranasal CT scans and clinical records of patients admitted to the Kırklareli Training and Research Hospital Otolaryngology Department between January 2020 and January 2021 were retrospectively analyzed. Patients with nasal polyposis, signs of sinusitis, craniofacial deformities, a history of maxillofacial trauma, prior sinonasal surgery, or systemic diseases that could affect the anatomical configuration of the paranasal sinuses were excluded from the study. After these exclusions, 142 patients (comprising 284 SS) were enrolled in the study. This retrospective study was approved by the Kırklareli University Local Ethics Committee (approval date: 15.03.2021, decision no: 11).

All the paranasal CT scans were performed utilizing identical CT scanners (Somatom go.Now, Siemens, Forchheim, Germany) adhering to the following specific acquisition parameters: kV: 130; mAs: 80; reconstruction filters: H40 smooth for soft tissues and H70 sharp for bone; and slice thickness: 0.75 mm. The segmentation and three-dimensional (3D) volume analysis of the SS on both sides were independently carried out for each side utilizing ITK-SNAP 3.8.0 open-source software (Figure 1). ITK-SNAP enables semi-automatic segmentation of the paranasal sinuses based on gray levels, produces 3D models, and computes the volumes of these models (6). This software has been validated and is widely used for the volumetric assessment of paranasal sinuses (7,8). For the creation of the 3D model and volumetric assessment, an automatically increasing "seed" was placed for measurement in each sinus. These seeds then permeated the entire airspace within the boundaries of the bone walls. All volumetric measurements were repeated twice with a 14-day interval, and the average of the measurements was utilized.

For each patient, the extensions of the ON and ICA into the SS were assessed using both coronal and axial CT scans of the left and right SS. Based on the protrusion of the ON and ICA, the subjects of the study were categorized into the following four distinct groups: no protrusion of either structure (group 1), protrusion of only the ICA (group 2), protrusion of only the ON (group 3), and protrusion of both the ICA and ON (group 4). (Figure 2). The proportion of cases allocated to each group was determined in conjunction with the median volume of the SS.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

The analysis was conducted using the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences 15.0 for Windows (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL), and the results are depicted as medians and interquartile ranges, where relevant. Categorical variables are described by their numbers and percentages. The Pearson chi-square test was used to compare the independent groups. The normal distribution of the data was evaluated using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. When the numerical variables across the groups did not meet the normal distribution criteria, the Kruskal-Wallis test was used for comparisons among more than two independent groups. Paired comparisons of groups were performed utilizing Dunn's post-hoc test. A significance level of p<0.05 was deemed meaningful.

## RESULTS

The study retrospectively analyzed paranasal sinus CT scans from 142 patients, encompassing a total of 284 SS. Within this population, there were 72 females (144 sinuses) (50.7%) and 70 males (140 sinuses) (49.3%), and there was no significant difference among the four groups in terms of age (p=0.627) and gender (p=0.958) (Table 1).

Group 1 was the most common, with 138 sinuses (48.6%), and median SS volume was 3.35 cm<sup>3</sup>. Group 2 was the second most common, with 65 sinuses (22.9%), and median SS volume was 4.95 cm<sup>3</sup>. Group 3 was the least common, with 25 sinuses (8.8%), and median SS volume was 5.77 cm<sup>3</sup>. Group 4 included 56 sinuses (19.7%), and median SS volume was 6.77 cm<sup>3</sup> (Table 1, Figure 3). The analysis revealed a statistically significant difference in SS volume among the groups (p<0.001).



**Figure 1.** Three-dimensional (3D) volumetric analysis of sphenoid sinuses with ITK-SNAP Software. **a.** Cross-sectional view in the transversal plane of the sphenoid sinuses. **b.** Longitudinal section in the sagittal plane of the sphenoid sinuses. **c.** Visualization of a 3D model showing the right (red) and left (green) sphenoid sinuses. **d.** Frontal section in the coronal plane of the sphenoid sinuses




		1	1 1 1 1		r 1
Lable 1. Prevalence	ade and dende	r distribution and	d sphenoid sin	us volumes of	t each droup
Tuble It i couldicited,	age and genac	i alstillation and	a spinenola sin		cuch group

	Number (%)	Age (years)	Gender	Sphenoid sinus volume (cm <sup>3</sup> )			
		Median (IQR)	Female/male n (%)	Median (IQR)			
Group 1	138 (48.6)	30 (16)	71 (51.4)/67 (48.6)	3.35 (3.03)			
Group 2	65 (22.9)	28 (16.5)	34 (52.3/31 (47.7)	4.95 (4.29)			
Group 3	25 (8.8)	30 (19)	12 (48.0)/13 (52.0	5.77 (4.82)			
Group 4	56 (19.7)	31.5 (15.5)	27 (48.2)/29 (51.8)	6.77 (4.81)			
		*p=0.627	**p=0.958	*p<0.001			
*Kruelel Wellistert **Dearen aki eruera test IOD internuetila rease							

\*Kruskal-Wallis test, \*\*Pearson chi-square test, IQR: interquartile range

Table 2. Paired comparisons of groups				
	p-value*			
Group 1 vs. group 2	0.002			
Group 1 vs. group 3	0.063			
Group 1 vs. group 4	<0.001			
Group 2 vs. group 3	1.00			
Group 2 vs. group 4	0.057			
Group 3 vs. group 4	0.349			
*Dunn's post-hoc test				





Table 2 displays the outcomes and comparisons of the groups. Significant statistical differences in SS volume were observed between group 1 and group 2 (p=0.002) and group 1 and group 4 (p<0.001). In contrast, there were no significant volume disparities found between the subjects without protrusions (group 1) and those with only ON protrusion (group 3) (p=0.063), between the subjects with only ICA protrusion (group 2) and those with only ON protrusion (group 2) and those with only ICA protrusion (group 2) and those with only ICA protrusion (group 2) and those with only ICA protrusion (group 2) and those with protrusion of the ICA and the ON (group 4) (p=0.057), and between the subjects with isolated ON protrusion (group 3) and those with protrusion of both the ICA and the ON (group 4) (p=0.349).

## DISCUSSION

The SS, a complex and fluctuating structure, is centrally positioned within the base of the skull. It has a close association with numerous vital neurovascular components, including the ON and the ICA (9). The optic canal, hosting the ON, resides in the superolateral portion of the sinus and frequently composes its roof. The absence of bone covering the ON, a condition known as dehiscence, can lead to the ON's direct contact with the sinus in 4% to 30% of instances (10,11). Conversely, the ICA follows a path that is inferolateral to the ON and is a substantial contributor to the SS's lateral wall (11). Variations in the ICA's course and the pneumatization of the SS may cause dehiscence of the bone over the ICA. This can expose the ICA to the sinus cavity, thereby heightening the potential for injury during surgical interventions (11).

While functional endoscopic sinus surgery and trans-sphenoidal pituitary surgery are generally considered safe, rare but significant complications can occur, including injuries to the ICA and the ON. The close proximity to the surgical field of these vital structures renders them susceptible to damage during surgical maneuvers. Although the prevalence of ICA injury in endoscopic sinus surgery is relatively low, the potential consequences are severe. Studies have reported the incidence of ICA injury to be below 0.1% of cases (12). Despite its rarity, ICA injury can lead to significant morbidity and mortality due to severe hemorrhage and potential vascular complications such as stroke, carotid-cavernous fistula formation, cranial nerve palsies, and even death (13). Another rare but serious complication of endoscopic sinus surgery is ON injury. The reported incidence varies widely, ranging from 0.03% to 0.1% (14). ON injury can lead to visual impairment or even permanent blindness, significantly affecting a patient's quality of life (14). It is important to note that the prevalence and incidence of these complications can vary based on several factors, including the surgeon's experience, patient anatomy, and the complexity of the surgical procedure. To minimize the risk of these complications, surgeons must thoroughly understand the anatomical relationships and employ meticulous surgical techniques.

The existing literature reveals considerable variation in the reported prevalence of ICA and ON protrusions. Estimates for ICA protrusion range from 3.9% to 46.2%, while ON protrusions have been reported to vary between 2.8% and 41.5% (15-17). A potential explanation for this significant discrepancy may lie in the

lack of a universally accepted definition of "protrusion." Some authors have characterized protrusions as situations in which the invagination into the sphenoid air cavities extends beyond half the diameter of a specific neural or vascular structure (11,17). However, others in the field do not adhere to a specific definition for this term. In the context of our study, we opted to encompass all instances in which either the ICA or the ON resulted in an indentation of any magnitude within the SS. We adopted this broad approach to ensure comprehensive coverage of all potential cases. In the current study, we detected ICA protrusions in 42.6% of sinuses and ON protrusions in 28.5% of cases.

A recent investigation spearheaded by Fadda et al. (18) revealed the incidence of ICA and ON protrusion to be more common in instances of significant SS pneumatization. They observed a higher frequency of ICA and ON protrusion within the sellar and postsellar classifications (18). Similarly, research conducted by Dal Secchi et al. (19) identified a direct association between the extensive lateral pneumatization of the SS and a heightened probability for ICA protrusion. Additionally, Fatihoglu et al. (4) delineated that the pneumatization of the anterior clinoid process is correlated with an increased prevalence of protrusions involving both the ICA and ON.

Though numerous investigations have delved into the relationship between the pneumatization of the SS and that of the ICA and ON, only a select few have specifically focused on the connection between the SS's volume and these vital neurovascular elements. A study conducted by Gibelli et al. (17), employing a classification methodology analogous to our own, determined that the SS volume was higher in categories displaying ICA protrusions, whether occurring alone or in combination with the ON, relative to other groupings. Interestingly, they did not detect a statistically significant variation in SS volume between groups with no protrusions of any kind and those with only ON protrusion (17).

Our findings are consistent with the previously mentioned study, revealing a correlation between the SS volume and the protrusion of certain anatomical structures. Specifically, cases exhibiting a concomitant protrusion of both the ICA and ON were linked with the largest volume of the SS. Conversely, we did not discern a statistically significant disparity in the volume of the SS between the groups with no protrusions of any anatomical structures and those with an isolated protrusion of the ON. Additionally, we identified a significant increase in SS volume in cases with isolated ICA protrusions compared to the group with no protrusions. From a surgical standpoint, these results suggest that larger sinuses have a higher probability of ICA protrusion than do smaller SS. However, ON protrusion, which is less common than ICA protrusion, can be observed in both small and larger SS dimensions.

## **Study Limitations**

The present study is characterized by certain limitations, most notably the relatively small sample size of 142 patients. This restriction necessitates caution in extrapolating the findings to a broader population. Further investigations employing a

J Acad Res Med 2023;13(2):113-7

additional variables that may influence the protrusion of the ICA and the ON into the SS. Replication of these results in larger and more heterogeneous samples would contribute to a more comprehensive understanding and validation of the complex interplay between SS volume and the proximity of these vital neurovascular structures.

## CONCLUSION

Larger SS have a higher probability of ICA protrusion compared to smaller SS. Although ON protrusion is considered to be rarer than ICA protrusion, it can be observed regardless of the volume of the SS. This implies that even in cases with smaller SS, the possibility of ON protrusion should not overlooked or underestimated.

Ethics Committee Approval: This retrospective study was approved by the Kırklareli University Local Ethics Committee (approval date: 15.03.2021, decision no: 11).

Informed Consent: Patient consent is not required for this study.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer-reviewed.

Financial Disclosure: The author declared that this study has received no financial support.

## REFERENCES

- Kalabalık F, Tarım Ertaş E. Investigation of maxillary sinus volume 1. relationships with nasal septal deviation, concha bullosa, and impacted or missing teeth using cone-beam computed tomography. Oral Radiol 2019; 35: 287-95.
- Güldner C, Pistorius SM, Diogo I, Bien S, Sesterhenn A, Werner JA. 2. Analysis of pneumatization and neurovascular structures of the sphenoid sinus using cone-beam tomography (CBT). Acta Radiol 2012; 53: 214-9.
- Aydin S, Cavallo LM, Messina A, Dal Fabbro M, Cappabianca P, Barlas O, et al. The endoscopic endonasal trans-sphenoidal approach to the sellar and suprasellar area. Anatomic study. J Neurosurg Sci 2007; 51: 129-38.
- Fatihoglu E, Aydin S, Karavas E, Kantarci M. The pneumatization 4 of the sphenoid sinus, its variations and relations with surrounding neurovascular anatomic structures: A computerized tomography study. Am J Otolaryngol 2021; 42: 102958.
- Štoković N, Trkulja V, Dumić-Čule I, Čuković-Bagić I, Lauc T, Vukičević S, et al. Sphenoid sinus types, dimensions and relationship with surrounding structures. Ann Anat 2016; 203: 69-76.
- Yushkevich PA, Piven J, Hazlett HC, Smith RG, Ho S, Gee JC, et al. 6 User-guided 3D active contour segmentation of anatomical structures: significantly improved efficiency and reliability. Neuroimage 2006; 31: 1116-28.
- Gibelli D, Cellina M, Gibelli S, Oliva AG, Codari M, Termine G, et al. 7. Volumetric assessment of sphenoid sinuses through segmentation on CT scan. Surg Radiol Anat 2018; 40: 193-8.
- Gibelli D, Cellina M, Gibelli S, Oliva AG, Termine G, Sforza C. Are coding 8. systems of frontal sinuses anatomically reliable? A study of correlation among morphological and metrical features. Int J Legal Med 2020; 134: 1897-903
- 9. DeLano MC, Fun FY, Zinreich SJ. Relationship of the optic nerve to the posterior paranasal sinuses: a CT anatomic study. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol 1996; 17: 669-75.
- Hewaidi G, Omami G. Anatomic Variation of Sphenoid Sinus and Related 10. Structures in Libyan Population: CT Scan Study. Libyan J Med 2008; 3: 128-33.
- 11. Anusha B, Baharudin A, Philip R, Harvinder S, Shaffie BM. Anatomical variations of the sphenoid sinus and its adjacent structures: a review of existing literature. Surg Radiol Anat 2014; 36: 419-27.
- 12. Sharma RK, Irace AL, Overdevest JB, Gudis DA. Carotid artery injury in endoscopic endonasal surgery: Risk factors, prevention, and management. World J Otorhinolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2022; 8: 54-60.

- Chin OY, Ghosh R, Fang CH, Baredes S, Liu JK, Eloy JA. Internal carotid artery injury in endoscopic endonasal surgery: A systematic review. Laryngoscope 2016; 126: 582-90.
- Seredyka-Burduk M, Burduk PK, Wierzchowska M, Kaluzny B, Malukiewicz G. Ophthalmic complications of endoscopic sinus surgery. Braz J Otorhinolaryngol 2017; 83: 318-23.
- 15. Kazkayasi M, Karadeniz Y, Arikan OK. Anatomic variations of the sphenoid sinus on computed tomography. Rhinology 2005; 43: 109-14.
- Omami G, Hewaidi G, Mathew R. The neglected anatomical and clinical aspects of pterygoid canal: CT scan study. Surg Radiol Anat 2011; 33: 697-702.
- Gibelli D, Cellina M, Gibelli S, Cappella A, Oliva AG, Termine G, et al. Relationship between sphenoid sinus volume and protrusion of internal carotid artery and optic nerve: a 3D segmentation study on maxillofacial CT-scans. Surg Radiol Anat 2019; 41: 507-12.
- Fadda GL, Petrelli A, Urbanelli A, Castelnuovo P, Bignami M, Crosetti E, et al. Risky anatomical variations of sphenoid sinus and surrounding structures in endoscopic sinus surgery. Head Face Med 2022; 18: 29.
- Dal Secchi MM, Dolci RLL, Teixeira R, Lazarini PR. An Analysis of Anatomic Variations of the Sphenoid Sinus and Its Relationship to the Internal Carotid Artery. Int Arch Otorhinolaryngol 2018; 22: 161-6.